**University of Alberta** 

# The World Bank and the Knowledge for Development (K4D) Initiative: A Post-Structuralist Investigation of the World Bank's Attempts to Govern Global Development Knowledge

by

Surma Das

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Arts

Department of Political Science

© Surma Das Spring 2011

Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

#### Abstract

In 1999, the World Bank launched the K4D initiative as part of its new development agenda. The Bank also established itself as the global development knowledge bank suggesting that these moves would yield more pro-poor development results. This thesis examines the Bank's knowledge ventures and contends that they are part of the apparatus of advancing the Bank's neoliberal agenda. The governmentality approach is used to argue that the knowledge ventures are a move away from the direct and interventionist mechanisms of control prominent in the earlier development agenda, but at the same time, representative of new, more subtle and indirect mechanisms of control. Furthermore, a close investigation of the literature published in connection to the knowledge ventures and the practical projects created as part of these ventures, reveals that neoliberal policies traditionally promoted by the Bank feature prominently in the propaganda surrounding the Bank's knowledge ventures.

## Acknowledgement

This thesis would not have been possible without the help and support of many individuals. I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Rob Aitken, for his continuous support, encouragement and patience during these three long years. Thank you for listening to my strange ideas and constantly shifting arguments and helping me make sense of everything that crossed my mind. I am also indebted to you for encouraging me to think in new and unusual directions and for continuously reinforcing my faith in my critical thinking abilities. I would also like to thank my co-supervisor, Dr. Greg Anderson, for his valuable insights and for constantly challenging my thoughts and assumptions. They have immensely helped me to produce better quality work. A special thanks goes to Dr. Sandra Rein, who took the laborious effort to go through each word and each line of my thesis to provide extremely detail and helpful comments. The years I spent at the Department of Political Science at University of Alberta were some of the most challenging years for me personally and professionally. I thank Dr. Lois Harder for her advices and support and above all for being understanding during this time. In the same spirit, I would like to thank Dr. Yasmeen Abu-Laban who has helped me navigate through many difficult personal situations and helped restore my self-confidence during troubling times.

This thesis would never have been actualized without the help of the wonderful people I am always surrounded by in my personal life. I would like to thank my parents for their faith in my abilities, for encouraging me to think and act freely and for accepting the many unconventional choices I have made in my life. They have been a constant source of inspiration, love and support. The person who probably has borne the maximum brunt of this thesis is my partner Anindya Ghosh. I know that I can never thank you enough for your patience and for the many sacrifices you have made to ensure I can continue my work unhindered. I cannot thank you enough for taking the time to read through the many monotonous drafts of this thesis, for listening to my crazy ideas and for helping me articulate them more clearly. I would be so lost without you.

I am also grateful to Erin Black for offering me her friendship. As someone in the same boat, she is probably the only one who understood my dilemmas. I thank her for being by my side at such a crucial time. I would like to express my gratitude to Bijoyendra Bera for being there whenever needed and for taking care of some essential logistics during my physical absence from Edmonton. I would also like to thank Chandni Basu, Sudeshna Bhattacharya, Arghya Basu and Paramita Chaudhuri Basu, some of my closest friends, for listening to me when I needed to vent and for offering me a shoulder when I needed to cry. Thank you for giving me the strength to get through this tedious and long journey.

I dedicate this thesis to Anindya and to my country, India.

# **Table of Contents**

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 An Overview of the K4D Initiative	6
1.2 Neoliberalism and the World Bank	9
1.3 Conceptualizing the Project	13
1.4 Theorizing the Project	16
1.4.1 A Note on the Theoretical Approach	18
1.5 Contextualizing the Project: Literature Review	21
1.5.1 Reformists	22
1.5.2 Cautious Optimists	25
1.5.3 Pessimist Activists	31
1.5.4 Outlining the scope for this project	37
1.6 Methodology	
1.6.1 Methodological Approach	
1.6.2 Sources	
1.6.3 Applying discourse analysis to this thesis	41
1.7 An Overview of the Chapters	43
Chapter 2: Theoretical Framework	46
2.1 Construction of the Theoretical Framework	48
2.1.1 Extending governmentality to the global sphere	49
2.1.2 Applying global governmentality to this project	50
2.2 Developmentality and Global Knowledge Governance	53
2.2.1 Developmentality	54
2.2.2 Expertise and information profiling	57
2.2.3 Knowledge networks as global governing networks	61
2.2.4 Facilitating and monitoring or shaping and controlling?	65
2.4 Conclusion	65
Chapter 3: From a Lending Institution to a Knowledge Fiefdom	68
3.1 From Bretton Woods to Becoming the Global Development Agency	68

3.1.1 The World Bank from foundation until 1980s	69
3.1.2 The 1980s Debt Crisis, Washington Consensus and Post Washington Cons	sensus72
3.2 Development Research and the World Bank	77
3.3 Conclusion	82
Chapter 4: The Inception of the World Bank's Knowledge Ventures	84
4.1 Deconstructing the K4D Initiative	84
4.2 Rationalizing the K4D Initiative	86
4.2.1 Knowledge as a "Global Public Good"	86
4.2.2 The Knowledge-Driven Economy	89
4.3 The Vision of a Knowledge Bank	93
4.4 WDR 1998/1999: Institutionalizing Knowledge for Development	101
4.4.1 A Flawed Beginning?	102
4.4.2 "What Should Governments Do"?	105
4.5 Conclusion	
Chapter 5: The World Bank's New Knowledge Fiefdom	109
5.1 The World Bank's Knowledge Management Program	110
5.1.1 Key Principles of the Knowledge Program	111
5.1.2 Integrating knowledge management with the Bank's core operations	113
5.2 World Bank and its Various Knowledge Programs	115
5.3 Conclusion	119
Chapter 6: Conclusion	121
Epilogue	124
Bibliography	132

# List of Tables

Table 1: Ten Points of the Washington Consensus	.73
Table 2: Additional Ten Points added during Post-Washington Consensus	75

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

The World Bank (or the Bank) has been at the forefront of international development<sup>1</sup> for more than six decades now (since its inception in 1944). During this time, it has been involved in designing and implementing various development programs and initiatives (for developing countries<sup>2</sup>) along with its sister concern the International Monetary Fund (IMF or the Fund) as well as with other multilateral international institutions such as the United Nations (UN) agencies (such as the Millennium Development Goals or MDGs). One such initiative was the launch of the Comprehensive Development Framework (CDF) by the World Bank and the IMF in 1996 (Wolfensohn and Fisher 2000). The CDF was launched as an alternative to the previously existing development agenda<sup>3</sup>, which promoted macroeconomic stability programs popularly known as Structural Adjustment Programs<sup>4</sup> (SAPs). Discontent over the ability of SAPs to fuel

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This thesis adopts a dual definition of "development". It believes that development is both a practical project and an idea. First (from a practical perspective), development is understood as "making a better life for everyone" (Peet and Hartwick 2009, 1). In this sense, the minimum and basic requirements for human survival should include safe and sustainable access to food, water, housing, and healthcare. Second (i.e. development as an idea), it draws from Sen's (1999) definition of development as "the process of expanding human freedoms" (Ibid., 36) and believes that a broader understanding of development has to account for considerations of how such freedoms (social, political, economic, cultural, religious and so forth) can be available / made available to individuals. The means of achieving this development (as explained here) could widely vary as would be evident from the existence of diverse ideological and practical perspectives in the contemporary discourse surrounding development. This thesis recognizes the importance of "means" but it is also equally concerned with the "end" that this means achieve. In this regard, the thesis is of the opinion that the "end" must constitute fair share of economic, political, human, social, cultural developments and so forth. Any one alone is not sufficient and only when a fair balance between these various kinds of development is established, can true "development" be achieved.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> In this thesis, I use the terms "developing country", "under-developed country", "poor country". "Third world country", " low-income country", "countries of global South" synonymously and interchangeably. Similarly, when referring to "developing regions", terms such as "under-developed regions", "Global South", "Third World" will be used interchangeably.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This term is used to refer to the various development philosophies that may have influenced intellectual discourses from time to time, which in turn have had an impact on the design and administration of development programs and projects in the Global South. For e.g., following the 1980s Debt Crisis, the development agenda was much influenced by the launch of the Washington Consensus which resulted in the design of the first generation macroeconomic stability programs such as Structural Adjustment Programs (SAPs) (Williamson 2005). Discontent over the extent of success achieved by SAPs (Beckman 1992, Helleiner 1992, Carmody 1998, Mkwandire and Soludo 1999, Chang 2001) led to the adoption of the alternative development agenda called the CDF.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> SAPs were installed by the World Bank and IMF during late 1980s following the International Debt Crisis. They came to be known as the first generation of macroeconomic stability programs. Following the Debt Crisis, developing countries were forced to borrow huge loans from the Bank and the Fund to keep their economy afloat and to be able to repay their international debts (to large private corporations from

economic development in developing countries (Beckman 1992, Helleiner 1992, Carmody 1998, Mkwandire and Soludo 1999, Chang 2001) resulted in the shift to the alternative development agenda (Wolfensohn and Fisher 2000).

The CDF comprised of two main initiatives: first, the Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers (PRSPs), a new generation<sup>5</sup> of macroeconomic stability programs; and second, a *Knowledge for* Development (K4D) initiative. The main objective of the K4D initiative was to establish a "knowledge management system" that would facilitate knowledge<sup>6</sup> sharing within the Bank, between the Bank and its stakeholders<sup>7</sup>, and among the stakeholders (World Bank 2010c). The fundamental assumption underlying the creation of the K4D initiative was that development knowledge "is a global public good that belongs to everyone, and from which everyone should benefit" (World Bank OED 2003, 1). The expected impact of the K4D initiative was two fold. First, this would help the Bank offer better quality service to its clients and increase the overall efficiency of its operations in developing countries. Second, improvements in development administration and better cooperation between development practitioners and local agencies (in developing countries) would help developing countries to meet their development goals (World Bank 1998/99). Incidentally, around the same time, the Bank also publicly announced its intention to establish itself as a single touch point facility for coordination and management of global development knowledge (Wilks 2002, Wade 2002). In other words, the Bank became a global development knowledge bank (or simply knowledge bank).

where they had borrowed). The loan packages were designed to include certain conditions that developing countries needed to meet. The Bank and the Fund claimed that these conditions would help stabilize developing country economies and required the later to reform domestic policies, which were believed to have given, rise to the financial crisis on the first place (Carrasco 1998). The four primary elements of SAPs were: "the mobilization of domestic resources, policy reforms to increase economic efficiency, the generation of foreign exchange revenue from non-traditional sources through diversification, as well as through increased exports of traditional commodities; ... [further] reducing the active economic role of the state and enduring that this is non-inflationary" (Simon 2008, 87).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Sometimes also referred to as the second-generation macroeconomic stability programs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Development knowledge is a complex idea and therefore has no absolute definition. For this thesis, development knowledge includes all relevant body of theoretical and practical information, expertise and skills required to actualize development (as defined earlier in this chapter).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Stakeholders refer to all those engaged (who contribute to and / or gain from) in the Bank's activities. This includes developing countries as clients, global and local civil society organizations, private partners, research institutes and think tanks and other organizations and institutions such as bilateral and multilateral aid agencies.

In six decades of the Bank's existence, development research and knowledge generation has been one of the Bank's important roles but never as core an objective as lending and development practice (development planning and project design). However, the failure of the Bank's flagship development program, the Structural Adjustment Programs (SAPs) - the first generation macroeconomic stability programs - during the 1980s and early 1990s caused a worldwide outcry for reform (Bello 2000, George 1999). CDF was, in fact, a response to this demand. As part of this reform, the PRSPs and the K4D initiative were created to achieve a number of objectives missing in SAPs. The Bank argued that the K4D initiative would help capture local knowledge for better development planning and also provide a collaborative environment between all members of the development community, thus leading to an overall better development planning and program design (World Bank 1998/99, 1-2). As part of a systemic approach to targeted poverty reduction (a new feature in the CDF and missing in the previous development agenda)<sup>8</sup> and enhanced development administration, the K4D initiative was also designed to help developing countries embrace the global information communication and technology (ICT) revolution, integrate information technology in various sectors (such as education, health, public distribution of goods and services, agriculture, industrialization, infrastructure development and so forth) and engage in capacity building activities in these diverse sectors (World Bank 1998/99).

As one of the two primary initiatives launched as part of the CDF, the Bank's knowledge ventures (the combined events of the creation of K4D initiative and the Bank's transformation to a knowledge bank) have come to occupy a central position in the Bank's day-to-day activities (Pommier n.d., Pommier 2004). Creating a knowledge strategy would obviously seem more appropriate given the Bank's decades-spanning role in development research (World Bank 1998/99, Wolfensohn 2005) and the opportunities presented by the current ICT revolution. In this sense, the Bank's transformation to a knowledge bank would seem quite sensible. So far, the Bank's K4D initiative (its suggested functions and purpose of creation) and the Bank's transformation to a knowledge bank seem quite rational. Added to this, the Bank also asserted that its knowledge ventures would adopt an inclusive approach. As part of this inclusive approach, the Bank would put the last (i.e. the local) first, delegate more power to the state (i.e. a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See Rodrik, Dani. "Goodbye Washington Consensus, Hello Washington Confusion? A Review of the World Bank's Economic Growth in the 1990s: Learning from a Decade of Reform." *Journal of Economic Literature* XLIV (December 2006): 973-987.

developing country) and individual non-state actors for capacity building and facilitation of local knowledge flow, and take a step back and maintain a role of passive facilitation rather than active intervention<sup>9</sup> (Wolfensohn and Fisher 2000, Wolfensohn 2005). This marks an important shift from the Bank's earlier ways of conducting business that involved more intervention (sometimes direct) in the politics of developing countries. Some also suggest that this meant the Bank had recognized the fallacies in the earlier development agenda and launched a new, more improved framework that offered developing countries a greater role in shaping and coordinating their own development trajectory (Gilbert, Powell and Vines 1999, Einhorn 2001, Rich 2002, Pincus and Winters 2002, Kapur 2002).

Given the Bank's historical legacy and ways of operating, do the knowledge ventures suggest an actual shift in development thinking on the Bank's part? No, they do not. This assertion is based on certain assumptions, which will be clarified a little later in this chapter, however, at this point I will begin by clarifying my central argument. This thesis contends that the Bank's knowledge ventures are not as benign<sup>10</sup> as they seem. The new knowledge bank role and the knowledge management and sharing activities have been created by the Bank to indicate that there has been a shift<sup>11</sup> in the way the Bank functions, a change in its institutional culture and its attitude toward development (i.e. being more open to suggestions of stakeholders from developing countries). However, I argue that the knowledge ventures (especially the policies the Bank suggests developing countries should adopt as part of this initiative) do not constitute a substantial shift from the policies that were integral to the earlier development agenda. The reform that the Bank claims it has undergone may not be so simple and straightforward. Rather, the Bank may have created newer and alternative mechanisms (that are not so direct and interventionist like before,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The inclusive approach adopted as part of the CDF is also extended here to the K4D initiative. Many of Wolfensohn's (2005) speeches are also evident to this as is the WDR 1998/99, which suggest a greater role for developing country governments and civil society organizations in actualizing the K4D initiative and integrating it with day-to-day development practice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> As I have explained in the previous paragraph, the Bank claims that its knowledge ventures will have many benefits for developing countries and make development administration more effective. In suggesting so, this initiative is put forward as harmless and genuinely influenced by good intentions. This is why I use the term benign to refer to the K4D initiative.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The initial World Bank mission statement did not include any references to 'knowledge sharing'. This term was included in 2000 and the mission statement was revised accordingly (Brown, et al. 2005, 100,105). It would be safe to assume that a shift in mission statement indicates an official shift in the organization's objectives and roles. At the same time, it also indicates the growing importance of the newly added concept (in this case knowledge sharing).

rather more subtle and indirect) that allow it to sustain its prior status-quo (i.e. continue to be the dominant actor in its relationship with Global South<sup>12</sup>) only to advance its agenda of creating a global neoliberal order. This is why the Bank's knowledge ventures can hardly be dismissed as benign and need to be more closely examined.

Two key assumptions form the foundation of the above arguments. First, as an institution the World Bank's activities exhibit a strong subscription to neoliberal<sup>13</sup> ideological beliefs and this is evident in the design of the earlier and present development agendas as well as in the policy prescriptions generated by these two development agendas (George 1999, Bello 2000, Fine 2003, Goldman 2005, Harvey 2005, Williamson 2005, Woods 2006, Chang 2008). The failure of the policies advocated by the earlier development agenda (i.e. SAPs) (Carmody 1998, Mkwandire and Soludo 1999, Chang 2001) brought into effect the CDF, which hardly provided any evidence of alternative policy suggestions. This is especially the case for the K4D initiative (as would be shown in this thesis). In fact, many of the policy prescriptions evident in the earlier development agenda have resurfaced in the CDF and the K4D initiative, creating further concerns about the Bank's knowledge ventures (Mehta 2001, Bank Information Center 2010, Bretton Woods Project 2009, Dharmadhikary 2010).

The second core assumption is related to the contradiction that is created by the Bank (a development research institute in itself with its in-house knowledge generation capacity) in becoming a facilitator of knowledge management and sharing on a global scale (the role of facilitator being ideally an impartial and neutral one<sup>14</sup>) (Mehta 2001, Goldman 2005, Wade 2002, Wilks 2001). Further, as a research institution that subscribes to a particular ideological

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The author is aware that the Bank's relationships with different developing countries cannot all be clubbed into one category. Each had its own dynamics. At the same time, it is difficult to ignore that in most of these relationships, the Bank played a dominant role and hence the use of the collective term "Global South".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> This term would be explained more thoroughly a little later in this chapter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> The *Oxford Dictionary* definition of facilitator is one who makes an action / process easy. However, when the term is used in the context of 'facilitating' a group discussion or the actions of more than one, it assumes a certain neutral connotation. The facilitator only facilitates the process for participants but does not actively participate in the discussion. From this perspective, I associate a similar connotation to the Bank's facilitator role. However, it is safe to assume that the role of the facilitator may not remain passive if the facilitator is an expert on the topic of discussion. In similar lines, for the Bank, it may be difficult to play the role of a passive facilitator of development knowledge given that the Bank itself is considered an expert on this topic (as a research institute in itself).

philosophy<sup>15</sup> (neoliberalism in this case), the contradiction in the Bank's new role grows even more complex (Toye and Toye 2005, Deaton, et al. 2006, Dharmadhikary 2010). One could argue that the knowledge ventures are convenient, albeit seemingly harmless strategies of mobilizing a particular kind of knowledge that help advance the Bank's neoliberal agenda. This is the other important concern about the Bank's knowledge ventures.

The purpose of the above discussion was to provide a preliminary understanding of this thesis. Going forward, this chapter will introduce key dimensions of the project that briefly clarify the assumptions, articulate the central arguments more clearly and suggest the theoretical framework for this thesis. I start out by providing a brief description of the objectives of the Bank's knowledge ventures. I, then, offer a definition of neoliberalism and discuss what I mean by the Bank's neoliberal agenda and how I presume this neoliberal agenda is reflected in the K4D initiative. Next, I provide a brief overview of the conceptualization of the theoretical approach adopted for this thesis. To situate the research issue and outline the scope and contribution of this thesis, a literature review is presented. This review studies the various perspectives on the Bank's reform project, the transformation the Bank has undergone since mid 1990s and what this means for the politics of development. Next, I provide a narrative of the methodology for this thesis, including method of investigation and the primary sources examined. This chapter concludes by providing a brief overview of the remaining chapters of the thesis.

#### **1.1 An Overview of the K4D Initiative**

The K4D initiative constitutes of two key concepts: knowledge sharing and knowledge management. The Bank's official website provides a description and objectives of each of these concepts (World Bank 2010c, World Bank 2010d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> My purpose is not to suggest that this is a negative thing especially since all researchers and research agencies have their particular beliefs and ideologies and their work is bound to reflect those beliefs. Nonetheless, this raises concerns over that particular researcher's or research institution's ability to be open to other perspectives and opinions.

The World Bank's mission statement is: "to fight poverty with passion and professionalism for lasting results. To help the people help themselves and their environment by providing resources, sharing knowledge, building capacity and forging partnerships in the public and private sectors" (World Bank, 2010). "Knowledge sharing" features as an integral component of the Bank's overall fight against global poverty. The K4D initiative was the Bank's answer to creating a global (development) knowledge strategy that can help facilitate global exchange and sharing of development knowledge within the development community<sup>16</sup> to effectively fight global poverty. This knowledge could originate from the World Bank or "other organizations". The Bank claimed that "sharing knowledge enables the World Bank to respond faster to client needs, deliver a quality product, encourage innovation, and continually introduce new services to its clients"<sup>17</sup> (World Bank 2010d).

The knowledge sharing program is hosted by the World Bank Institute (WBI) and caters to the needs of the Bank's staff, clients, and partners in "capturing and organizing systematically their wealth of knowledge and experiences; making this knowledge easily available to a wide audience both internally and externally; and creating linkages between individuals and groups working to **address similar development challenges**" (World Bank 2010d)(emphasis added). The knowledge sharing program was rolled out in collaboration between the WBI and the Regional and Network departments of the World Bank. The Bank further clarifies that the knowledge sharing program 'promotes and helps **mainstream knowledge sharing and learning** as a collaborative, multidirectional, continuous, and active process" (World Bank 2010d) (emphasis added). The Bank's website also states that "its [knowledge sharing program's] role is to help operationalize the concept, first articulated by James Wolfensohn in 1996, of the Knowledge Bank" (World Bank 2010d). The three key priorities of the knowledge sharing program are: "speed", "quality", and "innovation". The Bank defines "speed" as "responding

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Development community is a term that is used in this thesis to refer to the various state and non-state actors that play important roles in the politics of international development. These include developed and developing states, multilateral institutions, bilateral institutions and aid agencies, global and local civil society organizations, private partners, media, research institutes, think tanks, and academic institutions. More specifically, three main types of role-players are envisioned in a development community, they are: researchers, policy makers and development practitioners (which may or may not include the previous two).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> In discussing the knowledge sharing and the knowledge management programs, I have intentionally used quotations from the Bank's website and avoided paraphrasing. This will help the readers gain an understanding of the concepts as put forward by the Bank and also ensure that the descriptions are aligned as closely as possible with that of the World Bank's.

faster to client needs"; "quality" as "delivering to clients the experiences of development experts and practitioners all over the world, and adapting them to local conditions"; and "innovation" as "not only improving our [i.e. the Bank's] current work, but also introducing new products and services, and testing innovative ideas" (World Bank 2010d).

In defining knowledge management<sup>18</sup>, the World Bank has adopted the definition proposed by the American Productivity and Quality Center. It defines knowledge management as "the systematic process of identifying, capturing and transferring information and knowledge people can use to create, compete and improve" (World Bank 2010c). The key benefits of knowledge management according to the Bank are: "competition, downsizing, innovation, speed, quality and cost-savings" (World Bank 2010c)<sup>19</sup>. Further, the Bank also identifies three key objectives of its knowledge management program. These are:

- To enhance understanding of KM [i.e. knowledge management] concepts, tools and practices among development professionals, particularly in World Bank client countries
- To build staff skills within development agencies and client governments in the use of KM tools and approaches, particularly through the use of customized Action Plans
- To enable development agencies and client governments to develop and implement successful organization-wide, and program-specific KM initiatives (World Bank 2010c)

The Bank explicitly acknowledges that the idea of knowledge management was borrowed from private sector organizations. During the early 1990s, knowledge management had gained popularity among private sector corporations especially in United States (U.S) and countries of Western Europe. Knowledge management programs gained popularity in the public sector much later primarily because the private sector had a greater business need for competitiveness (a combination of speed and quality of service and innovation all at a cheaper cost) to compete globally (World Bank 2010c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> In his groundbreaking article, *The Knowledge-creating Company*, which appeared in the Harvard Business Review in 1991, Ikujiro Nonaka argued that the success of Japanese companies came from their innovation, or more specifically, their ability to create new knowledge and use it to produce successful products and technologies. It is around this time that the term "knowledge management" began to be used to define a new realm of management science

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> For a more detailed understanding of each of these concepts please refer to the World Bank official website,

http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/WBI/WBIPROGRAMS/KFDLP/0,,contentMDK:20934 424~menuPK:2882148~pagePK:64156158~piPK:64152884~theSitePK:461198~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y.

#### **1.2** Neoliberalism and the World Bank

Neoliberalism is both an ideology and a political project (George 1999). As an ideology neoliberalism draws heavily from classical liberalism, neo-classical economics and modernization theory (Chang 2008, Peet and Hartwick 2009). Classical liberalism is a political philosophy that sought to reduce the power of state (and therefore government) and advocated for individual liberty including freedom of religion, speech, press, assembly and free markets. It is believed that the kind of state and society classical liberalists sought was as a consequence of the changes that Industrial Revolution had brought about (Peet and Hartwick 2009, 78-79)<sup>20</sup>. Neoliberalism "values market exchange" as "an ethic in itself, capable of acting as a guide to all human action, and substituting for all previously held ethical beliefs" (Harvey 2005, 3). Eighteenth century liberal economists believed that "free market" was the most efficient way of establishing a well functioning economy, "because it forces everyone to perform with maximum efficiency" (Chang 2008, 13). Classical liberals argued against excessive government intervention in the economy, as they believed it to reduce market efficiency. More specifically, government regulations about "import controls" and "entry of the potential competitors" (therefore creating monopolies) were considered harmful and perceived to reduce the competitiveness of markets (George 1999). Although both classical liberals and neoliberals share a common enthusiasm about the free market, few differences remains between the two groups. Neoliberals believe in "certain forms of monopoly (such as patents or the central bank's monopoly over the issue of bank notes)" and "political democracy" (Chang 2008, 13). Neoliberalism is also a political project (George 1999). It is a political project because it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Government, as explained by Adam Smith, had three priorities: providing security against foreign invaders, protecting citizens against each other (i.e. from crimes committed by other citizens) and building infrastructure for public institutions and providing public works (which the private sector could not provide profitably). The notion of protecting the state was also extended to the protection of overseas markets, if required through armed intervention. Further, protection of individual citizens translated into securing their private property and enforcing contracts and the suppression of trade unions. Additionally, the mandate to provide public works also included stabilizing the national currency, standard weights and measures, and support of roads, canals, harbors, railways and other communication services (See E.K. Hunt's *History of Economic Thought*, pp 51-53).

reinforces class struggle by concentrating wealth in the hands of the few (Harvey 2005, 16). Further, it believes in the ability of the economy to "dictate [the] rules to society, not the other way round" (George 1999).

Neoliberalism rose to power during the 1980s with the arrival of conservative governments in both the U.S. and Britain. During 1960s and 1970s, Keynesian economics had dominated the economic scene in much of North America and Western Europe (George 1999). However, decline in productivity, high unemployment and increase in inflation caused the trajectory of economic growth to slow down<sup>21</sup> and drew criticism from neoliberal economists. This moment was seized by neoliberal opportunists, who criticized the welfare state and the massive public spending that had characterized such welfare states<sup>22</sup> (especially in Western European countries such as Britain and West Germany) during 1960s and 1970s (Peet and Hartwick 2009).

Among rich countries, U.S. and Britain were quick to adopt neoliberal policies during the Regan and Thatcher administrations. Policy wise the emphasis remained on competition, i.e. "competition between nations, regions, firms, and of course between individuals". Whereas in private sector, the key objectives of competition remained profit accumulation and expanding market share, the public sector did not meet these criteria. Therefore the public sector was considered not fit to provide services and goods. This led to a wave of privatization and "downsizing" of the public sector (George 1999). Since then privatization has been one of the most prominent features of neoliberalism. Added to this, "deregulation" and "opening up of international trade and investment" and brutal competition between private corporations for profit generation and increasing market share in the global economy have also become the other core features of what Chang (2008) calls the "neoliberal agenda" (Ibid., 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Peet and Hartwick (2009) and George (1999) argue that Keynesian welfare economics alone cannot be blamed for the economic decline of 1960s and 1970s. The Oil Crisis of mid 1970s and the massive rise in oil prices caused high inflation. Similarly, the coming of age of a new generation of workers born during the age of 'baby boomers' right after the end of the Second World War also was a crucial factor in causing high unemployment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> For a more in-depth understanding of welfare state development and retrenchment of the welfare state please refer to Paul Pierson (1994) *Dismantling the Welfare State? Reagan, Thatcher and the Politics of Retrenchment*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press and Jacob Hacker (2004) "Privatizing Risk without Privatizing the Welfare State: The Hidden Politics of Social Policy Retrenchment in the United States". *American Political Science Review*, Vol 98, No. 2 (May), pp 243-260.

George (19990, Bello (2000), Harvey (2005), Peet and Hartwick (2009) and Chang (2008) contend that the domestic economics reforms that rich industrialized countries underwent during 1970s created a "fundamental transformation" in political thinking. Developing countries were unable to escape the hands of neoliberal reform. Chang (2008) explains this as:

In relation to the developing countries, the neoliberal agenda has been pushed by an alliance of rich country governments led by the US and mediated by the 'Unholy Trinity' of international economic organizations that they largely control – the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the World Bank and the World Trade Organization (WTO). The rich governments use their aid budgets and access to their home markets as carrots to induce the developing countries to adopt neoliberal policies. This is sometimes to benefit specific firms that lobby, but usually to create an environment in the developing country concerned that is friend to foreign goods and investment in general. The IMF and the World Bank play their part by attaching to their loans the conditions that the recipient countries adopt neoliberal policies. ... international organizations are supported by an army of ideologues<sup>23</sup>. Some of these people are highly trained academics who should know the limits of their free-market economies but tend to ignore them when it comes to giving policy advice. Together, these various bodies and individuals form a powerful propaganda machine, a financial-intellectual complex backed by money and power (Ibid., 13-14) (emphasis added).

As Chang (2008) and others (George 1999, Bello 2000) have suggested, the World Bank has been an agent of neoliberal reform since 1980s. Initially, the Bank pushed for neoliberal policies in the form of Washington Consensus (WC) which was created in the aftermath of the International Debt Crisis of 1980s<sup>24</sup> (Peet and Hartwick 2009, 85). As part of the WC, the key policies that the Bank's "neoliberal agenda" emphasized were fiscal discipline, reorientation of public expenditures, tax reforms, financial liberalization, unified and competitive exchange rates, trade liberalization, openness to direct foreign investment, privatization, deregulation and secure property rights (Rodrik 2006, 978)<sup>25</sup>. These policies were never targeted to reduce poverty. Rather, their focus was mainly to induce economic growth. The assumption was that economic growth would in turn reduce economic inequality (Gibbon 1992). The failure of SAPs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> George (1999) argues that "starting from a tiny embryo at the University of Chicago with the philosopher-economist Friedrich von Hayek and his students like Milton Friedman at its nucleus, the neoliberals and their funders have created a huge international network of foundations, institutes, research centers, publications, scholars, writers and public relations hacks to develop, package and push their ideas and doctrine relentlessly".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> I discuss this in greater length in chapter 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> A more detail discussion on the WC is provided in chapter 3.

accompanied by massive anti-neoliberal public protests led the Bank to reconsider its suggestions. Following the Meltzer Commission's<sup>26</sup> report, it was concluded that

... with most of its [World Bank's] resources going to the better off countries of the developing world and with the astounding 65-70 per cent failure rate of its projects in the poorest countries, the World Bank was irrelevant to the achievement of its avowed mission of global poverty alleviation. And what to do with the Bank? The Commission urged that most of the Bank's lending activities be devolved to the regional developing banks. ... as one of the Commission's members revealed, it 'essentially wants to abolish the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank', a goal that had 'significant pockets of support... in our [U.S.] Congress' (Bello 2000) (emphasis added).

Termed often as the moment of "neoliberal crisis", this marked a shift in the ways the World Bank had conducted its business across the globe (Bello 2000, Taylor 2004). The neoliberal crisis also lent a huge blow to the World Bank's legitimacy as a global development agency (Rodrik 2006). The Bank was most criticized for its ideological predisposition, its overstretched mandate, its lack of transparency, its over-bureaucratic institutional culture and its non-inclusive approach to development planning and project design (Pincus and Winters 2002, Kapur 2002, Birdsall and Subramanian 2007). These criticisms accompanied by massive violent anti-neoliberal protests around the globe forced the Bank to consider a new development agenda (Seoane and Taddei 2002, Ayres 2004). As discussed earlier, this new development agenda appeared in the form of CDF, which had two components to it: the PRSPs and the K4D.

The World Bank's new development agenda<sup>27</sup> has been received with mixed reactions. This will be discussed in more detail in the literature review section. However, it must be mentioned here, that for some radical political economists, the new development agenda does not constitute a substantial shift from the earlier one. Some of the newly added features of the present development agenda – such as inclusive approaches to targeted poverty reduction, good governance, anti-corruption measures – raise concern about the extent of reform the Bank has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Formed as one of the conditions for the US Congress' voting for an increase of its quota in the IMF in 1998, the Commission was a bipartisan body that was tasked to probe the record of the Bank and Fund with the end in view of coming up with recommendations for the reform of the two institutions (Bello 2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> This has also come to be known as Post-Washington Consensus or PWC. As Rodrik (2006) shows, the PWC includes the ten features of the earlier WC with ten new additions. These ten new additions include: corporate governance, anti-corruption, flexible labor markets, WTO agreements, financial codes and standards, "prudent" capital account opening, non-intermediate exchange rate regimes, independent central banks / inflation targeting, social safety nets and targeted poverty reductions (Ibid.,978). The PWC and its various elements will be discussed in greater length in chapter 3.

undergone (Önis and Sênses 2003, Taylor 2004, Cammack 2003, Miller-Adams 1999). Such radical political economists are of the opinion that the Bank has indeed undergone reform but remains undeterred about its ultimate objective of creating a global free market or in other words establishing a global neoliberal economic order. Unfortunately, their skepticism is well founded, as I will contend in this thesis. This project concurs with the concerns expressed by such radical political economists. A thorough assessment of the K4D initiative will show that strong elements of neoliberalism are evident in the planning and design of the K4D initiative. And this is what constitutes a starting point for this thesis.

## **1.3** Conceptualizing the Project

This project postulates that the Bank's new knowledge ventures provide the institution with a coping mechanism to address the loss of institutional credibility and political legitimacy in this period of neoliberal crisis. However, this captures only half of the picture. To understand the remaining half, it is important to answer three questions: 1) what is the Bank trying to achieve through its knowledge ventures? 2) Why does it want to achieve it and 3) How does it intend to achieve this?

#### 1. What is the Bank trying to achieve through its knowledge ventures?

Lessons from the failure of the earlier development agenda have made the Bank aware of reactionary possibilities<sup>28</sup>. Added to this, the neoliberal crisis and loss of legitimacy raises concerns over the Bank's possible role in international development. Further, the Bank's role in alleviating global poverty has also met with speculation from the development community. As a staunch advocate of neoliberal policies, it would be in the Bank's best interest to eliminate the possibility of any remotely alternative economic approach (both in thinking and practice) and / or at least try to reduce the availability of any such alternatives (Bretton Woods Project 2009). The role of gatekeeper over the realm of development knowledge helps the Bank to monitor and reduce the possibility of rise of alternative discourses.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Such as the plethora of social and indigenous movements in the developing world, the anti-globalization movement. See Escobar (2010) for more details.

#### 2. Why does the Bank want to eliminate the possibility of alternative thinking?

The World Bank's knowledge ventures allow the Bank to instill new mechanisms for controlling the trajectory of development politics because controlling knowledge allows the Bank to control and shape the contemporary development discourse (Adler and Bernstein 2005, 294). As the key element at the core of all decisions and policymaking, controlling development knowledge makes the Bank a seat of enormous power and influence. This power helps the Bank navigate through the neoliberal crisis and regain its lost legitimacy<sup>29</sup> in the development community. Further, it allows for new mechanisms of exercising indirect control over the realm of development politics. The need for exercising power in more subtle and indirect manner must be seen as an approach to counter the older strategy of more hierarchical, top-down imposition of neoliberal economic policies on developing countries. The global political landscape has undergone fundamental transformation since the days of the SAPs with the appearance of newer and stronger non-state actors (such as global and local civil society organizations). This changes the notion of "engagement" in decision making as well as that of "accountability" on the part of the Bank, posing new challenges to directly control these locally dispersed set of actors (Adler and Bernstein 2005, 299). This is another vital reason for identifying alternative methods of exercising subtle and indirect control. In other words, these mechanisms of indirect control are integral to reclaiming, sustaining and perpetuating the Bank's neoliberal agenda.

# 3. How (i.e. in what ways) will the Bank intend to sustain and perpetuate the current neoliberal economic order?

This will be achieved in two ways. First, although the failure of SAPs has tarnished the Bank's image as a development agency, the Bank's knowledge generation activities (that is it's research activities) have not received similar criticism. This has lent the Bank's knowledge generation activities a relatively apolitical image. This image helps the Bank counter the criticism caused by the neoliberal crisis. Further, this apolitical image also renders the Bank's knowledge ventures and its related activities (production, collection, dissemination of knowledge) the convenience of appearing apolitical (i.e. outside the realm of power). It allows the Bank the advantage of operating outside

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The loss of political legitimacy and institutional credibility as a result of the failure of Structural Adjustment Programs to yield the desired economic growth in developing countries.

ostensibly power devoid zones, lending its activities a benign and moral agenda. Further, it helps bypass any political controversy generated by the loss of legitimacy crisis.

Second, the Bank has carved out an exclusive and specialized zone of activity for itself, a zone where it has informally remained for several decades and which it is now ready to exploit for designing mechanisms of indirect control over various actors (such as developing countries, civil society organizations and so forth). To understand how this has been made possible, the Bank's knowledge ventures must be seen against the backdrop of the practices of "good governance" that have come to dominate the development agenda in this era of globalization. The appearance of problems that are of transnational nature and cannot be resolved by states acting alone (Larner and Walters 2004, Wade 2002, Schech 2002) have provided renewed opportunity of engagement for international institutions such as the Bank and the IMF (Cammack 2003, 37). Such institutions have created plethora of governing mechanisms, regulations, codes and bench-marking standards to facilitate governance of various types: political, economic, financial, social, environmental, climate and so forth. The Bank's knowledge ventures must be seen as an effort to create a new mechanisms of global governance (Schech 2002, Wade 2002) – that is global knowledge<sup>31</sup> governance - for the WDR 1998/99, published to officially launch these knowledge ventures, itself is consistent with such claims. In the WDR 1998/99, the Bank calls development knowledge a "public good"<sup>32</sup> that must be made available to all developing countries (Ibid., 1). Further, it claims to assume the responsibility of "managing the rapidly growing body of knowledge about development" (Ibid., 2) to bridge the gap between the developed and developing states for no state alone has the capacity to invest in latest research and the will to facilitate cross-border flow of development knowledge (Ibid., 7). What has been puzzling is the Bank's offering of its six decades long development research experience as the exact expertise required to set up

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> In the context of this project, global knowledge governance would always indicate global *development* knowledge governance. I realize that knowledge is a vague term, as it does not indicate what kind of knowledge or knowledge about what is being referred to. This is why, to simplify the matter in the present context, knowledge would be limited to mean knowledge for development or development knowledge and all that such a connotation encompasses.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> This will be discussed further in chapter in Chapter 4, however for defining purposes, a public good is that which is non-rivalrous (undiminished by consumption) and non-excludable (consumption is available to all and attempts to prevent such consumption is generally ineffective). Breathable air could be considered a good example although increasingly this has also come under speculation given the adverse effects of pollution. Knowledge is however a strong and convincing example.

this new phenomenon of global knowledge governance. In creating its knowledge ventures, the Bank has therefore curved out a niche and most importantly a legitimate zone of activity for itself (Mehta 2001). At this juncture, it is important to reiterate the main concern about the causal relationship between knowledge and action (development knowledge and policy making). Global knowledge governance must be seen as a notch above all other sorts of governance (mentioned earlier) for in it prevails the power to shape all other forms of governance that may have serious implications for the developing countries.

## **1.4 Theorizing the Project**

Three primary considerations are underway in designing the theoretical framework of this project. First, the Bank is attempting to govern global development knowledge to advance its neoliberal agenda through the employment of a highly organized and sophisticated worldwide knowledge management and sharing program; second, this is being achieved through the creation and establishment of a number of individually designed and locally established programs and projects under the umbrella initiative of K4D; and third, this entire mechanism of creation of locally decentralized governance is being achieved from a distance<sup>34</sup> without the Bank's direct involvement and / or uncalled for intervention<sup>35</sup> in the local (unlike in the previous development

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> The World Bank has its headquarters in Washington D.C which I consider the seat of power as the decision making division. It does have regional headquarters in various parts of the developing world however, they do follow orders from Washington in putting into action the decisions made at the headquarter. From this perspective, I consider the Bank as an organization, which tries to "govern" from the distance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> In the previous development agenda, the Bank's intervention in developing countries was direct and in a top-down hierarchical fashion (loan conditionalities were pushed down the throat of borrowing countries and borrowing countries were generally not included in the decision making framework). The premise for the new development agenda is that it is more inclusive and allows borrowing countries, civil society organizations to have more say in planning their development goals. Therefore, the opportunity for direct intervention is much less. However, as I will show in this research, intervention by the Bank still exists except the mechanisms are more indirect and to some extent consensual. The Bank does not coerce its borrowers into agreeing with it. Rather, it has identified new avenues for controlling their activities. For example, the knowledge networks are indirect methods of intervention because they allow the Bank to monitor and control its stakeholders' interactions with development knowledge, how they utilize it and what the final impact of such knowledge is. Further, by hosting these knowledge networks, deciding who gets access to such networks, the Bank does intervene in more subtle manners. Additionally, as a neoliberal institution, the Bank can control various mechanisms of knowledge sharing (who's knowledge, what kind of knowledge and how is such knowledge disseminated) and thus continue to intervene (albeit indirectly) in developing countries.

agenda). Knowledge and power exist in a binary at these local sites of knowledge production and management created as part of the K4D initiative that constantly reproduce each other to create a system of more locally diffused control mechanisms. The existence of such multiple locally diffused governing sites across the globe is a prerequisite for establishing a seamless neoliberal order across the globe. More specifically, a system of bottom-up and decentralized approach to governing the Global South has been put in place in the present context, which gives the impression of emphasizing the local (as advocated by the alternative development agenda) (Larner 2003). This new system of decentralized governance and control from afar, without direct involvement in the local, is in direct contradiction to the earlier notion of top-down imposition of power (from the days of SAP) and is better able to disguise a renewed efforts (Joseph 2010, Ilcan and Phillips 2006, Rojas 2004).

The choice of the theoretical approach has been guided by the three considerations highlighted above. It is hardly possible to have this discussion on knowledge-power relationship and how such relationship can be instilled by governing activity, without drawing on the theoretical concept of governmentality offered by French political philosopher Michel Foucault. Governmentality, i.e. governing mentality or more explicitly "the art of governing" is a helpful tool for analyzing the subtle and indirect manner in which a governing body is able to conduct and control the "conduct" of the governed (Foucault 1997, 74-75, Rose, O'Malley and Valverde 2006, 84-85). The use of the governmentality approach has been mostly restricted to domestic politics, more popularly in studies of welfare state, liberal governmentality and so forth. However, recently, governmentality has become a more popular theoretical approach among scholars studying international politics. Why and how this has occurred will be discussed in greater length in chapter 2 but for now let it suffice to say that the appearance of phenomenon such as global governance of various types and the increasingly prominent role played by international organizations (as opposed to states) in the politics of global governance has raised a keen interest in the governmentality literature (Jessop 2007, Larner and Walters 2004, Lemke 2001, Lipschutz 2005, Rojas 2004).

The increasing interest in the governmentality literature among those studying international politics has also led to conceptualization of more context specific theorization based

on this Foucauldian notion. For example, concepts such as eco-governmentality, and environmentality to explain the politics of global environmental governance have emerged (Ilcan and Phillips 2006, Kapoor 2002, Goldman 2001, Agrawal 2005). Similarly, the appearance of the notion of "global developmentality" or simply developmentality proposed by Ilcan and Phillips (2006, 2008, 2010) have produced helpful approaches to the study of international development, specifically the phenomenon of how international and / or multilateral organizations have come to manage "the conduct of persons, activities, and spaces through diverse authorities, knowledge expertise, and arenas of calculation which aim to solve certain problems on a worldwide scale" (Ilcan and Phillips 2006).

#### **1.4.1 A Note on the Theoretical Approach**

The study of political economy has evolved considerably since the 1980s with the appearance of critical theoretical approaches such as: the Foucauldian notion of governmentality, the Gramscian notion of hegemony and so forth. Governmentality has been extended to the study of global politics (mostly to study 'governance') more recently (Merlingen 2003, Larner and Walters 2004, Lipschutz 2005, Lowenheim 2008, Joseph 2010), i.e. mostly over the past decade. However, Gramscian notion of hegemony has been applied to the study of international relations or IR (especially international political economy and more specifically a hegemonic world order) since early 1980s when Robert Cox first introduced the Gramscian theory to the field of international relations (Cox 1983). That this method has provided new and unique ways of thinking about global politics is evident from the growing body of academic scholarship that has been produced since then (Gill 1993, Rupert 1998, Germain and Kenny 1998, Gill 2000, Morton 2003, Bieler and Morton 2004, Robinson 2005, Ruckert 2006).

At the inception of this thesis, both the Foucauldian and Gramscian approaches were under consideration. More specifically, I was interested in creating a synthesis between the approaches and using it as a theoretical framework for this thesis. However, this has been eventually abandoned and set aside for a later project. I am of the view that such a synthesis would require more exclusive treatment, which may not be entirely possible in this particular thesis (mainly because of the scope of the topic). To ensure that the focus here centers on the empirical question, I have restricted myself to using the Foucauldian governmentality approach, which I feel has more immediate theoretical relevance to the empirical issue. Nonetheless, the remnants of this initial ambition may be evident in this thesis. For example, my recurring suggestions of the World Bank's intentions to create a global neoliberal order arise from my subscription to the Gramscian view of the existence of a neoliberal hegemonic world order (Gill 1993, Ruckert 2006). Given this, it may be worthwhile to briefly discuss what I envision as an integrated theoretical approach.

The Foucauldian approach and the Gramscian approach, both have their own appeal to scholars in the field of IR. As someone interested in critical approaches to studying IR, I find both very useful and relevant to my research especially in studying the politics of international organizations. The Foucauldian notion of subjective truth and how power is continuously reproduced through use of such subjective truth to design various mechanisms of control are useful to studying the diverse governing mechanisms that have been created as part of international organizations' machinery of control (Foucault 1991, Rojas 2004). The governmentality approach is especially helpful in analyzing the phenomenon of "good governance" that has emerged over the past decade in international political economy (Larner and Walters 2004, Lipschutz 2005, Merlingen 2003). Yet, at the same time, I have to admit that I appreciate the use of Gramscian notion of hegemony to study both the practical and ideological creations of a certain world order (more specifically the neoliberal world order) and the role of international organizations in establishing such hegemonies (more so in a seemingly state driven world) (Cox 1983, 172).

In many ways, I see Foucault's governmentality approach and the Gramscian approach as complementing each other. More specifically, I believe that it is possible to construct an analytical framework that integrates both the approaches. In the present context of this research, it can be possible to construct a two-tier theoretical framework, which uses the governmentality approach to understand how power is exercised *locally* through a variety of controlling mechanisms and applies the Gramscian approach to understand how an ideological hegemony is created and perpetuated *globally* to sustain a dominant world order. Essentially, this theoretical framework would then argue that a variety of local governmentalities (note the plural usage of governmenality here) exist across the globe - each with its own unique nature and varying governing mechanisms - although when seen in combination, they all help universalize the perpetuation of a certain ideological hegemony which aids in the creation of a dominant world

order. Empirically, this could be articulated as the presence of multiple neoliberal governmentalities (or governing rationalities and so forth) created by international organization such as the World Bank to sustain the neoliberal ideological hegemony and create a neoliberal world order (Larner 2003).

The integration of these two theoretical approaches is not being proposed because of mere convenience in analysis. For example, the governmentality approach emphasizes *diverse* mechanisms of exercising power at the local front and the Gramscian approach is more vested in understanding the creation of a notion of a singular dominant world order (Rose, O'Malley and Valverde 2006, Cox 1983). One may very well argue that the object of analyses for these two approaches is quite different and therefore an integrated theoretical framework will not be in agreement with the Foucauldian or Gramscian (and neo-Gramscian) scholars. However, the value of a theoretical approach lies in its ability to uncover complex empirical issues and in this sense one could abandon strict subscription to any singular theoretical approach and settle for an integrated synthesis of multiple theoretical approaches, especially if that helps deconstruct a complex empirical issue.

Let me illustrate more clearly what I mean by this. The governmentality approach is especially helpful in deconstructing how all truth (or forms of knowledge) are subjective and how a population can be governed (or controlled) *indirectly* by manipulating such subjective truths to present the governed with imperative rationales. However, the absence of any possibility of objective truth and reality removes any opportunity for challenging the existing power hierarchy. For in Foucault's world, all truth is subjective and the possibility of constructing an alternative and more objective reality does not exist. But, this is not the case with the Gramscian approach. In the Gramscian approach, the possibility of counter-hegemony (i.e. opportunity for changing the prevailing power hierarchy) through the transformation of structural change in the world order exists (Cox 1983). This is relevant for we have witnessed the rise of reactionary forces (in form of anti-neoliberal and anti-globalization protests) in the face of the neoliberal crisis such as coalitions of developing countries (the G20 group) and coalitions of global and local civil society organizations, which challenged the fundamental of the previous development agenda (George 1999, Bello 2000). A second example would be the diverse nature of neoliberal governmentalities that exist across the globe – which may not be uniform in nature – but do

subscribe to the same neoliberal ideological beliefs and try to advance similar goals (in the form of neoliberal policies). Larner (2003) confirms this in suggesting that "varieties of neoliberalism" exist and about the "messy" nature of neoliberalism yet she acknowledges that the political ramifications of such neoliberalism might be somewhat similar (Ibid., 511-512), *thus suggesting the existence of a broader ideological project*. In the same spirit, Larner (2003) also observes that viewing neoliberalism as a "top-down impositional discourse" takes away from varied neoliberal "techniques" of control such as: "best practices, audit, contract, performance indicators, and benchmarks" (Ibid., 512). Therefore, subscribing to the governmentality approach at the cost of the Gramscian approach or vice-versa may mean a loss of a more in-depth and complex analyses. This does not mean that all cases, where each approach has been singularly applied, be revisited. Rather, it is important to remain open to the possibility of considering an integrated theoretical framework if relevant empirical issue is in question.

## **1.5** Contextualizing the Project: Literature Review

At this juncture, it is important to contextualize this thesis in the current discourse surrounding the Bank's knowledge ventures. What does the available literature suggest about these ventures? How does it engage with the idea of the World Bank becoming a knowledge bank? And what kind of scope does the available literature imply for this project? These are questions that guide the literature review<sup>36</sup> presented in the following section. The key question (and sub-questions) that guide this review are:

- How does the existing literature assess the adoption of the alternative development agenda especially the creation of the new knowledge bank role?
  - Is the Bank perceived to have abandoned its earlier neoliberal beliefs and its project of creating a global neoliberal economic order?
  - Or has intense criticism from its stakeholders led it to create new, innovative and subtle ways of maintaining its existing status quo?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> This literature review addresses scholarship proposed in the aftermath of the advent of James Wolfensohn as the president of the World Bank (i.e. 1995), which is incidentally the time around which the alternative development agenda (i.e. CDF) was launched in 1996. The launch of the CDF marked the beginning of the new development agenda proposed by the Bank (Cammack 2004).

The following review is divided into three categories: reformists, cautious optimists and pessimist activists. Reformist scholars believe that the Bank is genuinely interested in creating positive change in the developing world and that the adoption of the new and alternative development agenda is reflective of this intention. Cautious optimist scholars are in some ways similar to that of the reformist scholars although they are concerned with the Bank's organizational culture, overstretch of the Bank's mandate and goals and the resultant loss of focus. They view the CDF as an encouraging reform, however, feel that such change is not adequate without first substantially reforming the Bank's institutional culture. The concerns of the pessimist activist scholars are related to the Bank's ideological predisposition, which also influences the institution's activities and goals. They are skeptical of the CDF and the new development agenda articulated by the CDF is not considered substantially different from that of the earlier development agenda.

#### 1.5.1 Reformists

Scholars belonging to this first group typically believe that the Bank's intentions have always been genuine but the policies might not have reflected that because of an inability to account for market and human imperfections in theoretical calculations. They are aggressive proponents of Post-Washington Consensus (PWC)<sup>37</sup> and believe that the adoption of policies proposed by the PWC helps induce the right kind of economic growth (necessary in the first place for development). They call for reform of the Bank and consider it integral to the institution's survival and continued relevance to the development project. They do not perceive any tensions surrounding the Bank's ideological approach to development. Rather their criticism is related to the theoretical assumptions that formed the basis of the earlier development agenda. From their perspective, the launch of the CDF is expected to address the limitations of the earlier framework.

Joseph Stiglitz has been a key figure in defining the Bank's agenda of activities, especially in the aftermath of the failure of the Washington Consensus (WC). At the 1998 WIDER annual lecture, shortly after the Asian Financial Crisis, Stiglitz discussed the shortcomings of international finance institutions (IFIs) and developed countries in realizing the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> The PWC provided the theoretical foundation for the creation of the alternative development agenda, i.e. the CDF. It is discussed further in Chapter 3.

importance of poverty eradication as integral to economic development. He cited the availability of new research and empirical evidence assessing the impact of previously failed macroeconomic stability programs such as the SAPs. In reality, the speech did not highlight anything different than what had been already suggested by the WC. Although Stiglitz emphasized the importance of a participatory and inclusive decision making process, the key focus areas of improvement in his speech centered around economic and financial activities, improving economic policies and creating financial stabilization (Stiglitz 1998a, 1, 28, 30, 31). Consider Stiglitz's vision of a changing attitude to development:

... our understanding of the instruments to promote well-functioning markets has also improved, and we have broadened the objectives of development to include other goals, such as sustainable development, **egalitarian development**, and democratic development. An important part of development today is seeking complementary strategies that advance these goals simultaneously. In our search for these policies, however, **we should not ignore the inevitable tradeoffs** (Stiglitz 1998a, 1) (emphasis added).

Stiglitz's emphasizes social and human developments as key to economic development not because he considers the former from a standalone perspective but because he sees them as integral to furthering economic development. What is more striking is the rhetoric of "egalitarian development", which raises interesting questions such as: what is the purpose of economic development? Is it not for the wellbeing of the broader public? Should "egalitarian development" at all need to be identified separately? How does rhetoric such as this, affect the Bank's legitimacy? Further, Stiglitz's "criticism" of the WC,

... highly risk-averse – they were **based on the desire to avoid the worst disaster**. Although the Washington Consensus **provided some of the foundations for well-functioning markets**, it was incomplete and sometimes even misleading ... (Stiglitz 1998a, 33) (emphasis added),

the only available alternative, is quite concerning. Such rhetoric helps create a thoughtful and perceptive image of the Bank while suggesting that the Bank cannot actually be held responsible for what went wrong.

Few months later, Stiglitz gave a very impactful lecture at a UNCTAD conference in Geneva. This particular lecture is consistent with his earlier speeches (Stiglitz 1998b, 7), except it goes beyond the rest and argues for the Bank's need to become a knowledge management organization. He calls for "rethinking" development as a future "vision" of what a society *should be* in few decades (not considering that such a vision might not be "uniform" but vary across

societies / states), how it should evolve and how the Bank can outline a strategy for such development (i.e. *the* "uniform" development strategy across countries). The bank is presented as an organization that has the requisite resources and capacities to

... help countries to close the knowledge gap. It can provide the **cross-country experience** that, when melded with local knowledge, makes possible effective choices of development policies, programs, and projects (Stiglitz 1998b, 28) (emphasis is my own).

Such a vision entails a predestined result (that conforms with the Bank's ideological beliefs) and does not provide the scope for exploring any alternative options. The presence of the element of what a society 'should be' rather than what it 'can be' is disappointing and closes the opportunity for any critical dialogue on what it 'can become' (and that this end goal may be different for different countries). Further, the Bank's make-over as a knowledge management organization and creation of a "cross-country" research portfolio not only symbolize its influence as a "grand research agency" of global scale but also pave the way for *long sought after* creation of *customized* programs, policies, and projects utilizing Bank's understanding of local sensitivities and the *universal* nature of poverty. In the aftermath of receiving the Nobel Prize in 2001, Stiglitz's views on PWC have found a wider audience and gained more publicity. The frequency and feasibility of doubting the words of a Nobel Laureate are unfortunately quite low.

Another group of scholars, Gilbert, Powell and Vines (1999) believe that there is a need for a centrally organized institution like the Bank – albeit a reformed and repositioned one - which would be solely responsible for addressing global poverty reduction issues. According to them, such a central institution can ensure developing country governments succeed in inducing the requisite institutional changes; can install appropriate processes for the right use of information to create a favorable market environment in developing countries; and can create opportunities for *all* to benefit from public goods (Gilbert, Powell and Vines 1999, F599). Therefore, they suggest that the Bank best fits the role of a financier of "good projects" and also that of a research institute / knowledge bank that can provide borrowers the benefit of "valuable policy advice".

Gilbert, Powell and Vine's suggestions are at best simplistic, reductionist, ambiguous and incomplete. They fail to appreciate the complicated relationship between the borrower – lender (i.e. in this case, the developing country – the Bank) and the power hierarchy that exist between the two parties. Their suggestions are also somewhat ambiguous and incomplete because they do

not clearly define what makes a good borrower, a good project or the nature of the Bank's involvement in policy analysis / advising. Who decides what is a good project and whether the borrower is fit to be considered credible (i.e. good) or not? How should one arrive at such evaluative measures? In the absence of complete answers to these questions, their recommendations simply lack practicality.

#### **1.5.2 Cautious Optimists**

Scholars belonging to this group feel that the Bank has overstretched itself and lost focus of its priorities. They also identify several problems with the Bank's internal organizational culture and the attitude of the Bank's staff. They are encouraged by the Bank's reform efforts and emphasis on country ownership of programs and participatory approach to policy design but are not certain if successful results can be achieved without substantial reform of the Bank's institutional structure and organizational culture.

Jessica Einhorn (2001), a former Managing Director for the World Bank, presents an interesting perspective in understanding the Bank's ever-changing role in global politics. Einhorn's central argument rests on the fact that the Bank has stretched itself too far in taking on more than it can chew, especially in the recent decades. As the pressure from different constituencies (developed / developing countries, international and local civil society organizations or CSOs) has risen, the Bank has assumed various additional responsibilities, despite lacking sufficient resources and capabilities (Einhorn 2001, 23-24). Very few would really dispute this argument of Einhorn's. However, Einhorn's depiction of the Bank as the *only* workable option and even more interestingly her portrayal of the Bank's adoption of "poverty alleviation" as some sort of a benign gift to the developing world certainly creates concerns (Einhorn 2001, 29). She sees the Bank as the only one among the IFIs, which has *at least* taken the burden of development solely on itself. Thus, she argues that the Bank is in serious need of improving its capabilities, reprioritizing and scaling down its enormous existing portfolio of business (Einhorn 2001, 33).

Einhorn also reviews the various reforms the Bank has undertaken to address the complaints of critics. She is convinced that the Bank's efforts to reform itself are genuine and as a response to critics as well as specific stakeholder groups who are most affected by poverty.

Regrettably, Einhorn completely ignores that the Bank might have underlying intentions in adopting such reform measures, intentions such as maintaining its organizational status with changing times in order to sustain its dominant role in international politics. Einhorn's thesis is weakened by the lack of attention paid to the rationale behind why an institution should feel the need for reform from within, especially one as big and powerful like the Bank. Institutional transformations are slow and take time to come into effect but there has never been a clear acknowledgement by the Bank of its failures. Causes of failure were considered mainly in connection to poor implementation and poor ownership of programs by developing countries. Even the Bank's public relations campaign, launched in mid 1990s after the arrival of Wolfensohn as the new President, never really clarified the Bank's position on the failure of the earlier development agenda. For example, the World Bank published document that marked the official launch of CDF, discusses the contents of CDF but does not clearly indicate the weaknesses or flaws of the earlier development (See Wolfensohn and Fisher 2000).

Bruce Rich (2002) writing in *Reinventing the World Bank* concludes that the Bank's claims of reprioritization and reform are purely rhetoric and far from reality. The reorientation of the Bank's policies and creation of new development initiatives are integral to a well designed public relations campaign and have been immensely successful in lending the Bank a revamped image. Rich considers that the lack of organizational transformation weakens the reform project especially as a factor that has ceaselessly contributed to failure of Bank projects in developing countries. Rich cites instances such as the Bank's growing operations in private sector development related projects during the late 1990s and the increasing number of non-project emergency bailout packages as evidence of lack of any reform on the part of the Bank. Further, he shows that such lending has not been directly related to reducing poverty (Rich 2002, 26). Rich also notes the absence of any substantial change in the attitude of the Bank management and senior officials. The "culture of loan approval" had grown deep roots among the Bank's senior management, which had affected the Bank's performance and the quality of operations it funded (Rich 2002, 27). Particularly, little was done to avert the decline in performance of the social and environmental sector projects. Projects belonging to the social and environmental sectors had faced budget reductions and failed to keep sole authority over remaining funds (Rich 2002, 37-38). As Rich points out, the most significant contradiction to the Bank's promise of poverty eradication was the fast paced growth of the International Finance Corporation (IFC) and Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA), the Bank's investment lending groups.<sup>38</sup> Rich concludes by saying,

[that] the charismatic, passionate [world bank] president makes spectacular personal gestures and supports worthy but peripheral institutional commitments to please the Bank's politically correct constituencies. Often there is little follow through and virtually no significant impact on operations. These are side-currents and eddies, swept aside by the broader tide of the continuous change process Wolfensohn inherited and intensified (Rich 2002, 53).

Rich's analysis in this particular scholarship is purely in connection with discussing the depth and breadth of evidence he found which prove contrary to the Bank's claims. Ultimately though, Rich's analysis is no different than his fellow scholars in this group. In conclusion, Rich highlights that the Bank's effort to be "all things to all people" has led to the organization being overstretched and the management losing its primary focus. He fails to see through the Bank's operations.

Pincus and Winters (2002) and Kapur (2002) concur with Rich in their criticism of the Bank. While agreeing that the Bank does require reform, Pincus and Winters suggest that it is "unrealistic to expect" an organization of the Bank's size and stature to reform itself. They are of the firm belief that the Bank can neither undergo reform (following a certain prescription) nor can it reform itself (i.e. from within). The only option is for the Bank to be reinvented (Pincus and Winters 2002, 3). The authors consider the various possibilities for the Bank to specialize in -1) a public sector development bank, 2) a knowledge bank providing technical advice and policy suggestions to developing country governments and 3) a niche player focused primarily on providing financing to low-income countries across the developing world (Pincus and Winters 2002, 16). The authors do discuss a fourth option, completely shutting down the Bank but conclude that

if the Bank did not exist, there would be a pressing need to create one. The problem is not having a World Bank, it is having this World Bank – a point largely overlooked by those who respond to the dysfunctions of the Bank by demanding that it simply be shut down (Pincus and Winters 2002, 4).

Pincus & Winters consider that like most large bureaucracies, the Bank is also a "slow learner"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Most of MIGA and IFC"s clients are large multinational corporations and international money center banks and their activities have almost nil impact on the well being of the impoverished in developing countries. In fact, most projects funded by MIGA and IFC are widely criticized for their adverse social and environmental impact.

which is reflected in its inability to quickly and efficiently address its critics (Pincus and Winters 2002, 13).

Kapur (2002) agrees with Pincus and Winters' perspective on the Bank's need to "reinvent" itself. He reasserts his faith in the Bank by suggesting that the problem with the Bank's organizational culture is inherently linked to the loss of focus in the Bank's operations division(s). With the adoption of each new initiative, the numbers of agencies, offices and programs, within the Bank, have multiplied. In the course of managing this rapid expansion, increasing collaborations with more relevant institutions and tackling a broader constituency, it has lost sight of its main purpose (Pincus and Winters 2002, 1, Kapur 2002, 54). He suggests that an organization like the Bank,

makes for a rather unlikely 'voice of the poor': we would not expect the former to mount a political challenge to the status quo nor the latter to raise money cheaply on the international capital markets (Pincus and Winters 2002, 20).

In fact, Kapur believes that even if the Bank has an open and transparent decision making process, it would not really resolve the current challenges facing the Bank. Such an avenue is unrealistic and impractical according to him. The only way for the Bank to improve its performance is to create modest goals and stay within the rigid realms of its expertise (Kapur 2002, 75).

Pincus and Winters and Kapur's optimistic assessments of the Bank's "reinvention" are somewhat simplistic and lack a well founded historical understanding of the Bank's organizational transformation. They fail to contextualize the Bank's "reorientation" of itself in its historical performance and growing crisis of legitimacy. Ideally, the repeated failures of the Bank designed macroeconomic stability programs during 1980s and 1990s should require the Bank to reevaluate the underlying principles of its prescriptions. The Bank might have become an unusually large organization, but this did not happened overnight. The Bank has grown into a complex institution over a period of time, especially since the late 1980s (when the number of SAPs and the Bank's lending rose rapidly). If the size of the organization is the *actual* problem, then (ideally) the Bank's operations during 1980s and early 1990s (when it was relatively smaller and focused) should have produced desired results. Truth be told, the Bank's growth as an organization has been mainly due to one reason – the Bank's inability to consider a plausible alternative to the neoliberal prescription. Failure to conceive alternatives raises concerns over the

rationale for the Bank's existence and in turn forces the Bank to persist with the only development philosophy available to it. Simply put, in the face of the neoliberal crisis, the Bank has been pushed to the brink and has tried every (neoliberal) policy prescription available to it. In fact, the creation of CDF and PRSP are merely Bank's efforts to create socio-political transformation in the developing countries, which would allow the Bank to maintain power hierarchy (in its relationship with the Global South). Such a strategy has in turn led to the massive expansion of project, initiatives, offices, agencies and staff, therefore diluting the Bank's focus.

Birdsall and Subramanian (2007), claim that the Bank has kept its stakeholders "reasonably happy" (Birdsall and Subramanian 2007, 2), not specifying how, where and in what ways. The lack of evidence to support this claim raises concerns such as: what is the "reasonable happiness" of the developing countries? In what ways has the Bank kept its borrowers "reasonably happy"? The only conceivable answer to this question can be the number of loan proposals approved. But that still leaves other questions to be answered, such as – have the borrowers been satisfied with the level of success such projects yielded? More importantly, is "reasonable happy" the benchmark for measuring the Bank's success in developing countries? Birdsall and Subramanian go on to defend the Bank, suggesting that in the absence of a clear work plan from its member governments, the Bank has not been able to efficiently engage its "considerable" economic and technical expertise to provide a more efficient plan of poverty eradication. In fact, in order to reform the Bank, the authors believe that the Bank should reduce its lending operations. Lending to middle income countries should be stopped (given the large amount of private sector lending they have access to) and the Bank's resources and staff should be reallocated to manage lending to low-income countries in Sub-Saharan Africa. The Bank should gradually retreat from lending operations and reprioritize its ability to work as an advisor / consultant to developing countries (Birdsall and Subramanian 2007, 7-9). In suggesting so Birdsall and Subramanian do not consider whether developing countries want / need or would like to refuse the Bank's technical expertise, but believe that

... the constant demands on the Bank to be involved in global programs, because of its technical expertise and sometimes because of its financial capacity, demonstrate the point: that it is singularly set up to exploit its comparative advantage in addressing development challenges that require collective action at the global level (Birdsall and Subramanian 2007, 7) (emphasis added).

Birdsall advocates for borrowing countries to get together and decide a "price" for the Bank's policy and technical advisory services and for the Bank to design price subsidies for severely poor countries. She blames the borrowing countries for having failed to introduce positive changes in the Bank's governance structure and set up means of utilizing the Bank's expertise for the broader "good" of the developing world. She argues that initiating these changes would affect the Bank – borrower relationship more positively, reduce the institutional obligations, conflict of interest issues on the Bank's part and reduce dependency of the borrowing countries on the Bank's lending services and counter the conditionalities that come with it (Birdsall 2007b, 57-58).

A number of deeper ideological and conceptual problems emerge with the arguments of Birdsall and those who concur with her. First, by suggesting that the Bank continue lending and providing technical advice, such scholarship overlooks the demands of reform by stakeholders from developing nations. Second, scholarship that suggests the Bank should continue its work as usual, lends credibility to the Bank's neoliberal ideological principles and offers it as the only solution to achieving economic development. Third, a repeated suggestion for the Bank to transform itself into a knowledge bank / research institute neglects to take into account the current dominant order that exists / the new cycle of power hierarchy that can be created because of such knowledge. The benign belief that there is no power hierarchy between the Bank and the borrower (or buyer of knowledge / technical expertise) considerably weakens Birdsall's argument. Finally, the argument that the Bank expand its operations and acquire more resources to satisfy the borrowing countries, neglects to account for the fact that borrowing countries have very little say in the Bank's internal administrations and decision making.

The discourse generated by scholarship of this group is flawed because it originates from the presumption that the Bank's intentions have always been benign. Such scholarship fails to investigate if developing nations at all benefit from the Bank and its neoliberal prescriptions. On the contrary, it helps spread the Bank's capitalist intentions by suggesting that Bank's expertise is far superior to that of any local, regional or national initiative within the developing world. Despite the enormous crisis of the neoliberal economic order and more than two decades of failures, it is appalling to witness the Bank being treated as an organization that has some potential to get it right.
#### 1.5.3 Pessimist Activists

Unlike the previous two groups, this group's analysis goes beyond simply decrying the organizational culture and lack of focus. Despite the reforming efforts of the Bank, these scholars are skeptical, as they do not witness any change in the underlying neoliberal principles, which they consider to be genuinely responsible for failure of the development project thus far. They are also suspicious of the Bank's real intentions of reforming, as they perceive the Bank to be a dominant institution primarily interested in pushing its neoliberal agenda on developing countries. Their work is also unique in that they apply a variety of critical and contemporary approaches to studying international political economy in trying to uncover the Bank's genuine motives. I call this group pessimist activists.

In a critical appraisal of the Post-Washington Consensus (PWC) and the evolving role of the Bretton Woods Institutions (BWIs), Önis and Sênses (2003) highlight their concerns over the Bank's changing role. Drawing on the Bank and the Fund's influential role in the years following the WC, the authors suggest that the new excitement around poverty alleviation helps the Bank maintain its dominant influence on the developing world (Önis and Sênses 2003, 21). Politicizing the issue of poverty lets the Bank be "in business" and continue spreading the neoliberal economic order. As good governance, accountability, transparency receive heightened importance in the PWC era, the Bank along with the Fund has concentrated on pursuing related projects to developing country governments. Hardly any attention is paid to revising the accountability and transparency issues related to the Bank. The participatory approach and country ownership strategies encouraged by the PWC conveniently overlook the need to closely monitor / evaluate the Bank and the Fund programs and make them accountable to "global citizens".

Önis and Sênses (2003) also express deep concern over the fact that the same set of institutions that implemented the WC is also in charge of implementing PWC. While governments of developing countries are consistently criticized by international institutions such as the Bank and the Fund for their inefficiency and failure to improve domestic conditions that would yield better results, no similar changes are sought in the workings of the Bank, the Fund or that of the international political or economic environment (Önis and Sênses 2003, 24-25). In the

face of intense criticism from the development community, even if the Bank & the Fund have shown inclination to implement review programs, improve accountability and transparency, this has been mainly rhetorical. The Bank has been extremely secretive about sharing any internal institutional changes it has implemented and limited public discussions on its reform and transformation (Önis and Sênses 2003, 25).

Mainstream academic literature commonly criticizes the Bank as an institution that is vastly over stretched, crippled by the "loan approval culture" and lacking sufficient understanding of the challenges it is trying to address. Friedrich and Friedrich (2002) put forward an interesting perspective. While reviewing one of the institution's failed projects in Thailand and its adverse social and environmental impact on the local population, the authors consider the Bank's activities "paternalistic, secretive and counterproductive in terms of any claimed goal of improving people's lives" (Friedrichs and Friedrichs 2002, 23). The authors try to contextualize the Bank's activities in the latter's "criminogenic" structure and organization. They explain that the problem lies with the Bank's management and senior officials<sup>40</sup> who are significant contributors to policy design yet escape the brunt of taking responsibility for their actions. Friedrichs and Friedrichs draw upon Bradlow's (Bradlow 1996, 75) analysis of the Bank's work culture in suggesting that,

The underlying incentive structure at the Bank encourages "success" with large, costly projects. Bank employees are pressured to make the environmental (as well as social) conditions fit. Like other international financial institutions, the World Bank is structured so that it rewards its personnel for technical proficiency rather than for concerning themselves with the perspectives and needs of the ordinary people of developing countries (Friedrichs and Friedrichs 2002, 24).

The Bank has continuously rewarded its officials for designing big technical projects and grand loan schemes rather than evaluating the human consequences of such activities (Friedrichs and Friedrichs 2002, 25). The Bank staff has been conveniently able to avoid taking responsibility for their actions, under the rubric that such decisions are made collectively as an organization. At the same time they have been able to project a "neutral" image for themselves the same applies to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> I do recognize that all bank officials and management personnel do not think in the same fashion or have the same mentality or opinion of development. As in any organization, the Bank would also have stuff members with diverging opinions. However, it can hardly be ignored an organization's working philosophy is to some extent representative of its official's attitude and approach. It is this dominant mentality that I try to highlight here.

their staff. The creation of such a criminogenic environment certainly adds a new dimension to understanding the Bank's broader role and reconsider reasonable responses.

Under the circumstances, it would be important to consider another angle on this "neutral" or more popularly called "apoilitical" nature of the Bank's business. The Bank's Articles of Agreements - the organization's founding document - remains apolitical and does not adopt sides (with rich or poor countries), however, most critics of the bank argue that the Bank has never really been an apolitical organization (Miller-Adams 1999, 22-23). The very activities of the institution i.e. meddling in the domestic affairs of developing states, supporting the government for adopting its policies (even if such governments are authoritarian), alienating CSOs or any form of opposition to such governments, constitute political activities. In that sense it is impossible to consider the Bank an apolitical institute or a "neutral" body. The obvious question is how does the Bank's apolitical image aid it in its daily activities? To begin with, the apolitical nature of the Bank's identity certainly lends it legitimacy in the international community. Moreover, as Miller-Adams (1999) highlights, this apolitical nature of the Bank allows it to work with a variety of governments, whether democratic or non-democratic, pro-Western or anti-, with differing political ideologies and philosophies (socialist, communist or capitalist). In order for the Bank's neoliberal agenda to be sustained, it is important for it to spread its influence across a wide range of state actors. This helps sustain its global image and strengthen its influence while providing it with a wider platform to act.

Marcus Taylor (2004) investigated the Bank's "new development agenda" and argues that this renewed commitment to poverty eradication goes beyond just combining economic policy with social and institutional reform for creating sustainable market economies (Taylor 2004, 4). Based on a "materialist critic of capitalist development", Taylor demonstrates the limits of such reform. Suggesting that the Bank's efforts to reinvent itself indicates the need to evaluate alternative policy formulation, Taylor believes that this rapid strategic realignment on the Bank's part and an emphasis on country ownership / participatory approach to development, is a joint effort toward sustaining and continuing the project of global capitalist expansion. By placing heightened importance on empowerment of the poor, the Bank desires to limit the "social aspirations" of the poor and confine their activities within the broader liberal project. Therefore, the Bank believes in empowerment only as long as it serves its broader agenda of facilitating the creation of market economies. By allowing the poor to empower themselves, the Bank convinces them of their full incorporation in the capitalist system and convinces them that the current system *alone* can offer them the best price for their labor. Contrary to before (i.e. during SAP days, and the previous development agenda), when the Bank's dealings were primarily restricted to the government alone, by strengthening its relationship with a wider group of audience, i.e. the poor man, the CSOs, and the private sector, the Bank strives to reduce any or all obstacles to the expansion of the neoliberal economic order (Taylor 2004, 29). In fact, Taylor explains that the creation and promulgation of the CDF in mid 1990s by the Bank President Wolfensohn and Chief Economist Stiglitz helps construct

... a vision of the extension of social engineering through policy and institutional reforms in order to achieve a projected market utopia in the global South. It builds upon the basis of the neoliberal project to obliterate institutionalized impediments to the discipline of capital, yet acknowledges the need to recompose new institutional forms to facilitate the former (Taylor 2004, 35).

In a more recent article, Taylor (2009) applies his analysis to the current financial crisis and the global melt down. His analysis reveals a newer and less apparent dimension of the Bank's strategy. In this article Taylor discusses the Bank's efforts to paint the current financial crisis and its economic and social impact on the poor as a completely detached event, independent of the gradual progression of worldwide capitalism (Taylor 2009, 148). Taylor suggests that by portraying the recent economic crisis in this fashion, the Bank seeks to protect the legitimacy of the "existing rational social order" preached by the dominant neoliberal ideology (Ibid.). Such a discourse helps the Bank to justify

the imposition and reproduction of capitalist social relations as the driving force of development. For the Bank development requires the removal of the social and political barriers that inhibit market participation by individuals who hold rights to private property and are secure from coercion by other individuals, social groups or the state (Taylor 2009, 149).

Following the declaration of a widespread and deepening economic recession by the industrialized countries, the Bank and other international organizations were quick to declare that the rising food and oil prices "could have grave implication for international security, economic growth and social progress" in developing countries (Taylor 2009, 148). Applying such "security" undertone in the context of deepening material poverty in developing countries (as has been caused by the current economic crisis) helps the Bank to maintain the established political and legal framework for neoliberal economic development (Taylor 2009, 151). The Bank conveniently portrays the economic and social insecurities arising out of the global economic

crisis as a consequence of poor countries" lack of access to the international market and its inability to adopt a market style economy. Therefore,

... the conditions of insecurity and material deprivation reproduced within capitalist social relations are continually interpreted as further legitimating the project of market development and security of property. This is evident in the responses of international development institutions to the food crisis, climate change, underemployment and poverty: all of which are to be cured by extending markets and property rights. ... however, securing the power of money and property, despite the populist incarnations of the World Bank's promise of providing a level playing field which can "empower the poor", serves to reinforce the vastly unequal distribution of wealth and material resources on a global level and results in the endless accumulation of insecurity alongside the concentration of wealth and power. As the contradictions of capitalism—poverty among plenty, security within insecurity, order through disorder—continue to grow ... (Taylor 2009, 160) (emphasis added).

Views and opinions, which suggest that the Bank is undergoing reform to keep up with the global call for more equal development, therefore, need to be more closely examined. The fact that the Bank is reorienting cannot be refuted, but it is important to recognize that this is not to reduce global inequality, but to maintain the status quo that helps spread the neoliberal economic order.

While critics are divided on whether the Bank's commitment to the issue of poverty reduction is genuine or not, Cammack's (2004) arguments are worth spending some time on due to the unique perspective (although on the same side of the political spectrum at that of Taylor's) he adds to this discourse. He suggests critics have failed to see through the Bank's poverty reduction strategies. Unlike most, he argues that the Bank is indeed serious about its commitment to poverty reduction and the recent adoption of ownership / participatory approach to development is not merely propaganda. However, this does not mean that the Bank is solely committed to poverty reduction for the *actual* purpose of alleviating poverty. The Bank is serious about pursuing poverty reduction because

... (its) principal objective is the systematic transformation of social relations and institutions in the developing world, in order to generalize and facilitate proletarianization and capitalist accumulation on a global scale, and build specifically capitalist hegemony through the promotion of legitimating schemes of community participating and country ownership (Cammack 2004, 190).

The Bank intends to "proletarianize" the poor by educating and training them and eventually introducing them to the competitive labor markets, which will help, sustain the process of global capital accumulation. Adoption of country ownership and participatory strategies aid the Bank to gain credibility among the poor mass in developing countries. Further they also allow the Bank to

35

indirectly select "eligible" participants and control their level and extent of participation in order to create pro-poor participation. Cammack points out that the CDF, designed jointly by James Wolfensohn and Joseph Stiglitz, emerge from the Bank's claim to the knowledge "hub" for the development community. Further, country ownership and local participation are merely "disciplinary rather than empowering in intent" (Cammack 2004, 190). A process, such as this is exemplary of more than a "shallow" commitment to the neoliberal philosophy (Cammack 2004, 192). The Bank's activities around poverty reduction are suggestive of a strong engagement with the neoliberal philosophy, deeper than ever before.

The Bank's evolution as a knowledge bank and its emphasis on portraying itself as the ultimate research institute with the "right kind of knowledge" (Cammack 2004, 196) is primarily to ensure the success of the hegemonic project. In the absence of the confidence and reliance of the governments of the developing countries, the Bank's "proletarianizing" project is bound to fail. According to Cammack, through this aggressive reorientation of its approach to development, the Bank has

... consistently sought to feed its understanding of poverty reduction as the transformation of society to embed the disciplines of capitalist competition not only into its official discourse, but also into mechanisms to bring about the institutional and social transformation of developing countries ... its commitment to participation is selective but single-minded, and it targets the poor quite unsentimentally for systematic proletarianisation (Cammack 2004, 206) (emphasis added).

Cammack also examines Wolfensohn and Stiglitz's contribution to securing this new position of the Bank and the "preaching" they undertook for this purpose. Cammack concludes that the Bank is solely interested in its vision of long-term global capitalism and seeks to promote "global governed markets" as a way of achieving the former (Cammack 2004, 190).

The *pessimist activists*" perspectives, particularly that of Cammack's and Taylor's are refreshing in the sense that their analyses goes beyond what most contemporary politicaleconomists have failed to provide, i.e. the insight that the Bank's neoliberal commitments are sincere and that any organizational / attitudinal transformation is purely devoted toward this cause. They identify an authentic, reasonable and pragmatic purpose in the Bank's recent activities and contextualize it in the need to sustain the dominant neoliberal order.

#### **1.5.4 Outlining the scope for this project**

There seems to be a unanimous consensus that the World Bank has undergone a transformation from mid 1990s onwards, i.e. essentially the post-CDF period. However, scholars are divided on the nature and purpose of this transformation. The adoption of the knowledge bank role is seen as a natural and obvious next step by some (the pseudo critics and the cautious optimists), especially the pseudo critics who are concerned with overstretch in the Bank's roles and responsibilities related to lending and development planning (the pseudo critics and the cautious optimists). The move toward becoming the knowledge bank is seen as move away from unnecessarily extending its engagements externally but at the same time, a move forward internally to reorganize. From this angle, the pseudo critics do not foresee any concerns with the Bank's new knowledge bank role.

The pessimist activists on the other hand raise concerns about the new knowledge ventures of the Bank. Their criticism includes the Bank's knowledge ventures and further extends itself to the adoption of the new and alternative development agenda, which they contend is an effort to adapt to the changing dynamic of the anti neoliberal / anti-globalization resistance movements that were born during the 1980s and early half of 1990s. The creation of a development agenda that encourages inclusionary and bottom-up approaches is also rooted in the need to see the Bank as an organization that recognizes the importance of the local and is therefore quick to adapt and evolve as an institution willing to work simultaneously with the people, state and non-state actors. The scholars question the Bank's historical ideological predisposition, the nature of the new and alternative development agenda and the conflict of interest that exists in an established development research agency's intentions to become a global coordinator and facilitator of development knowledge.

Rather than writing off the Bank's new knowledge ventures as a simply good and long needed natural next step, the pessimist activists demand rethinking these ventures and their implication for international development. While such scholarship is critical of the Bank's knowledge ventures and its outcome i.e. its implications for development, they are not attentive enough to the ways and means by which these knowledge ventures function, the controlling mechanisms they create and the nature of the knowledge-power relationship that is generated by such mechanisms. Put more explicitly, they are unable to provide an explanation of how the Bank employs its knowledge ventures to create ways of controlling diverse and geographically

distributed local sites of power production (albeit without any direct intervention) which function in distinctly different manner yet reinforce the same conventional notion of creating and advancing a neoliberal economic order. This thesis is an effort to explore these specific questions.

## **1.6 Methodology**

#### **1.6.1 Methodological Approach**

I use "discourse analysis" as the primary method of analysis for this research. Discourse analysis is a research method that is based on analysis of language used in written texts and spoken statements such as talks and speeches. Compared to traditional methods of scientific research, which provide concrete answers to problems, discourse analysis is not a result oriented research method. Through textual interpretation of written and spoken communication, it helps to uncover the not-so-apparent intent in the production of such communication in the first place. It is not just a research method but can be seen as a way of thinking that tries to "deconstruct" the meaning of a communication, written or spoken, to better understand the very nature of the problem (Barsky n.d.).

An obvious and necessary assumption of discourse analysis is that every form of communication has a purpose and uncovering the purpose can help understand the conditions underlying the problem (Barsky, Palmquist 1997). Such contextualization of the problem adds newer dimensions to understanding the problem and therefore paves creative avenues of thinking about the solution. The biggest advantage of discourse analysis, as Palmquist points out, is that "[it] provides a higher awareness of the hidden motivations in others and ourselves and, therefore, enable us to solve concrete problems – not by providing unequivocal answers, but by making us ask ontological and epistemological questions" (Palmquist 1997).

Before explaining exactly how discourse analysis has been carried out in this thesis, I will provide an overview of the various primary sources that have been examined. This would help understand more explicitly how discourse analysis was applied to this thesis.

38

#### 1.6.2 Sources

For this thesis, four particular categories of primary documents have been considered. I will discuss below each of the four categories, the documents considered in each of the categories and the rationale for selecting these particular sources for this project.

The first category comprises of Stiglitz's<sup>42</sup> speeches, conference presentations, and academic writings and these documents help deconstruct the strong theoretical (and economic) justifications provided for creation of knowledge economies. The documents considered in this category are:

- Stiglitz, Joseph. "Knowledge as a Global Public Good." In *Global Public Goods: International Cooperation in the 21st Century*, Edited by Inge Kaul, Isabelle Grunberg and Marc A. Stern, 308-325. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999a.
- —. "Knowledge in the Modern Economy." The Economics of the Knowledge Driven Economy. London: Department of Trade and Industry and the Centre for Economic Policy Research 1, 1999. 37-57.
- -. "More Instruments and Broader Goals: Moving Toward the Post-Washington Consensus." *The 1998 WIDER Annual Lecture*. Helsinki, Finland: The World Bank, 1998a.
- -. "Towards a New Paradigm for Development: Strategies, Policies, and Processes." *Prebsich Lecture at UNCTAD, Geneva*. Geneva: UNCTAD, 1998b.

The second category comprises of the then World Bank President James Wolfensohn's speeches before and after the launch of the K4D initiative. After Wolfensohn completed his tenure at the World Bank in 2005, the Bank published a collection of his speeches and writings in the form of a book titled *Voices for the World's Poor* in the same year. Wolfensohn's speeches are studied to understand the propaganda that was set in motion to create a wider acceptance of the K4D initiative among a variety of audience. This audience included the Bank's board of executive directors, developing (or client) countries, key decision-making authorities / bodies in donor countries (such as Congressional Staff Forums in U.S.), and sometimes common citizens and civil society groups in developing countries. The particular speeches (Wolfensohn 2005) studied are:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Prof. Stiglitz was the Chief Economist and Senior Vice President of the World Bank during the launch of the K4D initiative.

- "People and Development". Address to the Board of Governors at the Annual Meetings of the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund, Washington, D.C., October 1, 1996.
- "The World Bank and the Evolving Challenges of Development". Address at a Congressional Staff Forum sponsored by the Overseas Development Council, Washington, D.C., May 16, 1997.
- "The Right Wheel: An Agenda for Comprehensive Development". Remarks at the International Conference on Democracy, Market Economy, and Development, Seoul, February 26, 1999.
- "The Role of Information Technology in a Knowledge-Based Global Economy". Address to the United Nations Economic and Social Council, New York, July 5, 2000.
- "Promoting the Knowledge Economy". Keynote address at the German World Bank Forum, Bonn, Germany, May 20, 2003.
- "Merging Global Knowledge with Local Knowledge" Remarks transmitted by videoconference to the Knowledge Economy Forum, Abuja, Nigeria, January 30, 2005.

The third category includes the World Development Report 1998/1999 titled *Knowledge for Development* published jointly by the World Bank and the Oxford University Press. This document marked the official launch of the K4D initiative and therefore is imperative for this thesis. It lays out the important role knowledge can play in development, how knowledge gaps between rich and poor countries hinder the economic development and therefore overall development of poor countries, how such knowledge gaps can be addressed, and what roles can be played by international institutions and governments of developing countries on the policy front to tackle knowledge gaps. The document consists of ten chapters and an overview (somewhat like an executive summary). For this thesis, I have focused on the overview and the last two chapters. These are chapter 9, *What can International Institutions Do?* and chapter 10, *What Should Governments Do?*. These two chapters form the section called "Policy priorities" and are extremely significant for this thesis.

The fourth category of documents includes a number of electronic databases, information networks and websites created by the Bank as part of the broader implementation framework of the K4D initiative. These are studied to gauge an understanding of the variety of digital channels

used by the Bank, the exact role such channels play in facilitating development knowledge flow, the role Bank staff play in coordinating, administering and monitoring such channels and the type of audience these communication channels cater to. Given the huge number of electronic databases, information networks and websites created as part of the K4D initiatives, only a selected few<sup>43</sup> have been studied here. These include the World Bank Institute (WBI), the Global Development Network (GDN), the Global Knowledge Partnership (GKP), the Development Gateway (DG), the Global Development Learning Network (GDLN), and the African Virtual University (AVU).

#### **1.6.3** Applying discourse analysis to this thesis

In examining the first category of documents, particular attention is paid to the economic classification of development knowledge as a "public good", attaching the notion of "collective responsibility" and how this is utilized to bring development knowledge facilitation and management into the realm of international community, and therefore international organizations (more specifically the World Bank). Next, I also study the commodification of knowledge, i.e. the transformation of knowledge into a "capital" and the suggestion of creating an economy based on this new form of capital. I also examine some overgeneralized assumptions that Stiglitz makes in suggesting the cost of setting up technology related infrastructure and the role of technology in expediting a country's development trajectory. In emphasizing the importance of developing countries' transition to knowledge economies, Stiglitz refers to the "digital divide"<sup>44</sup> between Global North and South and provides the example of South Korea and how it has achieved development by integrating technological advancements in its economy. Here, I pay particular attention to Stiglitz's tendency of suggesting that "digital divide" is the main cause of inequality between rich and poor countries and his recommendations that successfully transitioning to a knowledge economy can reduce this digital divide and hence the knowledge gap between the rich and poor countries. I am particularly interested in how Stiglitz overlooks the politics that shapes North-South inequality and undermines the complexity of global inequality.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> The choice of discussing specific ones is directly correlated to the heavy promotion and publicizing they receive from the Bank. They are the ones that the Bank considers its flagship programs of knowledge sharing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>"Digital divide" is used to refer to the gap between rich and poor countries in integrating technological advancements in the various sectors of the economy (such as healthcare, education, agriculture, distribution of public goods and services, public administration and so forth). This will be discussed in greater length in chapter 4.

Even though Stiglitz provided the theoretical rationales for the adoption of the K4D initiative, Wolfensohn – as the President of the Bank – spearheaded this project. The K4D initiative was his brainchild (Mehta 2001). In the second category of documents, I focus on two things. First, I review the rationales Wolfensohn presented before the Bank's diverse stakeholders to justify the new role of knowledge bank, and the vision he had for this new role. Although essentially a singular rationale, Wolfensohn presents this in very different manner<sup>45</sup> depending on the audience and the extent of influence they hold over the Bank. Wolfensohn's ability to successfully "sell" the idea of knowledge bank, albeit through varied logics, before diverse audiences, is a significant reason why the Bank's knowledge ventures have been seen as a positive transformation. Second, I study the "excitement" he attached to the K4D initiative through story telling. These stories were not entirely false but exaggerated to some extent. They were examples of successful, albeit, small pilot projects that the Bank may have tried in developing countries. They provided the evidence that helped Wolfensohn emphasize the importance of ICT in development and the *possible* benefits that may be achieved by integrating ICT with development.

For the third category of documents, i.e. the WDR 1998/99, I examine the policies (for transitioning to knowledge economy) suggested for developing country governments against those typical of a neoliberal free market economy. These include remaining open to external ideas and opportunities (in form of creating a business environment that can attract foreign direct investment, providing right incentives for foreign corporations), invest in building infrastructure (with the help of foreign corporations) for faster integration of information technology with the economy, imposing stricter intellectual property regulations on domestic businesses, adopting international technology licensing regulations, privatizing certain sectors completely or partially (such as raising the cost of tertiary education or completely privatizing it), encouraging open trade regime (more deregulation, less government involvement) and so forth. I also study how the concept of knowledge is understood and used in this document by the Bank, how Bank's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Before developing countries and at open conferences, the K4D initiative was presented as a more inclusive approach (knowledge sharing and exchange) to development. Before the board of executive directors, the Bank's decades spanning experience in development research was used to justify this new role. Further,

understanding of knowledge is devoid of any notion of politics and merely reduced to information, an easily exchangeable commodity.

The fourth category of primary sources is studied to gauge an understanding of the variety of digital channels used by the Bank to collect and disseminate knowledge and therefore recognize the various ways of knowledge mobilization and management available to the Bank. More specifically, I study the kind of knowledge (the content, the ideological predisposition of such knowledge) that is mobilized, the type of audience that is targeted, the accessibility of these digital channels, and to what extent they promote mutual sharing of knowledge among development practitioners (since that has been stated as a core objective of the K4D initiative).

### **1.7 An Overview of the Chapters**

This section provides a brief summary of each of the chapters of this thesis to help readers understand the flow of the thesis.

**Chapter 2** (**Theoretical Framework**): This project adopts a governmentality approach, conceptualized by Foucault, to design the theoretical framework for this project. Governmentality was developed as an analytical framework primarily for the study of subtle ways excessive governing is prominent in liberal governments and as a result has been widely applied to study of the domestic sphere, for example the welfare state. Critics have questioned the merit of this approach to the study of international politics. Hence, the first part of this chapter attends to the discussion of how successfully governmentality can be adopted to the study of the global. The excitement surrounding the governmentality approach and its applications to studying international politics has yielded further applied theoretical approaches for study of specific issues within international politics. One such approach, developed by Ilcan and Phillips (2006) is "global developmentality", developed for the specific purpose of studying the contemporary politics of international development. Hence, the second part of chapter 2 discusses the application of the developmentality approach in examining the World Bank's knowledge ventures.

**Chapter 3 (Historical Background):** This chapter provides the historical foundation, critical for this project. It is divided into two parts. The first part of the chapter provides a discussion of the circumstances under which the World Bank was created as part of the Bretton Wood Institutions in 1944. Further, it highlights the evolution of the Bank and its various roles since then until the adoption of the new and alternative development agenda. Particular attention is paid to the nature of changing roles and adoption of new and controversial objectives and accompanying agendas that make the Bank an important player in the politics of development research and in promotion of a staunchly neoliberal agenda for development research. The key objective of this discussion is to highlight the contradiction that exists between the Bank's new coordinating and facilitating role as a knowledge bank and its old continued role as a development research agency.

**Chapter 4 (The Inception of the World Bank's Knowledge Ventures)**: Chapter 4 is the first in the series of two chapters that present a discussion of the primary literature studied in this project. Using discourse analysis, the available literature is deconstructed to understand the rationale behind the inception of the knowledge ventures, the conceptualization of the vision for the knowledge ventures and the mechanisms of institutionalizing the K4D initiative. The discussion is partly descriptive explaining concepts and approaches employed by the Bank to justify its knowledge ventures and partly analytical, highlighting how such concepts and approaches are problematic. The objective is to show how such concepts and approaches constitute a way of reasserting the neoliberal economic order.

**Chapter 5** (**The World Bank's New Knowledge Fiefdom**): Continuing with the analysis of primary sources from the previous chapter, this chapter provides a brief overview of the organization of the Bank's knowledge management program. It studies the conceptualization of some of the Bank's flagship programs and projects (purposively selected of course for obvious reasons) and briefly reviews their activities. The purpose is to understand how such programs and projects can act as locally situated, distinct sites of power production to reinforce the dominant neoliberal economic order. This chapter concludes that these various programs and projects acting individually and distinctly

constitute a larger knowledge fiefdom (of the World Bank) that helps to sustain and advance of the neoliberal economic order across the globe.

**Chapter 6 (Conclusion):** The chapter sums up the concluding remarks that reiterate the importance of this project and situate its relevance in the politics of international development.

# **Chapter 2: Theoretical Framework**

The primary objective of this project is to uncover the World Bank's intentions behind the creation of the K4D initiative. Is this a step toward actual reform that is to benefit poor countries? If not, then what are the alternative intentions behind the creation of the K4D initiative? Given the seriousness and commitment with which the Bank has publicized the K4D initiative and integrated it into its everyday operations, the strategy must serve a *purpose* that is of utmost importance to the Bank. This chapter develops with the assumption that this purpose is the raison d'être of the institution (since the rise of neoliberalism during 1980s), which is the establishment of a global neoliberal order. The K4D initiative is a new mean to help achieve the dominant neoliberal order, albeit in a more complex yet subtle manner. This chapter uncovers the mechanisms behind the functioning of the new knowledge strategy and how they impact the politics of development.

The K4D initiative is a complex venture, which contains a number of individually adopted initiatives that work in an interconnected fashion to create a mechanism of governing development knowledge. I call this mechanism the global development knowledge governance technique and see it very much as part of the overall global governance system that has been publicized (since late 1990s) by international organizations such as the World Bank, IMF and UN agencies. An entire sub-discipline dedicated to the study of "global governance" exists in the field of international politics. Global governance is discussed in the context of global and institutional politics, economics and international finance, climate and environment. The thrust to regulate, codify, standardize, or at least coordinate these various sectors globally through a set of fixed practices, is at the heart of the global governance agenda. Efforts to bring information and communication (through information management and technological capacity building) sectors within the realm of global governance are also underway. Global knowledge governance is the most recent addition to the broader agenda of global governance. However, global knowledge governance should not be equated with global information and communication governance, since the latter is mostly a component of the former. Global knowledge governance primarily encompasses three mechanisms: 1) the global information, communication and technology (ICT) governance which mainly includes information management, sharing and technological capacity

building (in terms of infrastructure); 2) the creation of the knowledge-driven economy (or knowledge economy) that is based on a new form of capital, knowledge; and 3) the mechanism of capturing knowledge in a decentralized manner at the grass roots level through employment of concepts such as participation and empowerment and transporting it above to centralize it at the top level.

How do these three mechanisms apply to the politics of development? The World Bank has argued that the information age<sup>46</sup>, produced as a result of the ICT revolution, is *the* era of development (as prominent across the WDR 1998/99). This information era marks the dawn of the knowledge-driven economy where knowledge is the new capital. This new capital will drive the twenty-first century global economy and those who can most suitably utilize this new capital, would stand to gain maximum from it (Stiglitz, Knowledge in the Modern Economy 1999, 38-39). In fact, according to the Bank, this new phenomenon is the only missing step necessary for poor countries to free themselves of their underdevelopment (World Bank 1999, 1). The Bank considers this the right time and opportunity for poor countries to invest heavily in building appropriate technological infrastructure and acquiring necessary tools to cope with the global ICT revolution (Stiglitz 1999a). Further the Bank argues that, policy shifts also need to be made domestically and governance functions need to be integrated with ICT mechanisms. This would help speed up the development trajectory of poor countries (World Bank 1998/99). The Bank is also quite willing and open to lend poor countries the financing required for this heavy investment (an expanding debt portfolio is hardly a disqualifying condition for such loans).

These demands (or cautionary suggestions as the Bank calls it) only indicate that the Bank is very much at the core of the global knowledge governance. What is the purpose of this new governance mechanism? As Foucault would agree, knowledge and power are always in a binary. Knowledge and power coexist and constantly reproduce each other (Foucault 1991). It is therefore, hardly possible to overlook the notion of power existing within global knowledge governance mechanism. In fact, this chapter contends that global knowledge governance embodied within the K4D initiative, is a new mechanism through which the Bank exerts power, although in a more indirect manner. The Bank has indeed undergone a reform. It has transformed itself into a knowledge bank, which utilizes the global knowledge governance mechanisms to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Also popularly known as the ICT era, digital age and so on and so forth.

refuel the wheel of power politics in the Bank-Global South relationship. Above all, the ultimate objective of this reform is not to create a more equitable and just system but to establish and sustain a global system of neoliberal economic order.

### **2.1 Construction of the Theoretical Framework**

The theoretical framework for this project built from the notion of "governmentality", i.e. the art of governing, offered by French Philosopher Michel Foucault. This section dedicates itself to examining the various "apparatus" set up by the Bank to govern global development knowledge.

Foucault first coined the concept of governmentality during 1970s. Governmentality, can be understood as a governing mentality - that is the various means by which a subject(s) is governed. Foucault offered it as a distinctive theoretical approach to develop a deeper understanding of power politics. The distinctiveness of governmentality lies in the fact that it offers a perspective into the unconventional mechanisms by which power may be manifested between the governed and the governing agents. This is why Foucault defined governmentality as an "activity that undertakes to conduct individuals throughout their lives by placing them under the authority of a guide responsible for what they do and for what happens to them" [quoted from Foucault 1997, 68 in (Rose, O'Malley and Valverde, Governmentality 2006, 84)]. This art of governing is applied through a combination of "techniques and procedures" to monitor and manage the behavior of the governed population. Foucault envisioned government as a "contact point" where "techniques of domination" (or power) and "techniques of self" intersect with each other. The "technologies of domination of individuals " produced as a result, lead the individual to act independently although in a way where their activities are an integral component of the "structures of coercion" (Burchell 1993).

I find Foucault's notion of governmentality most significant and useful in explaining the subtle and indirect manners by which the governing body is able to conduct and control the "conduct" of the governed. This is why the application of governmentality to this project seems so appropriate. Through the application of this theoretical approach, I hope to demonstrate that

the World Bank's K4D initiative is an art of governing, through which the former has installed a variety of subtle and indirect methods of controlling the conduct of the governed population (most prominently the civil society sector and also to some extent the governments of poor countries). Through this theoretical discussion I will uncover the techniques that are applied through the employment of the K4D initiative by the Bank to formulate appropriate rationalities. These rationalities are then exploited by the Bank to intervene in poor countries and control the conduct of non-state (mainly civil society) actors and to a certain extent the state actors. The objective of this is to maintain the Bank's status quo in the politics of development to pursue the broader project of establishing a global capitalist system.

But before I delve into this discussion, I would like to digress slightly to attend to some important considerations that are integral to the construction of this theoretical framework.

#### 2.1.1 Extending governmentality to the global sphere

The first consideration in the present context is to understand the suitability of applying the governmentality approach to a case, the politics of which prevails on an international stage rather than a domestic or local one. Foucault conceptualized governmentality mainly to develop a more thorough understanding of "excessive governing" he found to be prominent in nineteenth century liberalism (for example, German liberalism during the twentieth century, post-war welfare politics and such). Through the lens of governmentality, he tried to examine the many methods governments employed to control the lives of citizens or a collective population and the rationalities the latter applied to justify this excessive governing (Rose, O'Malley and Valverde, Governmentality 2006, 84-85). In that sense, the majority of Foucault's own work and that of the works of Foucauldian scholars capture the application of governmentality on a domestic scale (i.e. within the internal sphere of activities of an individual state). This is evident in the scholarship produced by prominent Foucauldian scholars such as Mitchell Dean, Peter Miller, Nikolas Rose, Andrew Barry, Thomas Osborne, Barry Hindness, Thomas Lemke, Bob Jessop, Graham Burchell among others who have adopted the governmentality approach to study the politics of welfare state and liberal governance. The adoption of the governmentality approach to study international politics has been more recent; hence concerns exist regarding the suitability of this approach, for the study of global politics.

49

Fortunately, during recent years, the governmentality approach has gained much popularity among scholars studying international politics. As "excessive governing" has become a prominent notion in contemporary international politics - mainly because of the appearance of concepts such as various global governance (in the economic, political, social and environmental spheres) mechanisms and the phenomenon of international standardizations and benchmarking through the application of number of global indicators, regulations, codes - discussions surrounding "global governmentality" have come to occupy a center stage in this field. The conceptualization of global governmentality should also be contextualized in light of contemporary events surrounding globalization and the role that international organizations have come to play in the politics of globalization. The increasing importance of international multilateral organizations such as the IMF, the Bank, the UN agencies as governing and regulating bodies on a global scale is hard to ignore. Therefore, under the circumstances, extending the study of governmentality to the realm of international politics could offer a new approach(s) to thinking about how power is exercised and applied by various (global) authorities on an international scale. The existence of particular scholarship such as Representations of Poverty and Global Governmentality (Rojas 2004), Poverty Reduction and the New Global Governmentality (Joseph 2010), Examining the State: A Foucauldian perspective on international "governance indicators" (Lowenheim 2008), Governmentality: Towards a Foucauldian Framework for the Study of IGOs (Merlingen 2003), Developmentality: CDF and PRSP as governance mechanisms (Lie 2007), Global governmentality: governing international spaces (Larner and Walters 2004), Global civil society and global governmentality: Resistance, reform or resignation? (Lipschutz 2005), for example are evidence of the elevated status that the governmentality approach has come to occupy in the study of global politics, particularly global poverty and inequality. The contributions of Larner and Walters (2004), Lipschutz (2005) and Rojas (2004) are of particular significance since they coined the term "global governmentality" (approximately around the same time) and helped formalize the concept.

### 2.1.2 Applying global governmentality to this project

What is so appropriate about the global governmentality approach? Larner and Walters (2004) argue that global governmentality goes beyond the simple study of "globalism" and helps

to identify the "political rationalities and technologies of imperialism, internationalism, cosmopolitanism and much else besides". Further it helps to "problematize the constitution, and governance of spaces above, beyond, between and across states" (Ibid., 495). This approach distinguishes itself from the rest of the approaches of studying international politics because it is able to identify the less apparent governance mechanisms and examine the methods by which these mechanisms are applied subtly to overcome the politics of state sovereignty (Ibid.) and international institutions that is so often cited as an evidence to the lack of real power existing within international governing bodies (such as the Bank for example). It is interesting to think about how power is produced and exercised by unconventional non-state actors to control the conduct of state actors in international spaces. How state sovereignty is undermined on a regular basis in various ways without provoking adequate concern from state actors is one of the indispensable ways in which global governmentality helps to think about global power politics.

Lipschutz (2005)'s work on applying governmentality to enhance the understanding of global civil society and its functioning complements Larner and Walter's conceptualization appropriately. He suggests that "[governed] populations are both the products of the system of governmentality and, through their normalized actions, (re)producers of that system" (Ibid., 173), therefore "the world's riot of global civil society organizations and social movements, international organizations and associations, transnational corporations and business associations, and even democratic market government, all constitute agents of global biopolitic seeking to further human progress and welfare" (Ibid., 174). This is particularly relevant in understanding the role that various "partners" of the Bank (or stakeholders as the Bank wishes to call them) play in institutionalizing and operationalizing the K4D initiatives globally. For example, the civil society sector (both locally and globally), to a large extent exists to ensure accountability on the part of formalized governing bodies such as state and international organizations (Naidoo 2003). Civil society organizations participate in the knowledge initiatives with the aim to introduce alternative and critical thinking in the discourse. To what extent they are actually able to achieve this goal - especially given the efficiency with which the Bank has integrated them into the latter's knowledge apparatus (collecting, disseminating or rather "preaching" for the lack of a better term) - remains to be seen. In line with Lipschutz's suggestion, I would certainly consider civil society actors as a classic example of "reproducers of the system" in the broader context of the Bank's neoliberal knowledge projects.

Rojas (2004) contribution to the governmentality literature is most useful to this project as it enhances our understanding of international aid as the rationality for further intervention by international organizations in the domestic spaces of poor countries. She contends that "aid to poor countries is a mechanism of global government" because international aid is a governing mechanism derived from a particular image of the global South, an image that suggests that poor countries are in need of being managed and governed, therefore "converting [aid] recipient countries into subjects of intervention and donors into their natural rulers" (Ibid., 97). How is this relevant to this particular project? I suggest that the discourse on aid intersects with the discourse on development knowledge. It is difficult to ignore the paternalistic mentality of "need to manage and educate" on the part of the Bank that is so obvious in the institution's knowledge initiative (and everything else it does in the context of international development). The Bank justifies the launch of the development knowledge management and sharing initiative on the grounds that mutual sharing and learning (obviously facilitated by the best and most experienced expert - the World Bank itself – in the field of international development) would only enhance development administration among experts and practitioners. But at the same time, by controlling the knowledge collection and dissemination process and utilizing such knowledge for its own purposes the Bank also holds the power to problematize the realities of a population, construct specific images of poverty and therefore necessitate the intervention of international institutions in the domestic political spheres of the poor countries (Ibid., 99-100).

So far in this discussion, I have tried to briefly explain the suitability of the governmentality approach. My main aim has been to address concerns that may emerge with regards to the application of governmentality on a global scale, especially as a theoretical approach that is more often applied in the context of governing bodies within the traditional state boundaries. How does the governmentality approach contribute to this specific study? Three prominent features of the governmentality method of analysis are of particular importance to furthering an understanding of the Bank's knowledge project. These are -1) understanding how this approach allows us to think about the methods by which external actors exert power in an arena normally considered the sphere of domestic politics (that is an international actor's ability to intervene in the domestic politics of a developing nation without evoking substantial opposition from the state); 2) how non-state actors (such as civil society organizations, a critical

player in the politics of development) within a state can be manipulated to become reproducers of the existing power hierarchy put in place by international actors (such as international organizations); and 3) how international actors can construct problems and therefore generate rationalities to sustain their (interventionist) governing mechanisms in developing countries.

Having attended to these considerations (that help justify the application of the global governmentality approach to this study), I will now turn to the discussion of applying global governmentality in the particular context of international development. The overall project of global knowledge governance that the Bank has engaged in reflects prominent features of a global governmentality project. However, to acquire a sufficient understanding of the intricate rationalities offered by the Bank to justify this project and the various technical mechanisms employed to oversee and manage the project, I wish to apply the notion of "global developmentality" to further this theoretical discussion. Situated within the framework of the Foucauldian notion of governmentality, "global developmentality" helps examine the integral components of the knowledge initiatives that make it possible for a governance project such as that of the Bank's to exist.

### 2.2 Developmentality and Global Knowledge Governance

This section serves two specific purposes and is divided into two sub-sections. First, it provides a concise understanding of the concept of "developmentality" and very briefly delves into the discussion of why developmentality is a suitable approach to study the Bank's knowledge governance efforts (especially compared to governmentality); second, it outlines the rationality ("development as a rationality of government") that is created by the Bank and the mechanisms ("expertise", "informational profiling" and "knowledge networks") that are furnished to satisfy the rationality that is a prerequisite for the sustenance of a global governance project.

#### 2.2.1 Developmentality

The growing relevance of the theoretical approach of governmentality in the study of international politics has led to the rise of few new theoretical concepts such as "developmentality", "eco-governmentality"<sup>47</sup> and "environmentality"<sup>48</sup>. These concepts are founded on the basic principles of governmentality; however, they have been developed for the analysis of specific kinds of contemporary political problems: such as the politics of international development, politics of social interactions in the natural world, and the politics of environmental governance respectively. While essentially embedded in the theory of governmentality, these approaches take forward some of the compelling components of the governmentality concept – such as rationality, technicalities, role of expertise – and develop them further in the pertinent context to form a more practical approach to political analysis of specific issues.

The concept of "developmentality" was first introduced by sociologists<sup>49</sup> Suzan IIcan and Lynne Phillips at the "Technocracy@Development Conference" in the Netherlands in 2006. The logic for introducing the concept of developmentality arose to better understand the phenomenon of how international and/or multilateral organizations had come to manage "the conduct of persons, activities, and spaces through diverse authorities, knowledge expertise, and arenas of calculation which aim to solve certain problems on a worldwide scale" (IIcan and Phillips 2006)<sup>50</sup>. Therefore, developmentality examines the bureaucracy of technical experts that has become increasingly prominent in the present politics of international development. How does such bureaucracy apply universal notions of their expertise to develop various mechanisms of exercising power over local territories and / or state, is what the developmentality approach helps to uncover. To elaborate on this further, developmentality encompasses:

... the formation of forms of specialized or expert knowledge, responsibility schemes,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Eco-governmentality is also referred to sometime as green governmentality and became a popular concept during mid 1990s. Scholars such as Paul Rutherford, Eric Darier and Timothy W. Luke applied this concept to understanding contemporary problems in environmental politics such as resource management and state, and economic construction of environment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Coined first by Arun Agarwal in "Environmentality: Community, Intimate Government, and the Making of Environmental Subjects in Kumaon, India" published in Current Anthropology, Vol 46 No. 2, April 2005. This was also followed up by the publication of the book *Environmentality: Technologies of Government and the Making of Subjects*" (Duke University Press) in the same year.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Both Ilcan and Phillips are scholars engaged with the department of Sociology and Anthropology at University of Windsor, Windsor, Canada.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> As a conference presentation, the manuscript was directly acquired from the authors and therefore page numbers are specific to this document and may not match published version.

and **knowledge networks** as they are embedded in various development programmes and assumptions that aim to govern social transformations, and; (second) to the types of global organizations or agencies involved in development efforts to shape social transformations "at a distance" and beyond the state (Ibid) (emphasis added).

These various mechanisms of exercising power and control are a result of the application of special forms of knowledge through a variety of knowledge networks to create a number of responsibility schemes that fundamentally alter the socio-political reality of the population being governed (Ibid.).

Drawing from Foucault's work on governmentality (1991), the core principles of developmentality are that government "[consists] of calculated and rationalized activities undertaken by authorities and agencies employing various kinds of techniques and knowledge designed to shape conduct". Foucault liked to explain governmentality as governing mentality, i.e. as an art of governing. Ilcan and Phillips explain developmentality as a "mentality of rule that reworks imagined spaces and populations and connects them to a programme, while at the same time supplying them with new objectives aimed at social transformation" (Ilcan and Phillips 2010)<sup>51</sup>. If we may suggest developmentality to be an art of governing or a rationality for international development, two specific mechanisms constitute this developmentality. First, identifying and formulating (or constructing) problems through the application of expertise and offering solution to address those problems; second, causing social transformation of the governed space and population *from a distance* (the italicized phrase being the operative focus in this case) (Ilcan and Phillips, Global Developmentalities 2006).

Developmentality would therefore envision international organizations / global development agencies (the governing body in this case), drawing on the enormous body of specialized knowledge they possess (acquired through creation and collection), identifying and constructing new problems and then offering answers to those problems in the form of development programs, policy suggestions, and technical consultancies. This is made possible by the employment of a number of expert professionals who draw from this specialized knowledge to construct a particular image of the subject and the subject's problem(s). This process is called "technologies of government" and it helps to achieve certain predetermined outcomes. How do

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Manuscript acquired directly from authors as article was "in press" during the time of writing. Therefore page numbers may not match published version.

technologies of government operate? A variety of calculative practices and special forms of knowledge are applied to construct a specific population or territory as problematic (i.e. in need of development) in relation to a dominant theory or program (in this case neoliberalism). Next, a particular set of goals are designed that need to be achieved in order to successfully address the problem (Ilcan and Phillips 2006).

A brief and simpler example might be the World Development Indicators (a universal set of benchmarks) published annually by the World Bank. Based on special forms of knowledge and typical calculative practices drawn from dominant economic theories, experts within the Bank rank populations in different categories. Depending on where a population ranks in these categories (such as level of education, health conditions, access to clean water and sanitation, hunger and malnutrition and such), different levels of poverty are attributed to different ranks. Poverty is thus constructed in a peculiar manner. Depending on the level / nature of poverty attributed to these various categories of populations, appropriate development programs are designed by expert professionals employed by the Bank to custom address the specific needs of the populations. Although such programs are claimed to be customized to the specific needs of a poor country, such customization remains questionable given the universal standards and benchmarks that are applied to construct such poverty. The goal of these programs is to ensure they meet the targeted benchmarks that are set by international organization such as the Bank using special forms of knowledge. Failure of such customized programs to deliver is blamed on various factors – the population, the state, and on any relevant uncontrollable realities – except the international organization itself, which design them (or oversee / approve the final design, as in the current context of PRSPs). The failure to meet targeted benchmarks sets in motion another round of customized program creation by the Bank's experts, thus constantly reconstructing rationalities and justifying new means of intervention (from a distance) in the politics of the poor state.

Examples such as the above exist in ample supply in the critical discourse surrounding the politics of international development. But that is not the concern for this theoretical discussion, rather, the credibility and legitimacy that are attached to such experts, the special forms of knowledge, and the rationalities they produce using such knowledge is the primary focus of this discussion. Therefore, in the following sections, I will closely examine two specific notions in the

context of developmentality: 1) special forms of knowledge or simply expertise and information profiling (Ilcan and Phillips, Developmentalities and Calculative Practices: The Millennium Development Goals 2010) and 2) global governance networks or simply knowledge networks (Ilcan and Phillips, Developmentalities and Calculative Practices: The Millennium Development Goals 2010, Ilcan and Phillips, Governing through Global Networks: Knowledge Mobilities and Participatory Development 2008).

#### 2.2.2 Expertise and information profiling

International organizations very often play a distinctive role in the politics of international development. They present themselves as experts who have acquired special forms of knowledge and have at their disposal unique tools and resources to design programs that can resolve the development challenges of poor countries. There may not be much recorded evidence to support this assertion of expertise, but the undertone of indispensability that exists in posing as an expert "counselor" to developing countries is hard to disregard. The international organizations" obsession with designing development program and projects has been an integral part of the politics of development. This is why Escobar (1995) observes that producing special forms of knowledge and offering them to developing countries, as part of the "development machinery" has become a way to maintain power over developing countries. Hence, in this section, I will explore the dynamics of expertise and information profiling as they are articulated in keeping with developmentality and applied by international organizations over developing countries as a power-wielding mechanism.

What do Ilcan and Phillips mean when they consider expertise and information profiling as "apparatus" of developmentality? Although both carry somewhat similar meanings, they differ slightly from one another. Expertise is primarily understood as "certain types of empiricallybased expertise and groups of "expert professionals". For example, professionals and experts belonging to the field of agricultural economy, agronomy, demography, nutrition and development planning (Ilcan and Phillips, Developmentalities and Calculative Practices: The Millennium Development Goals 2010) would represent such "expert professionals" and the knowledge they embody would represent "expertise". They have "shaped the terrain on which new development agendas emerge" (Ilcan and Phillips, Global Developmentalities 2006) (Ilcan

57

and Phillips, Global Developmentalities 2006). How has this terrain been shaped? Experts are responsible for identifying specific local realities as problematic from the perspective of their own professional expertise. For this, they design calculative practices drawing from their expert knowledge to manufacture justifications for governing a wide range of activities such as agriculture, education, poverty reduction and health. For experts, the main tasks are to classify and rank populations, territories and state (for example, the human development index). Information profiling goes one step further:

Information profiling for development **aims to govern the utility and appropriateness** of some information for development plans than others ... categorize[s] certain forms of information as unfit for meeting the tasks at hand. ... **human beings have been** discovered and rediscovered as creatures whose conduct can be subject to investigation and classification. This classification has highlighted their belonging to a particular "population", "industry", "territory" or "region". ... these sites are created as discrete, empirical spaces that are correlated with changing variables such as nutritional status, GNP, and genetic endowment, and enmeshed in Western scientific practices, such as statistics. ... within this frame that development information and knowledge experts continue to reinvent particular spaces of development as barriers to successful investment, as threats to the world's ecosystems, and as "indicators" of global planning needs. ... crucial here is not only the constitutive role of information profiling but also the way in which it is endowed with a significance that extends beyond the nation-state and the immediate goals to which it is put (Ilcan and Phillips 2010, 10-11) (emphasis added).

A prominent example of information profiling is the continuous and annual collection of information that the Bank and other international organizations (such as UNDP) conduct which seemingly gives the impression of recording progress but is actually a methods of "discovering and rediscovering" problematic population. Through this process of rediscovering, new definitions of problems, new assessment methods, new analytical approaches to problem solving are offered.

Rose has emphasized the need to pay attention to the "history of problematization", that is thinking about the ways and means by which development is constituted as a problem and how this affects the way development is understood, explained and dealt with. Linking development to various statistical measures and calculations is merely an effort to overlook the politics of unequal socio-economic relations that may have given rise to the problem on the first hand (Rose, Expertise and the government of conduct' 1994). Constituting a certain population, territory or state as a problem allows experts to not just modify the nature of the problem as and when required but also continue to invent new methods, techniques, definitions and apply them to seemingly examine the problem from new perspectives. Such statistical expertise is often perceived to be benign and harmless by non-experts especially when designed and applied by experts sitting thousand of miles away from the target territory or state. They are not seen as intervening in the local politics of the territory or state let alone as a direct intervention method with a pre-determined objective.

The Bank's evolution into a global development knowledge bank and declaration of being a knowledge storehouse certainly provides the organization with an upper hand in applying expertise and information profiling to shape the agenda of international development. Development experts employed and / or contracted (if third party) by the Bank apply their expertise to collect local knowledge through various processes and initiatives (institutionalized in the knowledge initiatives as discussed in the previous chapter). This collected local knowledge is next integrated with the global development knowledge (which remains with the Bank, the institution being the epicenter of such knowledge because of its sheer experience and expertise) and fundamentally transformed to serve several pre-determined objectives. This integrated knowledge is next applied to measure the progress of development of population, territory or state and helps to further problematize the local population. What is constituted through the successful achievement of these three processes is a vicious cycle, which continually necessitates proposing a sustainable solution and justifies further intervention.

The thrust for acquiring local knowledge through various knowledge programs (essentially knowledge networks which I will address shortly) prominent in the current framework is a way of integrating the local into the global and institutionalizing this new knowledge into special forms of knowledge (or expertise), indicators, benchmarks and such. It is difficult to consider such overtly scientific and seemingly ethical methods of collecting local knowledge as having any pre-determined agendas. But it is this explicit emphasis on scientific procedures and ethical means (participatory approaches, "putting last first") of collecting knowledge that lends legitimacy to these practices and de-politicizes them. The ability to present knowledge collection as a scientific method devoid of any political intentions is the primary task that the various knowledge initiatives help to achieve. Next, behind the rhetoric of giving a voice to local actors and prioritizing their indigenous knowledge, such knowledge is integrated into the

59

global development knowledge and fundamentally transformed in ways that is conducive to the Bank's neoliberal agenda. Integrating local knowledge with the global is a fascinating yet subtle way of universalizing the specificities that may exist in such local knowledge. The universal nature of this global development knowledge can then justifiably be applied to construct statistical measures, which are then applied worldwide to measure poverty. While local actors remain satisfied that indigenous knowledge has been utilized to assess their local realities, the Bank has conveniently succeeded universalizing the statistical representation of local poverty. While misinformed, local actors remain highly receptive to the Bank's diagnosis of their local realities. This universalized poverty is next ranked and classified using universal standards set by the Bank, following which "universal formulas" are applied to prepare "customized poverty" reduction prescriptions. Hence the unspoken justification: a universal solution for a universal problem.

Expertise and information profiling by various international organizations (such as the Bank, the Fund and so forth) is an increasingly prominent feature of contemporary international politics. Such techniques are used to shape development agendas and are behind every decision that is made at any level in the politics of development (international, state, regional or local) and most importantly help international (neoliberal) organizations remain relevant to international development by constantly reinventing new goals and reshaping the politics of development. Indeed, they are an integral component of the developmentality that governs the realm of global development knowledge. However, expertise and information profiling is further complemented by the rise of knowledge networks in international organizations (most prominently the Bank), which help influence local development practice by channeling special forms of knowledge (expertise and information profiling) to local actors. Simply put, if expertise and information profiling influence agenda shaping and decision making, knowledge networks are channels through which such agendas and decision making is mobilized for purposes of actualization. In the next section, I have tried to tackle the issue of knowledge networks and how they have come to be the newest sites of global (knowledge) governance.

60

#### 2.2.3 Knowledge networks as global governing networks

The adoption of a new and supposedly alternative framework for development along side scientific advancements made in information technology revolution made it possible for international organizations such as the Bank to create networks for development knowledge sharing. The sudden exponential growth in the number of knowledge networks in the area of international development can be attributed to two main factors. First, the rise of the new and alternative development agenda where the concept of governance has gained much popularity among international (neoliberal) organizations and second the appearance of growing number of civil society organizations since early 1990s in the politics of development and their rise to the position of key players in the practice of development service providing. But what is the connection between these two types of actors – international neoliberal organizations and civil society actors – and knowledge networks for development? Ilcan and Phillips (2010) argue that knowledge networks form a crucial rationality of government by

defin[ing] the objects of development, codify[ing] explicit ways of dealing with these objects, identify[ing] the groups and agencies involved with development efforts and delineate the broader plans and objectives of knowledge sharing as well as the strategies used toward achieving broad-based development goals. Knowledge networks for development involve many different groups to achieve market development success and "sustainable development" ... (Ibid. 22) (emphasis added).

As part of the knowledge management and sharing program, the World Bank has created several knowledge networks that bring together state as well as non-state actors such as civil society organizations, private firms, research institutes, media partners, individual practitioners and activists and such. As actors with a (seemingly) common vested interest in promoting international development, knowledge sharing through these networks is perceived to be of mutual benefit for this group of actors. Additionally, such knowledge sharing also appears to be benign and harmless (for two reasons – 1) the failure to account for knowledge as an agent of political transformation and 2) the apparent openness that is evident on the part of the Bank, an organization earlier perceived to be less transparent and more closed to public scrutiny). However, this is hardly the case. Contrary to expectations, these knowledge networks help "mobilize knowledge within, across, and beyond nation-states" (Ilcan and Phillips 2006, 11).

How is this achieved? These networks "use a specific corpus of procedures, techniques, and vocabularies, or, more generally, technologies of government to shape the conduct of others"

(Ibid.). The sole purpose of knowledge networks, therefore, is to bring together a collective group of actors under one umbrella for ease of managing (and controlling) their activities. Such governance is actualized through the mechanism of knowledge sharing. Knowledge networks are designed to have manifold purposes and try to govern several actors or groups of actors (at the same time) by introducing them as participating and contributing members of these networks. The advantage of governing through a knowledge network is that it is mobile enough to easily transcend territorial and / or state boundaries (hence actually governing them from a distance) and therefore can bring together a variety of actors irrespective of regional, formal / informal (state vs. non-state), and professional specialties. At the same time, by bringing a variety of groups and organizations – each with its own development agenda and unique set of activities – under one roof, it is possible to simultaneously govern these organizations with minimal effort on the part of the governing body. Knowledge networks are ideal for shaping and influencing agendas and activities of organizations (or stakeholders as the Bank would call them) with minimum effort by the governing body while at the same time sending out an uniform message to each and every one of the participating organizations (i.e. the governed body) (especially significant for an ideological transformation). The ability of international organizations such as the Bank to shape the activities of other stakeholders in the development community on a global scale (with minimal direct involvement) is what has given rise to this shift to governing through knowledge networks in the area of international development.

An important question that emerges at this juncture concerns the kind of knowledge that is mobilized through these networks. Would it be too far of a stretch to imagine that these knowledge networks have been set up to facilitate the movement of a specific type of knowledge?

The nature of knowledge mobilized through these network is of utmost concern because the development knowledge mobilized through these networks is largely influenced by the neoliberal philosophies to which the Bank subscribes. This is clear from the way these networks are structured, funded, governed and most importantly the kind of activities in which they are engaged. The extent of involvement and supervision that the Bank continues to maintain in what it claims to be "independent" and "autonomous" knowledge networks makes it tough to consider these networks as neutral, reasonable ground for open intellectual and practical discussions on variety of issues related to international development.

The majority of the knowledge networks (such as thematic groups, advisory services) established / promoted and /or housed by the Bank are headed and / or administered by World Bank staff, i.e. knowledge managers. Further, these networks maintain that their membership constitutes participation from pertinent experts and practitioners around the globe. Membership of these networks is not always open to all and majority of the experts and practitioners participate in these networks through formal invitation. Even as experts, each new participant in the group is "mentored" by Bank staff to familiarize themselves with "sector strategies, lending procedures and key professional contacts" (Pommier n.d.).

The Bank has established a number of knowledge networks in the form of research institutes, think tanks and non-profit organizations. The funding sources of these networks are a major concern for this project. Majority of them were established with Bank funding and some of them still continue to be supported by the Bank (e.g. DG, *info*Dev and so forth) (Wilks 2001, Pommier n.d., Assié-Lumumba 2008, infoDev 2010). It is a known fact that many of the members of the governing boards of these organizations secure such positions through contribution of enormous sums of donations to these networks (for example DG and *info*Dev) (Development Gateway Foundation 2008, Jha, Seymour and Sims 2004). The inability of civil society organizations or other forms of groups and organizations (with relatively limited financial capacity) in developing countries would in this case limit their participation in the governance of such knowledge networks (Wilks 2001). Many of the knowledge networks, which are most highly publicized by the Bank as success stories (GDLN, GKP, DG and such) have limited to no representation from the civil society sector in their governing boards. This brings into question the openness, accessibility and opportunities for participation that these knowledge networks claim to stand for. Networks such as Global Development Network, Global Knowledge Partnership – created within the Bank with headquarters in Washington D.C. and later relocated to various cities of the Global South (such as New Delhi in India and Kualalumpur in Malaysia) still have senior World Bank officials on their governing board even if the Bank claims that the former are spin-offs and presently autonomous organizations. Multinational private firms and senior officials of such organizations are also members of governing boards of many organizations that lead knowledge networks (such as Development Gateway Foundation, DevForum and so forth). It is difficult to digest the fact that representatives of multinational corporations, who stand to benefit considerably from the neoliberal market / trade principles advocated by the Bank would be genuinely interested in discussions of a more equitable and less exploitative development of the "Third World".

While the organizational, governance and funding sources of the knowledge networks established by the Bank remain questionable, it is the activities of these networks that are most interesting. Knowledge networks are responsible for facilitating knowledge mobility across groups and organizations. This could happen in many shapes and forms. It is also not entirely out of the scope of such networks to engage in capacity building, research and educational projects. However, when such activities seem to take up majority of the focus of these knowledge networks, the existence of a broader and less apparent agenda becomes more fathomable<sup>52</sup>. In this sense, I would like to point out some observations: 1) almost all the ventures (that is the prominent and most frequently recommended ones by the Bank itself) discussed in the previous chapter engage in some form of capacity building through knowledge sharing and facilitation. Capacity building need not necessarily be a bad thing however, when such capacity building begins to heavily emphasize learning and innovation as a key component, it is definitely of concern. The creation of research institutions and virtual universities (such as World Bank Institute orWBI and African Virtual University or AVU), which pride themselves on providing customized knowledge, learning packages, packets of information, research and policy consultation should not be underestimated. These ventures and their activities do not seem very different than that of the activities of the lending divisions of the Bank. Who determines what is the scope of learning for participants of these networks (even if the participants themselves identify their knowledge needs), who designs these consultations and learning packages, what kind of information is included or omitted from them, what kind of ideological fundamentals are such information grounded in, are simply few of the questions that arise. Another prominent activity of many of these knowledge networks and organizations hosting such networks is providing distance-learning programs (both WBI and AVU have these). Such programs are active in providing a variety of learning material and training tools to the learners but to what extent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> I must point out that I do not have any means available to myself to quantify what percentage / proportion of the knowledge networks engages in capacity building, research and educational objectives. Neither can I provide a measure of what percentage of resources within a singular knowledge network is attributed to such engagements. My speculations are purely based on the qualitative assessment conducted through review of primarily literature and therefore they may have their own limitations.

such learning material expose the learner to development (and ideological) perspectives beyond just the ones advocated by the Bank is again a significant concerns.

### 2.2.4 Facilitating and monitoring or shaping and controlling?

It is therefore evident that the Bank's knowledge ventures are not just a way to facilitate and monitor global development knowledge flow but in doing so, also shape the development agenda and control the Third World. By transforming itself into a global knowledge bank and creating the K4D initiative, the Bank has created a new knowledge fiefdom. The sole objective of this knowledge fiefdom is to facilitate and monitor the unidirectional (from Global North to Global South) flow of neoliberal development knowledge. The failure of the earlier development agenda has necessitated the Bank to reflect on two things: first, identify a way to continue its dominant neoliberal project without much direct opposition and criticism and second, search for ways to bring reactionary forces (such as the global civil society movement of 1980s and 1990s) within its realm of power. Governing global development knowledge helps the Bank to achieve these objectives by fundamentally transforming socio-political realities at a local level (although without directly intervening). The Bank's knowledge venture must be seen as an effort to extend neoliberalism to the global sphere, albeit in indirect and subtle manners without provoking critical reactions.

## 2.4 Conclusion

Two key concerns that emerge from the discussion in this chapter are -1) the appearance of knowledge networks which serve two purposes: manage and control global development knowledge to shape the agenda and activities of stakeholders in the development community and provide new sites of power production and new ways of exercising power without delving into direct political intervention; and 2) the appearance of various calculative practices that utilize development knowledge to produce codes, standards and benchmarks that have come to characterize development in the recent decade. As part of the new development agenda, each of these three phenomena is extremely powerful and significant because of the ways each has impacted the politics of development.

Having said that, how should one make sense of this transformation i.e. the change in how the business of international development is conducted? Could this transformation be seen as a case of advanced liberalism? The rise of neoliberal governments during 1970s in Britain and U.S. was accompanied by a sharp criticism of too much governing (too much regulation, too many welfare programs, "dependency and rigidity") carried out by socialist regimes (Rose, O'Malley and Valverde, Governmentality 2006). This belief was extended beyond the domestic realm and became evident in the considerable push for deregulation and privatization that engulfed the practice of development during 1980s and 1990s. Even today it continues to be prominent, at least apparently. However, this may not actually be the case. In fact, the appearance of the phenomenon of global governance would indicate otherwise. Although neoliberalism emphasizes curbing government regulation and reducing the role of the state in the economy, at the same time it also "rationalizes" techniques of indirect government intervention in the economy. The rise of new forms of authority in the shape of expertise (discussed earlier) is an example of such reinvented rationality (Rose, Government, authority and expertise in advanced liberalism 1993). In fact, Burchell argues that neoliberalism appears unlike other forms of liberalism that have come to exist in the twentieth century. Neoliberalism situates the existence of market in an environment that is governed by a set of definitive "political, legal and institutional conditions" deliberately designed by the governing body (Burchell 1993). Further in this art of governing, the governed subject is not just an object at the receiving end of government's actions but at the same time an important "accomplice" (and sometimes voluntary too) of government (Ibid). This can be situated in the context where private individuals, who stand to gain from the free market rationalities of the government, help the latter thrive. A further proof of this is the growing appearance of private actors as role players in development programs and the rapid rise in public-private partnerships in such projects. Alternatively, the same can be applied to civil society organizations who for various reasons (accomplishing organizational goals, actualizing political agendas and so forth) may knowingly or unknowingly become part of the apparatus of the government.

The purpose of highlighting this implicit connection of this project to the notion of advanced liberalism is fourfold. First, to increase awareness of the excessive governing principles
implicit within the notion of neoliberalism but not always publicly explicit. Second, to recognize that the discourse on international development has undergone a fundamental shift. It is no more situated (even rhetoric wise) in moral high grounds but rather has become an apparatus of extending neoliberal governmentality to a global scale. Third, to prepare to face the various ways the politics of international development is fast changing. And last, to be able to predict the newer and more sophisticated ways this notion of advanced liberalism may manifest itself in the context of international development in the near future.

# **Chapter 3: From a Lending Institution to a Knowledge Fiefdom**

"The World Bank needs to examine its own knowledge system and how it is shaped by its peculiar institutional culture and by institutional power and politics. The World Bank is not a neutral or an honest broker of knowledge (Panos 1998) – most of its knowledge reflects a Washington-driven worldview. As a Knowledge Bank, it cannot but contribute to acquiring, storing, and disseminating this worldview."

- Lyla Mehta, The World Bank and its emerging knowledge empire, 2001

The Bank has been one of the foremost lenders and policy consultants to developing countries - on bureaucratic and technocratic matters concerning development - for more than six decades. During this time the Bank's research activities and publications have grown steadily in volume and significance, becoming the backbone of policy and decision making among stakeholders of the development community. During this time, the institution's research portfolio has also acquired a controversial status primarily due to its staunch subscriptions to neoliberal economic principles. Such principles dominate and drive the Bank's research agenda, and hardly allow for a platform where alternative research and thinking can be promoted. It is, therefore, paradoxical for the Bank to assume the role of acquiring, sharing and managing development knowledge. More importantly, it raises questions about the nature of development knowledge that the Bank would broker. Would such knowledge allow for alternative thinking? And if not, what does this mean for the politics of development?

This chapter provides the historical context, which put the above questions at the core of this project. More explicitly put, this chapter provides a historical account of the World Bank's evolution since its inception in 1944. This discussion helps understand how the Bank transformed itself into the largest and most relevant lending and research agency in the development community. Particular attention is paid to the Bank's research activities in the years following the International Debt Crisis of 1980s and leading up to the launch of the CDF in 1996.

### **3.1 From Bretton Woods to Becoming the Global Development Agency**

At present the World Bank group is the largest global development agency comprised of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD), the International Development Association (IDA), the International Finance Corporation (IFC), the Multilateral Investment Gurantee Agency (MIGA) and the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID). During fiscal year 2009, the World Bank group provided \$58.8 billion in loans, grants, equity investment and guarantees to its members and to private businesses in member countries. The Bank's commitments in 2009 had increased by 54 percent from that of fiscal year 2008. More specifically, in 2008 the Bank's Board of Directors approved \$32.9 billion in IBRD lending and \$14 billion in IDA commitments. Further, the net administrative budget of the Bank for 2009 stood at \$1,717.3 million, a 4.9 percent increase from that of the fiscal year 2008 (World Bank 2009, 2-4). This certainly indicates the magnitude and nature of the Bank's activities, although, the Bank's lending portfolio was not always of this size. The institution's inception at the founding phase was largely rhetoric<sup>53</sup> (as I will discuss shortly) and more as an afterthought to the creation of the IMF (Woods 2006, Goldman 2005, Payer 1982, Karns and Mingst 2004, Gilbert and Vines 2000).

#### **3.1.1** The World Bank from foundation until 1980s

The IBRD was the first and the only institution of the Bank Group to be created along with the IMF during the 1944 Bretton Woods Conference in New Hampshire, U.S. The core purpose of the Bretton Woods Conference was to set up a global economic regulatory system to help maintain financial stability and to avoid the recurrence of events such as the Great Depression of the 1930s (Payer 1982, 21). The major players behind the foundation of the BWIs were U.S. and United Kingdom (U.K.). The U.S. was clearly emerging from World War II (WWII) as the next global superpower and the U.K. was one of the chief designers mainly because of its prominent role within the Allied forces during the war. The well-known British economist John Maynard Keynes and Harry Dexter White of the United State Treasury were the chief co-architects of the Bretton Woods Agreement.

While the IMF was set up to manage the newly established international monetary system, oversee the fixed but adjustable exchange rates and provide only short-term loans to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> At the Bretton Woods Conference in 1944, the primary objective was to create an institution, which will help maintain financial stability across the globe and prevent economic crises such as the Great Depression. This is why IMF was created. The Bank was created at the same time but not so much for a global purpose. Its main objective became the reconstruction of post-War Europe. It is for this reason that the World Bank's creation has been considered a largely rhetoric.

countries with near term balance of payment problems, the Bank was responsible for coordinating and overseeing post WWII reconstruction of war torn European economies (Woods 2006, 235). Although named the "International Bank for Reconstruction and Development", the core focus of IBRD remained within European countries. Keynes was known to have suggested that the economic advancement of Europe was priority over the rest of the world (Goldman 2005, 53). The Americans were also very clear about prioritizing their domestic economic stability as suggested by the U.S. State Department press release on the Bretton Woods Conference:

The purpose of the Conference is ... wholly within the American tradition, and completely outside political consideration. The United States wants, after this war, full utilization of its industries, its factories and its farms; full and steady employment for its citizens, particularly its ex-servicemen; and full prosperity and peace. It can have them only if currencies are stable, if money they receive on the due date will have the value contracted for- hence the first proposal, the stabilization Fund. With values secured and held stable, it is next desirable to promote world-wide reconstruction, revive normal trade, and make funds available for sound enterprises, all of which will in turn call for American products hence the second proposal for the Bank for Reconstruction and Development [as cited in (Goldman 2005, 54-55) from U.S. Department of State 1948, 1148] (emphasis added).

Initially the Bank's membership was made conditional and granted upon becoming a member of the IMF. The U.S. held thirty-seven percent, the largest share of the voting power at the time of founding. The headquarters of BWIs was also established in Washington D.C., a symbol of the American hegemony in the institution (Payer 1982, 22-23).

During the 1950s, almost all of the Bank's ventures were concentrated in rebuilding wartorn Western Europe. This is also when the Bank remained outside the political limelight. However, the onset of the Cold War and the decolonization process soon changed this. The growing threat of the Cold War and American hegemony within the Bank made it hard for it to stay politically neutral. Incidentally, the political priorities of the Bank such as democratization (feature in the Bank's activities until date) were formed as a result of the perceived intensifying threat of Communism from the Soviet Union (Gilbert and Vines 2000, 14). Furthermore, as the reconstruction effort in Europe drew to a close, a void was created in the Bank's established role. The rapid spread of decolonization movements in the Global South provided the Bank with its next business agenda. The rapid growth needs of the newly decolonized economies necessitated substantial financing, lending the Bank its new purpose. As the IMF continued to manage shortterm monetary instability, the Bank began borrowing heavily from private capital markets and lent to decolonized countries<sup>54</sup> (Ibid.).

The Bank soon witnessed institutional expansion and the formal establishment of the "World Bank Group" to tackle the growing demand for its lending (Woods 2006, 236). The IFC was created in 1956 to facilitate red-tape free borrowing for private corporations investing in development projects in developing countries. The IDA was established in 1960 to provide "concessionary aid funds" to developing countries in response to the demand for "liberal lending" by lobbies representing the "underdeveloped" world (Payer 1982, 25). The IDA was created to identify appropriate projects in developing countries that would offer rates of return compatible with that of the IBRD loan repayment terms. Thus, with the creation of the IDA "the Bank effectively repositioned itself, to some extent reluctantly, as a development agency rather than a public sector bank lending for development-related projects" (Gilbert and Vines 2000, 15). In the coming decades, the Bank witnessed a shift from specific project based lending to primarily policy-based lending (Woods 2006, 236). This resulted in rapid expansion of its services, including offering planning and policy consultation to governments of developing countries. The Bank's administrative budget also witnessed a quick increase in order to provide staff resources to shoulder the swiftly expanding lending portfolio.

Understanding the Bank's evolution as a development agency would probably remain incomplete without reviewing Robert McNamara's contribution to the transformation process as the president of the Bank (from 1968 to 1981). McNamara single handedly introduced the concept of "absolute poverty" and publicized (and politicized) the "degrading image" of poverty, as it exists in the mainstream discourse of development today (Goldman 2005, 61). He introduced experimental project lending that catered to sectors previously not addresses through typical development lending such as: agriculture, resource extraction, and resource explorations (including oil and gas). He also introduced formal and institutionalized "development planning" and administration among developing country governments (Ibid.). Further, the so severely criticized "culture of loan approval" of the Bank, also came into existence during McNamara"s presidency. McNamara believed that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> or "developing countries" as they were officially identified in the official literature published by the World Bank.

if ... staff output is measured by the speed with which a "product "is delivered, staff are strongly tempted to avoid anything that detracts from well trodden paths; any deviant or more ambitious course of action produce additional uncertainty and possible delays in completion dates, which look bad on staff record ... (Payer 1982, 26).

Much of the creation of specialized and super specialized country and policy analysis divisions accompanied by strategies such as country assessment reports also began during McNamara's term.

#### **3.1.2** The 1980s Debt Crisis, Washington Consensus and Post Washington Consensus

If McNamara's presidency laid the founding stones for the Bank to solidify its role as a development agency, the global financial crisis of the 1980s allowed the Bank to put its words, philosophies and commitments to test. The 1980 Debt Crisis was followed by the launch of the macroeconomic stability programs, jointly designed by the Bank and the Fund. These programs were known as SAPs . Given that the SAPs were responsible for putting the Bank (and also the Fund) at the center of development politics, it is worthwhile to briefly review the events that led to the inception of the former.

The international debt crisis of early 1980s revolved around recycling petrodollars. During mid-1970s, large commercial Western Banks witnessed a rise in capital funds as a result of the enormous profit oil exporting Middle-Eastern states had made during the sharp rise in oil prices. These funds were lent in large sums, against high interest to governments in developing countries, particularly Latin America, who were keen to fund rapid industrialization projects for economic development purposes (Carrasco 1998). However, the early 1980s witnessed a global recession, chiefly as a result of decreased exports and rising interest rates. As the debtor countries experienced a sharp drop in their foreign exchange reserves, they declared their inability to repay their loans in a timely manner. Market instabilities further led to capital flight causing the situation to worsen (Ibid.). Shortly after, many Latin American states officially declared their inability to repay their loans, leading to panic of an international financial crisis among lending institutions and their host countries (Simon 2008, 87). Determined to protect the international financial system, the Fund assumed the primary role of managing this crisis. The borrowing countries were forced to assume complete responsibility for this chaos (Carrasco 1998). Their governments were accused of being corrupt, excessively involved in the economy, unnecessarily

bureaucratic and financing inefficient state enterprises already running in loss. To correct these deficiencies, the BWIs launched the SAPs (Simon 2008, 87, Carrasco 1998)<sup>56</sup>. The theoretical principles underlying SAPs were situated within the dominant neoliberal ideology that fervently advocated for the spread of free-market policies<sup>58</sup>.

Incidentally, the launch of the SAPs also marked the beginning of the WC, the first ever officially designed economic development agenda by the Bank and the Fund. The term WC was first conceptualized by economist John Williamson in 1989. The WC was primarily concerned with macroeconomic policy and sound financial management (Williamson 1999). In the wake of growing involvement of the international finance institutions (IFIs) in "salvaging" the crisis ridden economies of the developing world, WC emphasized improving economic performance through trade liberalization, macroeconomic stability and setting the prices right (Fine 2003, 2). Williamson had suggested a ten point agenda to be adopted by countries seeking economic growth. These were:

1. Fiscal discipline	6. Trade liberalization
2. Reorientation of public expenditures	7.Openness to direct foreign investment
3. Tax reform	8. Privatization
4. Financial liberalization	9. Deregulation
5.Unified and competitive exchange rate	10. Secure property rights
Source: Maxwell 2005, 10 and Rodrik 2006, 978.	

 Table 1: Ten points of the Washington Consensus

The WC was initially popular and widely applied through the implementation of macroeconomic stability programs such as SAPs. Soon after, with the increasing failure of such

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Further, in order to match the losses, the lending institutions were provided one billion pound of tax exemption annually (Simon 2008, 87). The fact that international multilateral banks had willingly lent out additional petrodollars, and hence there existed a mutual agreement between both parties (i.e. the bank and the recipient nation) in question, was completely ignored.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> The four central elements of SAPs included "the mobilization of domestic resources, policy reforms to increase economic efficiency, the generation of foreign exchange revenue from non-traditional sources through diversification, as well as through increased exports of traditional commodities; ... [further] reducing the active economic role of the state and enduring that this is non-inflationary" (Simon 2008, 87).

policies to yield the right kind of economic growth, the WC came under severe criticism. The policies prescribed by the WC were criticized for being incomplete and wrongly guided. According to Fine (2003), the WC failed to consider measures such as "sound financial regulation, competition policy, and policies to facilitate transfer of technology", which were integral to creation of markets and economic growth. Further, the WC also advocated for reduced government involvement in the economy and believed that this was crucial for successful creation of private markets (Fine 2003, 2-3). This in particular was problematic especially since the WC proposed to reduce public expenditure, which coupled with decreased government involvement in the economy led to gaps in availability of important social services and safety nets, especially for the low-income population. This contributed to further increases in poverty.

By the mid 1990s, there were increasing disagreements between economists in the policy circle as to how the WC could be reformed and improved. Particularly, experts were divided on the extent of state involvement in regulating the economy. Probably the biggest drawback of the WC was that it did nothing to directly address poverty reduction. Poverty reduction was expected to be an indirect by-product of the economic reforms suggested to developing countries. However, the gross miscalculation on the part of the Bank and the Fund caused both the institutions to receive widespread criticism. The institutions were accused of advocating policies that primarily supported free market regulations, which hugely benefitted corporations but provided limited and mixed results in terms of poverty reduction.

As a response to the IFIs, a new global social movement became prominent during the 1980s and 1990s. The anti-globalization movement combined forces mainly from the civil society sectors in both developed and developing countries and opposed the push for economic liberalization and free market policies across the globe, its adverse effects and its proponents such as international financial institutions (the World Bank, the IMF, the World Trade Organization or WTO, the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development or OECD and such). The IFIs were compared to imperialist and colonial powers and criticized for trying to impose neocolonial influence on developing countries (Dodds 2008, 6-7). At the same time, the most prominent criticism against the IFIs came from the civil society sector - at both the local and global level. The institutions were criticized for their top-down approach to policy design and not consulting the civil society sector within developing countries. This was especially true for non-

governmental organizations who complained that despite having a grass roots understanding of the social realities and being closest to the poor, they were left out of decision making and planning.

This neoliberal crisis sparked a demand for institutional reform and consideration for alternative development strategies from concerned stakeholders such as developing country governments and civil society organizations (both global and those in developing countries), resulting in the creation of second generation stabilization programs called the poverty reduction and growth facility (PRGF) programs (IMF 2009). This new development agenda also came to be known as the Post-Washington Consensus (PWC). Joseph Stiglitz, the then Chief Economist and Senior Vice President of the Bank was the architect of this framework. In a series of lectures given during 1998, Stiglitz discussed the weaknesses of the WC and suggested that the PWC takes into account important dimension of economic development ignored in the WC. Stiglitz laid out an additional ten points to be added to the existing WC to make it more effective and relevant to developing countries (Stiglitz 1998a). These additional ten criteria are:

11. Corporate Governance	16. "Prudent" capital account opening
12. Anti-corruption	17. Non-intermediate exchange rate regimes
13. Flexible labor markets	18. Independent central banks / inflation
	targeting
14. WTO Agreements	19. Social safety nets
15. Financial Codes and Standards	20. Targeted poverty Reduction
Source: Rodrik 2006, 978.	

 Table 2: Addition ten points added during Post-Washington Consensus

Note the addition of the criteria of social safety nets and targeted poverty reduction, which were primarily driven by the severe criticism the Bank and the Fund policies had received in the aftermath of the failure of the WC. WC had failed to perceive the "multi-dimensional" nature of poverty. Thus, PWC witnessed the *first* formal inclusion of poverty reduction as a core focus of economic development policy.

The reason I highlight the appearance of "poverty reduction" in PWC is because many critics (as would have been obvious from the literature review in the earlier chapter) tend to suggest the Bank has "reprioritized" poverty reduction and "reoriented" its policies accordingly. However, the absence of poverty reduction from WC initially would suggest that it was never a priority for the Bank or for other IFIs such as the Fund. This is important to note because the question of reprioritizing does not arise if poverty reduction was never really on the Bank's priority list. Therefore, the Bank has neither reprioritized its concerns nor reoriented its policies. In order to tackle the growing criticism, it has simply created a new agenda and designed (seemingly) "new" policies.

PWC has also attracted some criticism. Fine views the PWC agenda as "extremely narrow and weak" because of its inability to appreciate two main factors. First, the market reform criteria proposed in PWC are based on a very simplistic and reductionist understanding of Economics. The economic considerations underlying PWC are extremely theoretical and fail to account for "market imperfections" in its predictions. PWC does not really differ much from WC because it also ignores the fact that markets and individuals are not perfect unlike the assumptions made in theoretical calculations (Fine 2003). Second, PWC based policies also fail to consider concepts such as class and power, which greatly impact economic and social structure (Fine 2003, 7). Furthermore, it is also important to realize that of the additional ten points of PWC the eight other points (apart from social safety nets and targeted poverty reduction) do not reflect any substantial change from those highlighted in WC.

Poverty reduction and human development featured more prominently in the new and apparently improved prescription of PRGF. Developing country governments in collaboration with external stakeholders, including the Bank and the Fund, prepared PRSPs, which contained an analysis of the country's macroeconomic, structural and social policies and programs and the financing required to support these undertakings. They are revised every few years to ensure promotion of "broad based growth and reduce poverty" (IMF 2009a). It seems that the most significant features of PRSPs rested in its democratic and representative ways of doing business, which encouraged governments and stake holders to take ownership of the development programs and in turn, ensure empowerment at all levels of engagement. PRSPs emphasized

76

moving away from the one-size-fits all approach of SAPs (Zack-Williams and Mohan 2005, 501) and recognizing the unique challenges each developing country faced.

It is still somewhat early to evaluate the impact of the PRSPs – launched only in 2000 – however, criticism concerning it has revolved mainly around the Bank's unwillingness to make the process more transparent and available to all, unlike what was initially promised. The democratic claims of PRSPs, considered simply rhetoric, are reflective of the BWIs' stronghold on the strategy formulation process and final approval of the PRSPs prepared by developing countries. This is certainly no different than the Bank's existing methods and earlier attitude.

Over the years, the Bank has established itself as the global trans-nationalized development expert. For an institution that was established primarily for the purpose of post-war reconstruction of Europe, the Bank has come a long way, constantly redefining its goals, methods and evolving with changing times. This process of evolution has been accompanied with increased interference in domestic matters of developing countries, lending it the political image it currently has. The Bank's increased advocacy of neoliberal free market policies --without much concern for its actual applicability to poverty reduction in the Global South, has been reflective of the rise of domestic varieties of neoliberalism during the 1970s within the Anglo-American states. The failure of the SAPs, the Bank's most prominent neoliberal prescription has lent a huge blow to its ego, raising concerns about its credibility, efficiency and relevance to international development. The need to reform - at least in public - its strong pro-neoliberal image, to create a more neutral public face and assume a more inclusive approach to distract the critical stakeholders, are therefore the key survival strategies available to the Bank. Creating a knowledge sharing and management enterprise, at least on the outside, allows it to build this new apolitical image. For the Bank, this new initiative has generated innovative ways of maintaining its relevance to the development community and sustaining its central position of authority.

#### **3.2 Development Research and the World Bank**

This project would be significantly weakened without paying adequate attention to the Bank's role in development research, for it is this specific role that is used by the Bank to justify its new knowledge bank function. In this section, I will briefly explore the conflict of interest that exists in a development agency – especially one such as the Bank with its controversial public image and an in-house research capacity - transforming itself into the facilitator of global development knowledge sharing and management.

Prior to launching the K4D initiative, Wolfensohn and Stiglitz very strategically publicized the idea of transforming the Bank into a knowledge institution. They claimed that development knowledge, due to the sheer magnitude of the impact it could cause, was a public good<sup>59</sup> and as a public good, all across the globe should be able to enjoy its benefits. Further, the Bank seemed to be the most obvious choice to take on this task because of its central role in fighting global poverty. The Bank would be the most capable in efficiently executing the responsibilities of a knowledge bank (as discussed in the WDR 1998/1999), which would be acquiring development knowledge (more specifically from the local to the global) and sharing and managing such knowledge globally. This assumption of efficiency was based on the supposition that it had the resources – financial and otherwise, and the capacity to execute this task most effectively. With a staff that has multi-country experience, the process of acquiring local knowledge and utilizing it for better policy planning, the Bank seemed to be at the best position to help its clients (Stiglitz 1998b, 7, 28). This notion was further strengthened by the publication of the Bank's 1998/1999 World Development Report (WDR) titled *Knowledge for Development*.

The propaganda behind the launch of the K4D initiative and the Bank's transformation to the knowledge bank is convincing and probably true to a large extent. There is hardly a development research institute, which is nearly comparable to the Bank in terms of size of its research portfolio, its research capacity, its research budget (although only 2.5 percent of its operational costs) or even in terms of reach and readership numbers. Some of the United Nations agencies, such as United Nations Development Program (UNDP), United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) and United National Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) may come close but their readership is not comparable to the Bank's (Toye and Toye 2005). One important concern however, often overlooked, is regarding the quality of the Bank's research. Toye and Toye (2005) argue that the "production of social knowledge in all international organizations is problematic, because of their nature as a form of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> I will address this and the Bank's rhetoric surrounding this in detail in chapter 4.

public bureaucracy"(Ibid., iii). In the Bank's context it is not just the internal problem of organizational culture (one of them being staff mentality) but also that the institution's activities and engagements would obviously influence if not pre-determine the course and political inclination of its research. In sum, an institution's ideological orientation is bound to influence the research it produces and it is hardly possible to produce such research outside the realm of its practical activities (Ibid.).

It is no secret that the Bank's research and publication exhibit strong neoliberal inclination. In fact, the institution is known to closely "oversee" (to put it mildly) the research produced by its economists and researchers. From time to time, the Bank's staff has complained about their research and scholarship being disapproved for publication internally as well as externally. An anecdote from 1955 suggests that the Bank denied the publication of Jan Tinbergen's *The Design of Development*, a three-year study the institution had itself commissioned when the Bank's then president disagreed with the author's proposal of mixed private and public economy (Toye and Toye 2005). Evidence suggests that a large number of research documents published by the Bank have always been "subservient to management's objectives", and especially so during McNamara's time. Historically, scholarship produced by the Bank's researchers have also significantly differed from that of independent academics and scholars in its theoretical conclusion and practical optimism about Bank's policies and prescriptions (Ibid.).

What is also quite distressing about the Bank's role in development research is that it has become "the single most important external source of ideas and advice to developing-country policymakers" (Gavin and Rodrik 1995), although experts remain divided about the intellectual rigor and novelty present in the Bank's research and methods (Toye and Toye 2005). A public institution, such as the Bank, holds immense power to convert simple ideas into dominant ones and shape an entire discourse around such ideas. Given the dependency that borrowing countries express in the Bank's research, it is surprising that the Bank's publications contain significantly few works from the Global South especially local critics. In fact, evidence exists to suggests that often policy flaws, shortcomings and problems identified by local critics are initially discredited and denied by the Bank but later on reappear in the Bank's literature in form of "discovery" or "learning" by the institution's staff (Ibid.).

The World Bank's investment in intellectual infrastructure has also steadily grown since the 1980s. In 1978 the Bank launched its flagship publication, *The World Development Report*. This publication is considered to have the highest readership in the field of Development Economics. For the Bank, this document has probably been the most significant strategic source of shaping the development agenda by pushing its own favorite development topics and issues to limelight. *The World Bank Economic Review* and *The World Bank Research Observer*, launched during 1980s by the Bank, are also two major and well-known journals in the field of Development Studies exhibiting scholarship mostly supportive of the Bank's ideological inclination. The Bank is also the single most important global source of statistical data and indicators on development with the largest (among other international organizations of its type) in-house capacity for data collection and analysis (Ibid., 6-7). Hence, it is this massive intellectual infrastructure, built mostly since 1980s that allows the Bank to conveniently project itself as one of the most credible sources of information on development.

This is only the tip of the iceberg when one considers the advantage that CDF provides the Bank. In this new framework the Bank occupies the central position and therefore greatly influences development thinking. While it offers its entire gamut of loan and technical advising services to the development community, it projects itself as the one-stop shop for their development needs. Behind the rhetoric of alternative development agenda and people centered development what it really runs is a puppet show of various stakeholders belonging to the development community. In 2006, the Bank commissioned a project (to an independent panel of academia based scholars) that evaluated a large randomly selected sample of research projects carried out by the Bank between 1998 and 2005. Following is an excerpt from the executive summary:

the panel had substantial criticisms of the way that this [the Bank's] research was used to proselytize on behalf of Bank policy, often without taking a balanced view of the evidence, and without expressing appropriate skepticism. Internal research that was favorable to Bank positions was given great prominence, and unfavorable research ignored ... In these cases, we believe that there was a serious failure of the checks and balances that should separate advocacy and research. The panel endorses the right of the Bank to strongly defend and advocate its own policies. But when the Bank leadership selectively appeals to relatively new and untested research as hard evidence that its preferred policies work, it lends unwarranted confidence to the Banks' prescriptions. Placing fragile selected new research results on a pedestal invites later recrimination that undermines the credibility and usefulness of all Bank research (Deaton, et al. 2006, 6) (emphasis added).

The same report repeatedly criticized the Bank for conducting a substantial portion of the research itself, instead of supporting and promoting independent research by researchers and research institutions in developing countries (Ibid.). According to the BWP, the World Bank needs to understand the research priorities and issues from a client's perspective instead of pushing its own research agenda on them. This would lead to better planning and project design, one that would have better ownership from clients" side. United Nations Conference of Trade and Development (UNCTAD) is one such example. It carries out consultations with UN members to identify their research interests and preferences rather than taking control of their research agenda by itself (Bretton Woods Project 2010).

According to the Bank's own documents, its research has four main goals: 1) Produce knowledge that will help formulate the organization's operational strategies and form the basis of the products it provides such as policy advice, financing activities and support its technocrats; 2) Address specific requirements of the Bank's projects especially those which help evaluate the development progress of client states; 3) Produce development knowledge - not necessarily specific to projects – for broader use in the development community; and 4) to help promote capacity building for local knowledge production in client countries (Deaton, et al. 2006). A fundamental conflict exists between these goals. The very notion of producing research to support the organization's activities is in direct conflict with the basic ethical considerations behind producing general research for the broader development community. Is it possible to maintain neutrality in producing general knowledge and ignoring the organization's political and ideological beliefs? To what extent is it practical for an organization to produce two different kinds of knowledge, one for the general development community that is objective and neutral, and a second one, more subjective and drawing from the strict neoliberal economic principles? Is it not the purpose of the second kind of knowledge to complement the Bank's operational activities (i.e. the institution's first research goal)? Therefore, when the Bank ventures into the K4D initiative, it naturally raises red flag about the Bank's motives. It is only fair to say that the K4D initiative will hardly be able to escape the conflict that exists in the Bank's research commitments to itself and to that of the broader development community.

### **3.3 Conclusion**

So far, this chapter has focused on understanding the Bank's journey from being a primarily Eurocentric lending institution to that of a global development agency. During this expansion, the Bank has added several new functions to its portfolio: lending and technical advising. Among these various functions, research has so far been perceived as a support role (although this may not be actually the case), mainly to complement the institution's two primary functions. The two and a half percent of the total operational cost that is allotted as research budget is considered a nominal expenditure although it is far superior to that of any academic institution or even other multilateral organizations. Nonetheless, there is hardly anyone in the development community who is able to escape (positively or negatively) the influence of the Bank's research. It is difficult to be in the discipline of Development Studies (an interdisciplinary field by itself) and not have felt the weight of the Bank's research.

The depth and breadth of the Bank's research portfolio is enormous and continuously expanding. The launch of the K4D initiative marks the beginning of an era where the Bank has repositioned itself as a research and knowledge hub, transforming research from a supportive to a core function. Previously the Bank was satisfied with just publishing and disseminating its own in-house research. With the K4D initiative, the Bank has brought development knowledge generated by other relevant actors (such an independent research organizations and think tanks in both the developed and developing world, research arms of developing country governments and so forth) within its realm of influence (by facilitating global development knowledge flow). The Bank has put itself forward as a storehouse of this knowledge and also taken upon itself the responsibility of disseminating it. This generates concern because to what extent does the Bank disseminate elsewhere acquired knowledge in its original form or does such knowledge undergo any kind of transformation during the absorption / storing process? Could it be that such knowledge is maneuvered and molded to advance the Bank's neoliberal agenda? The Bank has also installed various learning mechanisms to enhance acquisition and appropriate application of development knowledge and expertise among its stakeholders. It is difficult to overlook the intricate web of knowledge infrastructure and various initiatives created as a result of the K4D initiative, especially given the absurdity that surrounds this massive venture.

Nonetheless, the launch of the knowledge ventures have faced very little opposition or criticism from non-academic circles (and except for organizations like Bretton Woods Project), partly because of the way such ventures have been rationalized before the development community and partly because of the advantages that the development community foresees itself gaining from the massive knowledge management program the Bank has put in place. In the next two chapters, this project will examine these two elements: the inception of the knowledge ventures and the knowledge fieldom that the Bank has built and try to understand how the Bank has successfully managed to convince the development community of its newest undertaking is beneficial to the broader development community (even in a time of crisis).

## **Chapter 4: The Inception of the World Bank's Knowledge Ventures**

Despite its claims to treat knowledge as a public good it is in fact treated as a commodity, making the Bank's new presentation of itself nothing more than a rebottling of old modernization wine

Lyla Mehta, The World Bank and its emerging knowledge empire, 2001

The primary objective of this chapter is to understand the extent to which the Bank's knowledge ventures present a departure from its earlier neoliberal ideological dispositions. Toward this end, this chapter reviews the various stages through which the idea of K4D was conceptualized, rationalized and institutionalized. These stages are: 1) rationalizing the need of a global knowledge for development strategy, 2) creating the vision of the knowledge bank and 3) suggesting ways that international institutions and developing countries could work together to institutionalize the K4D initiative in development planning. Elements of neoliberal ideology are evident across these various stages in subtle ways and this is examined through the identification and study of three main vehicles of propaganda used to publicly reinforce the ideas of knowledge ventures. These vehicles are: first, speeches, conference presentations and writings of Prof. Joseph Stiglitz, the then Chief Economist and Senior Vice-President of the Bank; second, the speeches and writings of James D. Wolfensohn, the then President of the Bank; and third, the WDR 1998/99 which officially launched the K4D initiative.

### 4.1 Deconstructing the K4D Initiative

As the knowledge Bank, the World Bank foresees itself as

spur[ring] the knowledge revolution in developing countries and act[ing] as a **global catalyst** for **creating**, sharing, and applying the cutting-edge knowledge necessary for poverty reduction and economic development. We have restructured ourselves and invested in knowledge networks, communities of practice, and information technology within the organization to enable better internal and external knowledge sharing. We have launched several new global knowledge initiatives [as quoted from World Bank website in (Wilks, From the Adam Smith Institute to the Zapatistas: an Internet Gateway to all development knowledge 2002)].

The interesting contrast that the above proclamation presents with the Bank's mandate and functions is too obvious to be ignored. An institution with a legacy of active involvement in

decades of development research (especially with a particular ideological mind set) becoming the "global catalyst" for cross-border dissemination of research that can lead to development can hardly be considered a coincidence (nor does the Bank probably intend it to be so). Its continuous promotion of itself as the leading and one of the most reliable sources of development research indicates a contradiction (in a self serving way) between its existing role as a development research agency and its new role as a knowledge bank. Mehta concurs in questioning the Bank's intentions to become the "storehouse of knowledge and a broker of knowledge worldwide" (Mehta 2001) given that "the Bank is neither an impartial keeper nor an impartial producer of knowledge" (Ibid., 194).

Before proceeding with the question of the Bank's legitimate claims to the title of *the* knowledge Bank, it is important to understand the Bank's need to become the knowledge Bank especially given the timing of the launch of the initiative. The Bank explains this as:

... [given] the **plummeting costs of communication and computing**, [caused] the World Bank [to perceive] that sharing knowledge would enhance its organizational performance, and therefore, its global impact on poverty. This was a business decision anchored on the realization that **the new opportunities were worth the shock of cultural and technological transformations that the Bank was going to introduce**. Knowledge management was not undertaken for its own good. It was motivated by a decision to increase the speed and quality of service delivery, lower the cost of operations by avoiding rework, accelerate innovation, and widen the Bank partnerships to fight poverty (Pommier n.d.) (emphasis added).

The apparently falling price of ICT services and products is suggested by the institution as one of the key considerations for launching the K4D initiative. It is seen to provide the right time and also the right opportunity (given the global ICT revolution) for considering the Knowledge bank initiative. Debates concerning the practicality of "plummeting costs of communication and computing" and the ability of ICT to bridge the gap between rich and poor countries are wide-ranging in the development as well as the ICT community. Wade (2002) contends that the recent debate over ICTs being the missing link to development is largely over-inflated propaganda. It oversimplifies development problems and largely exaggerates the ability of ICT to facilitate people's ability to acquire, learn and absorb knowledge produced elsewhere. Hence he concludes that ICT "[is] being touted in the development community as though [it] can leapfrog over the more familiar development problems" (Wade 2002). To what extent the ICT revolution can positively transform development problems in poor countries is therefore a contentious issues,

especially given the numerous intellectual property agreement / patents that exist on various tools and technologies produced by multinational companies.

The Bank's assertion that integrating ICT in development can enhance the effectiveness of development administration remains is a problematic notion. In pushing for low cost technology and its advantages for poor countries, little attention is paid to the issue of substantial costs involved in acquiring the necessary infrastructure that can lead developing countries to undergo the requisite ICT transition. Even when the Bank acknowledges this massive investment, it is only sporadically addressed throughout the WDR 1998/99 and discussed implicitly as a necessary sacrifice for a brighter and more economically prosperous future. The consideration that investments on acquiring ICT infrastructure may cause the state to divert expenditure from other sectors that may be currently addressing more urgent and immediate needs of the poor is either missing or overshadowed by the presumption that the state could acquire the necessary financing through loans from various foreign sources (Wilks 2002). What is the reason behind existence of such definitive presumptions? The answer to this requires one to understand the influential role-played by the theoretical proposition "knowledge as a public good", which seems to be the key rationale behind these new knowledge ventures. Introduced by Stiglitz, this concept has become the most significant underlying justification for the Bank's new role. Stiglitz's decades long research experience in the economics of information society and his influential position as the Bank's Chief Economist provided the right mix of spark to ignite the discussion of knowledge economy (that is an economy based on a new form of capital - knowledge) into the mainstream development discourse.

## 4.2 Rationalizing the K4D Initiative

#### 4.2.1 Knowledge as a "Global Public Good"

The K4D initiative of the Bank is essentially situated in the notion of knowledge being a global public good. This is, further built on two unique assumptions. The first is the "nonrivalrousness" of knowledge and the second is the "non-excludability" characteristic of knowledge. The nonrivalrousness of knowledge essentially derives from the economic concept of zero marginal cost, i.e. there is no additional cost of producing knowledge for the use of a second individual. This has a "strong implication" for the society in general since, at least theoretically,

"it would be undesirable to do so [prevent a second individual from using the "good"] because there is no marginal cost to sharing its benefits" (Stiglitz, Knowledge as a Global Public Good 1999a). The non-excludability property of knowledge is connected to the non-rivalrous nature of knowledge. No marginal cost of producing knowledge translates into no marginal cost for sharing such a good with others, suggesting that all could (some would say "should") be allowed to access / use this good. More importantly, this may also suggest that a good like knowledge should not be restricted to use only in private realm but be made available to the larger masses (Stiglitz, Knowledge as a Global Public Good 1999a). Based on Samuelson's (1954) theory of public goods, Stiglitz outlines the existence of five such public goods, which are available to all (or rather should be available to all). These are, international economic stability, international security (political stability), the global environment, international humanitarian assistance and knowledge (Stiglitz, Knowledge as a Global Public Good 1999a).

But how does the notion of knowledge being a public good relate to the Bank's transformation into a knowledge institution? Of the five global public goods Stiglitz identifies (mentioned above), the first four already exist within the realms of mandates and activities of international organizations such as the UN Agencies, the Bank and the Fund. As the only remaining good, categorizing knowledge in the same group as the rest of the four global public goods allows institutions such as the Bank to associate itself with the former. The Bank is not new to the realm of development knowledge, especially with its history of providing policy and technical consultancy to developing countries. The Bank has been recognized for some time now as one of the largest producers and disseminators of development research activities. Yet this new association must be understood as the foundation that formally acknowledges the Bank's dominant role in global development knowledge. Establishing itself as the cornerstone of global development research allows the World Bank to assume legitimate claim to the role of "overseeing" (not strictly adhering to the terms though) global development knowledge. In Stiglitz's words:

today we recognize that knowledge is not only a public good but also a global or international public good. We have also come to recognize that knowledge is central to successful development. The **international community**, through institutions like the World Bank, has a **collective responsibility for the creation and dissemination of one global public good—knowledge for development** (Stiglitz 1999a) (emphasis added).

87

Comments, such as the above, help the Bank actualize certain core objectives. First (as discussed above), it allows the Bank to gain a formally recognized, more clearly outlined space and position for its activities (vis-à-vis its earlier research activities which were seen as integral to its lending agency role) in the mainstream development research community<sup>60</sup>. Second, putting knowledge at the heart of the contemporary discourse on development allows the Bank to continue to dominate the development agenda and set the priorities as it sees fit. Third, by labeling the matter-inquestion with terms such as "collective responsibility" and "international community", it is formally brought within the realm of the mandate and activities of an international institution. As an institution which has specialized in development research for sometime, the Bank can then position itself as the *only* organization with "transnational expertise" (St.Clair 2006) to take charge of this project. Reinforcing an existing expertise provides stronger rationale for the new role and the Bank to position itself as an organization ready to take on the exclusive leadership of this new paradigm.

This need to transform itself into a knowledge bank has to be examined in the context of the political environment surrounding the Bank during mid 1990s. The failure of the SAPs had lent a blow to the credibility of the Bank as an effective international organization. The Bank's commitment to the collective good of the international community and its efficiency as an international organization were being challenged. Unlike the Bank's lending activities and its policymaking and planning activities, its research and knowledge production activities had been relatively low profile and therefore received less public criticism. At a time like this, shifting public attention to its research and knowledge production role helps the Bank project a relatively harmless and less political image of itself. Such an image, as the Bank might have considered, may also give the impression of reform and create renewed acceptability toward the organization. At the same time, it also portrayed the Bank as actually receptive to the criticism it was receiving.

Through its knowledge management and sharing initiatives, the Bank gave the impression that it had created an open forum for learning through mutual sharing rather than thrusting its own ideological beliefs on its clients and stakeholders unlike before. This helped improve the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> The Bank has been at the forefront of development research for many decades and it has also been considered a quite influential source of development knowledge. However, presenting global development knowledge as a "global public good" allows the Bank to attach the notion of collective responsibility to development knowledge and "formally" introduce it within the realm *of control* of the Bank. It helps rationalize the Bank's transformation into the knowledge bank.

institution's tarnished image especially at a time of a global legitimacy crisis. How the World Bank utilized the concept of knowledge as a public good to create a new role for itself is therefore clear from the above discussion. But the Bank did not just stop here. It next proceeded with the rhetoric of utilizing this knowledge to create a new kind of economy, called the knowledge- driven economy or knowledge economy.

## 4.2.2 The Knowledge-Driven Economy

The concept of a knowledge-driven economy or simply a knowledge economy was first officially (outside academia) dealt with by the U.K. Department of Trade and Industry in a White Paper published in 1998 and titled *Our Competitive Future: Building the Knowledge Driven Economy*. In it, a knowledge-driven economy is,

... one in which the generation and the exploitation of knowledge has come to play the predominant part in the creation of wealth. It is not simply about pushing back the frontiers of knowledge; it is also about the more effective use and exploitation of all types of knowledge in all manner of economic activity (Vaitilingam Jan 1999).

The concept of knowledge economy gained increasing importance during the late 1990s because of the rapid, although not uniform, spread of information and communication technology (ICT) around the globe. The easy availability and accessibility of knowledge and/or information<sup>62</sup> impacted global and local businesses by transforming demand and changing the existing architecture of competition between businesses (Department of Trade and Industry 1999). Unlike existing forms of capital such as land, labor, and financial capital scientific advancements in ICT created the demand for a new form of capital - knowledge / information. Businesses felt a growing importance of investing in this new capital which when combined with existing financial and infrastructure capitals could provide the right mix of resources for more favorable wealth generation. Recognizing the indispensable role knowledge could play in providing businesses with a competitive edge in the global market place, led to further research and innovation and the formal establishment of the knowledge-driven economy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> In everyday applications of knowledge management and sharing, hardly any distinction is made between knowledge and information. While information carries a more factual connotation with it, knowledge, is more subjective and reflective of the socio-political realities in which the former is produced.

A knowledge economy, also sometimes known as a "weightless economy" because of the intangible and non-materialistic nature of knowledge / information encompasses the following four fundamentals: (Quah 1999, 26) (emphasis author's own)

- *information and communications technology*, including in particular the Internet;
- *intellectual property*, not just in the typical economic market form of patents and copyright, but also in branding, images, advertising, trademarks and logos;
- *libraries and data-bases* in the form of electronic compilations of information; and
- *bio-technology*, including carbon-based libraries and data-bases, which are after all just carbon encasings of strings of information.

Hence, creating a knowledge economy would entail a heavy emphasis on investment in acquiring the appropriate infrastructure, necessary tools and investment in relevant research, innovation and skill development. Although the marginal cost of producing and sharing of knowledge is zero (as explained by Stiglitz), the cost of setting up the physical infrastructure and technical capacity to facilitate this knowledge sharing and management is extensive and can also be expensive. This is not often publicly highlighted (Wade 2002), although it is quite evident in Stiglitz's subtle comments:

To be sure, to acquire and use knowledge, individuals may have to expend resources just as they might have to expend resources to retrieve water from a public lake (Stiglitz 1999a).

Unfortunately, establishing a knowledge economy is not as simple as acquiring water from a public lake. However, given the enormous propaganda around the benefits of the knowledgeeconomy, the cost implications of setting up the necessary infrastructure are often not adequately highlighted. This obviously indicates a lack of appreciation for the apprehensions surrounding affordability that may exist on the part of developing countries in acquiring and establishing the necessary tools and infrastructure. The lack of basic consideration such as this on the part of an institution that claims to fight for poor countries (as is mentioned in the Bank's mission statement) and their people certainly leads one to reconsider the Bank's loyalty and commitment to the poor.

As the guest speaker at a conference jointly organized by the U.K Department of Trade and Industry and Center for Economic Policy Research (CEPR) in 1999, Stiglitz officially introduced the concept of knowledge economy to the development community for the first time. He discussed how development could benefit from the knowledge economy and what some of the consequences of such a model could be in creating a more pluralistic system (Stiglitz, Knowledge in the Modern Economy 1999). He highlighted the missing link between knowledge and development and argued that the knowledge gap between North and South – popularly called the "digital divide"<sup>63</sup>- had not been paid sufficient attention to in the Bank's economic development literature. Essentially, the digital divide prevented developing countries from successfully integrating into the global economy. However, realizing the significance of knowledge in creating longer-term and sustainable development, the Bank had assumed the responsibility of addressing the challenge of North-South knowledge gap. In doing so, he claimed

... the World Bank has shifted much of its emphasis to the intangibles of knowledge, institutions and culture in an attempt to forge a more comprehensive New Development agenda for our work. We want, for instance, to be a knowledge bank, not just a bank for infrastructure finance. We now see economic development as less like the construction business and **more like education in the broad and comprehensive sense** that covers knowledge, institutions and culture (Stiglitz 1999) (emphasis added).

The discussion around "digital divide" would come to occupy center stage in the discourse surrounding the Bank's new knowledge venture. The gap between the extent of ICT usage and existing infrastructure between the Global North and South would be repeatedly emphasized across the Bank's relevant literature and President Wolfensohn's numerous speeches. It would be attributed to as the key reason for underdevelopment of poor countries and in certain instances (for e.g. in Wolfensohn's vision of the Knowledge bank) it would be publicized as almost the *only* reason for continuous and growing poverty in developing countries (as in the previous quote). Consequently, Stiglitz's call for changes in traditional ways of thinking and "doing" development in poor countries would be to adapt to this new culture of knowledge economy (Stiglitz, Knowledge in the Modern Economy 1999). The success of East Asian economic development is attributed entirely to the "[appreciation of] the centrality of knowledge and education in general and science and technology in particular" (Ibid., 38). The overarching theme of modernization lurking in the background of this discussion is hard to ignore, especially, given the Bank's legacy of promoting modernization as the dominant means of achieving development. The traditional belief that scientific and technological progress alone is the answer to poverty alleviation is quite prominent in the Bank's literature (as would be evident from a critical read of the WDR 1998/99; I will discuss this shortly). This also results in the Bank wrongly situating the causes of underdevelopment – which may be intentional – and continue to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> This is a term that is borrowed from the Bank literature where it is used repeatedly to suggest the knowledge gap caused by technological divide between the developed and developing countries.

encourage the predominant modernization mentality that has failed to yield successful results before. The fact that current underdevelopment in poor countries is largely a product of existing North-South power politics is conveniently ignored. The push to transform existing economic configurations to knowledge-driven ones is not simply a one-of-case, especially when considering the switch over a period of time from "financing for development" to social development (centering on the popularization of social capital and human capital) and lately to knowledge for development (Mehta 2001). This tendency on the Bank's part to offer new solutions (although only apparently), albeit providing old product wrapped in new packaging, seems to be becoming increasingly conspicuous in the Bank's struggle to justify its prescriptions for poverty reduction.

What this thrust for transformation essentially reflects is the attitude of commodifying everything, a very prominent feature of the neoliberal economic order. Knowledge is dealt with in the same manner as any other commodity "exchangeable" in an open market for the purpose of wealth generation. As Stiglitz mentioned during a speech:

Knowledge and information is being produced today like cars and steel were produced a hundred years ago. Those, like Bill Gates, who know how to produce knowledge and information better than others reap the rewards, just as those who knew how to produce cars and steel a hundred years ago became the magnates of that era (Stiglitz 1999, 37).

I concur with Mehta's (2001, 192) response to the above comment,

Clearly, Bill Gates is the Bank's role model in the new knowledge era, ... But Bill Gates produces software not knowledge and has succeeded largely because he has managed to build a monopoly in the information industry. Can we safely assume that knowledge creation, assimilation, and dissemination in international development may not be inclusive processes, but instead monopolistic and exclusive in nature?

If transforming to a knowledge economy translates into commodification of knowledge, then this is extremely concerning. The patenting spree that global corporations and agencies currently seem to be on will soon make it quite difficult for the majority of the humankind to afford, access and / or utilize knowledge and / or information or any ICT tools. Whether the Bank recognizes this or not - in a world in which the knowledge economy has already become a partial reality - inability to afford or access information is certainly going to make long-term development a distant dream.

## 4.3 The Vision of a Knowledge Bank

The K4D initiative was one of the first projects conceptualized by James Wolfensohn upon assuming the presidency of the Bank in 1995. Mr. Wolfensohn officially unveiled his grand K4D initiative during the October 1, 1996 annual meeting of the World Bank and the IMF. In his speech addressing the Board of Governors, he laid out the rationale behind this initiative as well as his vision for what the Knowledge bank should be:

Development knowledge is part of the global commons: it belongs to everyone, and everyone should benefit from it. But a global partnership is required to cultivate and disseminate it. The Bank Group's relationships with governments and institutions all over the world, together with our unique reservoir of development experience across sectors and countries, position us to play a leading role in this new global knowledge partnership. We have been in the business of researching and disseminating the lessons of development for a long time. But the revolution in information technology increases the potential value of these efforts by vastly extending their reach. To capture this potential, we need to invest in the necessary systems, in Washington and worldwide, to enhance our ability to gather development information and experience and share it with our clients. We need to become, in effect, the Knowledge bank (Wolfensohn 2005, 52) (emphasis added).

This proclamation helped achieve a number of important objectives, especially at a time when the Bank's stakeholders were questioning its capabilities. In similar lines as Stiglitz had done by calling knowledge a global common, Wolfensohn brought it into the realm of the discourse of international institution's broader commitment to collective good, and therefore into the sphere of Bank's everyday activities. This provided the Bank a solid rationale to shift itself from periphery (as knowledge generation or the Bank's research activities were never seen as the Bank's core function unlike its lending activities) to the core of the discussion surrounding development knowledge. Next, the declaration of global partnership for the purpose of making this knowledge available to all, suggested the Bank's intentions to work with partners (developing country governments, civil society actors, public-private partners and such), thus reconfirming the institution's commitment to the principles of democratic participation and inclusiveness. A not so obvious fact in this rhetoric of partnership also included the subtle shift – on part of the partners from the position of client to that of the stakeholder (as partners normally are in a business). While this might be seen as empowering, at the same time, it succeeded in bringing the partner into the same realm of responsibility as the Bank. Therefore, the Bank was no more the sole responsible actor if its prescriptions did not yield positive results, although in reality, it remained the most influential and significant player behind the scenes.

Wolfensohn's speech also reconfirmed the Bank's enormous claim of creation, ownership and leadership in the field of development research. Despite its controversial status as a development knowledge generator and inability to offer a successful recipe for poverty reduction, not a hint of hesitation is evident in portraying itself as the *only* suitable global agency left to nurture the K4D initiative. His repeated references to the Bank's leading role in development research and suggestions of a possible future leadership role in the new knowledge initiative simply reaffirmed the Bank's existing neoliberal attitude and orientation to development research as the most acceptable and relevant one. The Bank had been involved in development research for decades although its core activities focused on lending to developing countries. Wolfensohn's comments indicated a rearrangement of the Bank's priorities, shifting focus from lending to research activities. Almost single handedly, Wolfensohn generated a new purpose for the Bank's reformation. The assertion of expertise in development research helped solidify the Bank's claim to the new role of knowledge bank. The excitement created around this new creation also helped fittingly divert attention from the legitimacy crisis surrounding the Bank at that time.

The K4D initiative was indeed a new "business" venture for the Bank as had been all the ones that existed prior to it. And Wolfensohn himself confirmed this. Recurring references to the Bank's contribution to development research as "business of researching and disseminating lessons of development for a long time" clearly pointed to this. In fact, the reference to the Bank as the "unique reservoir of development expertise" also complemented this attitude (Wolfensohn 2005). It seemed no different than the chief executive officer of a global corporation flaunting the competitive edge of his / her company at a global product launch platform. Wolfensohn's claim in taking pride on the Bank's "unique" research expertise reflected nothing but a condescending attitude to any other alternative perspectives that might have existed. Such an attitude is certainly not in line with the participatory and inclusive approach to development the Bank claimed to practice.

Wolfensohn also pointed out the Bank's intentions to "cultivate" global development knowledge as one of its primary focus areas (Wolfensohn 2005). As broad and vague as it sounded, it allowed the Bank to keep the domain of its activities as a knowledge bank conveniently ambiguous. In this context, "cultivate" could indicate a series of activities such as

creation, mass production, re-production or preservation of knowledge. It could also indicate selective or mass utilization of existing development knowledge or facilitation of knowledge flow between stakeholders or regions, or nurturing of local knowledge and integrating the same with global and mainstream development knowledge. Nonetheless, it served the Bank's future purposes to remain unclear and lack specificity, especially as it helped set a precedence for context specific interpretation at a later date. It also helped the Bank to conveniently suppress any criticism that might arise from use of more specific words such as "creation", "reproduction", "facilitation", "utilization" and such.

Considering the lack of clarity in Wolfensohn's description of what the Bank should ideally do as a knowledge bank, it would be worthwhile to spend some time discussing what he perceived as the core functions of such an institution. In a different speech, he stated that

as part of this knowledge initiative, the Bank is **organizing itself as a knowledge institution**, so that in two years you will be able to come into the Bank online and find out, on any development subject, what is best practice and who is dealing with projects in that particular area, complete with their telephone and facsimile numbers and Internet addresses. You will also be able to **access technical literature through the Bank**. The Mellon Foundation is putting 6 million pages of academic literature online, to which we will be linked (Wolfensohn 2005, 69) (emphasis added).

The functions identified by Wolfensohn seemed to primarily focus on knowledge organization or as popularly called "knowledge management" in the corporate sector. A somewhat vague concept, it might have had a strong influence on Wolfensohn due to his long tenure with the corporate sector (particularly the financial and the investment banking sector). It is not within the scope of this project to digress to the discussion of Wolfensohn's corporate career<sup>64</sup> and how it shaped his presidency at the Bank but it is certainly worth mentioning that Wolfensohn's long and successful tenure with the corporate sector definitely impacted the changes he installed in the Bank's organizational structure and working culture during his presidency. He frequently compared the Bank's K4D initiative with the knowledge management systems installed by large

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> After graduating from Harvard Business School, James Wolfensohn primarily worked in the investment-banking sector, remaining engaged with corporations such as J. Henry Schroders, a British investment firm and later became the managing director of the New York branch of the organization. He was also employed as a senior executive with Solomon Brothers for sometime. Later on, in partnership with Paul A. Volcker, the former chairman of the Federal Reserve Bank, he also created his own investment firm James D. Wolfensohn Inc. On being nominated for the position of president of the World Bank he divested his interests in the firm, which was later bought by Bankers Trust.

corporations such as Ernest &Young, Cap Gemini, Daimler Chrysler, Ford, Schlumberger, and Xerox Corporation. That the Bank's state of the art knowledge management system and infrastructure ranked along side such corporations in external benchmarking competitions was known to have become an internal success milestone for the Bank. The unique nature of the "business" and the end clientele seemed to have hardly made a difference at the Bank's end. This was significant considering the repeated emphasis on knowledge management through out the Bank's literature and activities during the past decade.

The differential treatment of language and tone in describing what the Bank's functions would be as a knowledge bank in the above two statements made by Wolfensohn also deserve careful examination. Compared to the earlier statement (Wolfensohn 2005, 52) which was addressed to the Board of Governors at the 1996 annual meeting of the Bank and IMF – a primarily internal meeting of an audience that would require relatively less persuasion – the latter statement (Wolfensohn 2005, 69) was made before the May 16, 1997 Congressional Staff Forum sponsored by the Overseas Development Council in Washington D.C. Such a forum would most certainly require the Bank to be more reserved, subtle and less staunch in its claims, especially, given the political inclination of such an audience and the influence it might have on the Bank's ultimate activities. The U.S. Congress, although divided between the political left and right regarding the Bank's raison d'être, has always had a strong opinion on the extent of involvement the Bank should have in developing countries. Therefore, it would seem pertinent for Wolfensohn to tone down his conviction of what the Bank's role should be as a knowledge bank.

It is important to note a contradiction that emerged further along the same speech when Wolfensohn suggested:

we have taken transponder space on the UN satellite so that every one of our offices in Africa will be linked. These new media will allow us, as an international institution, to be a fantastic agent of change and knowledge. We are positioning ourselves to be a convenor, a catalyst, and a guide in the sharing of knowledge, information, and best practice experience worldwide (Wolfensohn 2005, 69) (emphasis added).

This particular depiction of the possible role of the Bank as a knowledge institution, certainly different from that proclaimed during the Bank's annual meeting, might suggest a sense of expected opposition. Such stark difference in tone and language might also be a result of some internal opposition, criticism and bureaucratic hangover that existed within the Bank's staff –

96

primarily among few groups of senior officials. There was certainly evidence of disagreement between Wolfensohn and the Bank staff about the new initiative and other organizational changes Wolfensohn tried to "implement" on the Bank's day-to-day operations (Pommier n.d.). This could very well be a consequence of the extent of legitimacy crisis the Bank was facing during mid-1990s. Wolfensohn's desperation in trying to recover the Bank from sinking under the pressure of criticism from both the political right and left was probably the most significant contributor to the evolution of the Bank as a knowledge institution.

While on the discussion of Wolfensohn's vision for the knowledge bank, one may wonder why becoming a knowledge institution seemed the most obvious next step for the Bank? To this, Wolfensohn responded,

we are indeed in a sixth International Revolution, a revolution on which the world is building its future. I was fascinated to find that Korean industry has, with the help of advisers and with the government, produced a report titled Knowledge for Action. And this report, which **the president recently released along with the private sector**, contains 38 action items to **transform this economy into a knowledge-driven economy**. This represents an enormous cultural shift, one that will influence the way in which the Korean people deal with education, with culture itself, with the freedom of the individual, with the taking of risks, with the distribution of rewards (Wolfensohn 2005, 141) (emphasis added).

During the past decade, the concept of knowledge management gained increasing popularity across organizations, spreading from within corporations to public organizations and more recently to prominent and sizeable entities within the non-governmental / not-for-profit sector (World Bank 2010c). The intangible characteristic of knowledge may make it slightly difficult for some to fathom how it is institutionally managed. But knowledge management in organizations across the industrialized countries basically began in management consultancy and information technology firms who were trying to create a dedicated system to institutionalize the process of knowledge creation, preservation, re-production and distribution (Pommier 2004). The increasing popularity of knowledge management during the 1990s resulted in the conceptualization of the knowledge-driven economy. Simply put, a knowledge-driven economy is built based on knowledge as the key capital and has already emerged as the next phase of capitalist economic system (Stiglitz 1999). The Bank's neoliberal heritage and pro-capitalist attitude is no secret. Therefore, it is not too far-fetched to recognize that this push for becoming a knowledge bank and the thrust to transform the world economy into a knowledge-driven economy is the primary agenda behind the Bank's K4D initiative. Korea's example seemed to

appear repeatedly during Wolfensohn's speech and its successful transition to a knowledgeeconomy was cited as a model for others to follow (Wolfensohn 2005). However, the extent to which developing countries are able to successfully transition to a knowledge-driven economy remains to be seen. More importantly, to what extent can a transition to knowledge economy help developing economies to achieve their development objectives?

The theoretical underpinning of the K4D initiative was borrowed from the CDF launched by the Bank in 1999. The sole purpose of the CDF was to encourage countries to chart their own development trajectory through a nation wide participatory consultation process that involved various stakeholders such as governments of developing countries, private entities, media and civil society organizations (Wolfensohn and Fisher 2000). Prior to the launch of CDF, the donor community had identified lack of ownership of projects among developing country governments and civil society organizations as the key reason for lack of success. The participationempowerment process was encouraged to build ownership with the expectation of increased extent of success for developing countries. The theme of ownership appears at several instances in Wolfensohn's speeches in connection to the Bank's transformation to a knowledge bank. The knowledge Bank's activities are suggested to provide further opportunities of ownership such as,

... ownership, which is an essential element in this development process: ownership as a result of knowledge transfer, ownership as a result of opportunity, ownership as key, because no one wants to be told what to do from the outside. It is simply not effective just to get programs nominally accepted. Those programs must be owned and developed by the people they serve. This is a form of democracy, a form of political movement in a sense. But it is also an economic issue, because with ownership you get results (Wolfensohn 2005, 142).

Situating the concept of the knowledge institution in the context of ownership, very conveniently, lent further legitimacy to the Bank, particularly at a time of crisis. It portrayed the effort as truly inclusive of all including those existing previously at the periphery of the spectrum (such as civil society organizations, especially those in developing countries).

It is interesting to observe how the portrayal of the knowledge bank varies across the Bank's literature. At times it is put forward as merely the infrastructure to institutionalize and support that had already existed for decades (knowledge flow, sharing, collaboration and so forth) while at other times, it assumed the role of a political entity when terms such as

"democracy" and "political movement" were associated with it. It is important to pay attention to the dichotomy of political-apolitical that one is simultaneously dealing with in this context. Politicizing the knowledge bank as a vehicle of political and / or economic equity and justice positioned it as a strategy to create wider acceptance of the initiative. This generates a positive political image in contrast to the Bank's earlier more intrusive role in the politics of developing countries, which was constituted a negative political image. In contrast, the apolitical image that is presented in labeling the bank as a knowledge bank has to do with the seemingly benign role that is associated with a research institute producing, collecting and disseminating research and / or knowledge. The fact that ideological predisposition may influence the nature of research or knowledge an institution produces and promotes is generally overlooked. In discussing promotion of research and knowledge by development agencies, Mosse (2001), has pointed out that the knowledge produced and disseminated by such agencies often tend to subscribe to and strengthen existing official view points on poverty rather than provide any radical insights (Mosse 2001, 22). Marketing the concept of the knowledge bank, as one that would provide opportunities for closing the gap in political and economic fairness certainly helps persuade the larger audience. In fact it could also be argued that intertwining the discussion of democracy and political movement with the rationale for creation of knowledge bank reinforces political legitimacy by shifting the focus of the discussion from the knowledge bank to the political process (political movement, democracy) (Mosse 2001). The positive political connotation associated with the concept of "democracy" is hardly new and has been well exploited in this context.

The notion of ownership, highlighted in Wolfensohn's comment is unfortunately not so straightforward and without limitations. Ownership is a complicated concept and the Bank's conceptualization of it does not do due diligence. Ownership is directly linked to the notions of democratic participation and inclusion (Cornwall and Nyamu-Musembi 2004). The process of participation and inclusion may yield very different kinds of ownership depending on the nature of such participation and inclusion (Hickey and Mohan 2005). Such processes are directly shaped by the nature of power relationship that may exist between actors and therefore the nature of ownership that may result from such processes could be meaningful or simply nominal. The relationship between a lending agency and its local partner is rarely devoid of power hierarchy given the conditions of eligibility for funding, contracts, policy and research consultation the

former has to meet (Cooke and Kothari 2001, Mosse 2001). To what extent local agencies are exhibiting true ownership by participating in knowledge management and sharing programs by the Bank (as claimed by Wolfensohn), therefore, remains questionable. Are such local agencies participating in the knowledge management program because they envision genuine benefits in doing so or are they simply participating to express their support for the Bank's policies? In either case, the different objectives behind participation would yield very different ownership results, a fact that the Bank seems to take for granted.

It is also important to pay attention to what the Bank means by ownership. Is it genuinely interested in ensuring ownership or does it simply pay lip service to the notion of ownership. What does successful ownership of a project entail? Is self-sustainability in the long-term not a measure of ownership? As an example of successful and enthusiastic ownership, Wolfensohn cites one of the Bank's pilot projects in India:

We have even had a recent experience in the slums of India, where we put on a wall in a slum area a computer monitor, under glass, and a touchpad built into the wall; it was made available to the kids and to the adults in the slum to see what they would do with it. No information was given on how to use it. All we had was a camera to see what would happen, to see whether the existence of the computer itself— programmed in English, not even in the local language— would have an impact. In the first few days we discovered that boys from 6 to 12 years old were approaching the computer, and then the 16-year-olds. Next we saw boxes. Why boxes? So that the little kids could stand on them and reach the touchpad. The parents, the women at least, never came near. After one week, the kids had invented their own language for the cursor and learned how to use it, how to click. And within a month they were onto the Disney Channel and were preparing files in a language that was unknown to most of them, but there were some kids who knew some English and they came together. We are now doing 150 of these examples around India to try and test how the existence of this capacity will make a difference (Wolfensohn 2005, 236) (emphasis added).

As encouraging as it is to witness Mr. Wolfensohn's explicit delineation of surprise at the ability of Indian slum children to become computer literate, it is disconcerting to observe that no clear development outcome(s) emerge out of the above story telling. Until and unless, making slum children computer literate would lead to reduced child labor practices in developing countries, higher primary and secondary school enrollments, more job opportunities for their un- or semi-skilled parents (and therefore ability to send their children to schools and provide their families with primary health care), better living conditions (housing, sanitation facilities, and access to clean water), their ability to access websites of world" largest animated moviemaker can hardly alleviate their impoverished condition. Even if one were to be enthusiastic about the "difference"

this capacity could make in the lives of the slum children, concerns still remain as to the ability (capacity and financially) of the Indian government to create, maintain, sustain and duplicate the sheer infrastructure across the country to support such learning for its 61.8 million – as per the most recent census conducted in 2001 - slum dwellers (Page 2007). What does this mean for long-term ownership of such projects?

By transforming the Bank into the Knowledge bank and providing it with the mandate to create / collect, and disseminate development knowledge, effectively, Wolfensohn attached the branding of "the-single-most-authentic-source-of-development-knowledge" to the label of World Bank. This carefully designed rebranding of pro-development neutral image offered more than just an endurance strategy to the struggling institution. It provided the necessary boost to the Bank to reemerge from its marginalized state as *the* acceptable knowledge institution for the development community, allowing it to continue on its usual quest.

### 4.4 WDR 1998/1999: Institutionalizing Knowledge for Development

The 1998 / 1999 World Development Report titled Knowledge for Development (hence forth the K4D Report) is the other important vehicle in providing the "epistemological, political and economic premises" (Mehta 2001) for the K4D initiative. It comprised of ten chapters divided into three sections; Section 1: "Narrowing Knowledge Gaps", Section 2: "Addressing Informational Problems", Section 3: "Policy Priorities". Each of the sections were developed around few central themes that addressed concerns about the existing state of the digital divide in developing countries (according to the Bank and in comparison to the advanced industrialized countries), the ways to resolve them (according to the Bank) and the theoretical presumptions behinds those resolutions (again according to the Bank). In order to do justice to this extremely pertinent document, I will only focus on three specific chapters of the report - the overview (under the first section) which provides a brief glimpse into the entire report, chapter 9 (What Can International Institutions Do?) which lays out why the K4D project should be a concern of international institutions and the role that the Bank envisions for other international institutions and itself; and chapter 10 (What Should Governments Do?) which discusses the role of government of developing countries in integrating the K4D initiative into their existing economic and development planning as foreseen by the Bank.

### **4.4.1 A Flawed Beginning?**

The elemental assumption driving the Bank's new knowledge initiative, as expressed in the Report, is the information gap existing between the developed and developing world. Resonating with the notion of information gap, is also the reference to the lack of sufficient knowledge (i.e. requisite knowledge for advancing development goals) in developing countries (in comparison to developed ones). Further, the existence of economic inequality between haves and have-nots is attributed primarily to the lack of knowledge:

Knowledge is like light. Weightless and intangible, it can easily travel the world, enlightening the lives of people everywhere. Yet billions of people still live in the darkness of poverty – unnecessarily ... Poor countries – and poor people – differ from rich ones not only because they have less capital but because they have less knowledge. Knowledge is often costly to create, that is why much of it is created in industrial countries (World Bank 1998/99, 1) (emphasis added).

In the Bank's view bridging knowledge gap between the developed and developing parts of the world would be integral to the success of its poverty reduction strategy. Therefore, by becoming the Knowledge bank, the Bank intends to install appropriate processes to ensure fair flow of knowledge between the developed and developing worlds and in turn, reduce the current knowledge gap (Ibid., 2, 6). Added to this, is also the (convenient) mention in passing of assuming the responsibility of "managing the rapidly growing body of knowledge about development" (Ibid).

Several concerns arise from this particular attitude of the Bank. The first concern is the concept of "knowledge" as understood by the Bank. The Bank's notion of knowledge seems to be no different than the relatively simpler notion of information or data. Writing in similar context, Mehta has defined knowledge as "the socially produced acknowledgement of the existence of real phenomenon and the characteristics they possess, presenting **a way of viewing** [vs. "*the* way of viewing"] the world" (Mehta 2001, 153) (emphasis added). Knowledge is certainly more "multifaceted" than information, which is largely factual and is understood to be apolitical. Inability to recognize this fine distinction between the two concepts may be considered a major weakness on the Bank's part. Failure to acknowledge the socio-political realities prominent in shaping "knowledge" leads the Bank to focus its efforts on addressing the challenges of "imperfect information" rather than concentrate on the bigger picture i.e. the relevant power relations responsible for creating this particular knowledge gap between the developed and
developing countries. The Bank's remark that people in developing countries do not have knowledge is therefore as inappropriate as the Bank's lack of consideration for socio-political, economic and cultural factors that do not allow sufficient ground for creation of knowledge in the global South or absorption of the same from the global South into the mainstream discourse (that is born in the North and dominated by the North). By suggesting that knowledge for development is something the poor lack, the report fails to appreciate the value of local and / or indigenous knowledge for development (Mehta 2001, 160). Who decides what is knowledge or for that matter, appropriate knowledge for development? The Bank seems to have ignored the entire debate concerning what can or cannot be considered knowledge, especially when such knowledge is created in the South. Further, the concern over one way flow of knowledge (from North to South) transcends the lack of infrastructure and modes of efficient communication. Unidirectional flow of knowledge could be an upshot of various factors such as: language barriers limiting participation in the primarily English language dominated discourse, existing institutional arrangements not providing sufficient opportunity for capture / expression of local knowledge, supposed presumptions that inhibit creation of an appropriate platform for expression of relevant Southern knowledge or simply, the inability of the dominant discourse to consider an alternative view point regarding development. Ideally, the priority ought to be changing the existing attitude and not just constructing state of the art ICT infrastructure. Sadly, the Bank's reform measures hardly reflect any change in the existing mentality and working culture that created the initial cry for reform.

The other prominent concern is the Bank's declaration of the managerial role it intended to assume with the launch of the K4D initiative. In doing so, it conveniently overlooked the paradox that was created in a development agency, like itself, with a research mandate of its own assuming the role of "managing the growing body of knowledge about development (World Bank 1998/99, 6). International institutions, such as the Bank, are portrayed through out the report as the only agencies that can facilitate cross-border flow of knowledge or invest in new research that will benefit more than one developing country (Ibid., 7). It is besides the point that such a declaration was made without any consultation with developing countries. What is the demand for such knowledge and how could cross border flow of research be made possible with the existing infrastructure and within the current framework of cooperation do not seem to be important issues of consideration for the Bank. The report does not identify any prior assessments

that were conducted by the Bank, any other international institutions or one or more of developing countries (and probably because it assumes that developing countries "do not have the capacity to create / share knowledge"). The lack of concrete evidence regarding the demand for such an initiative requires reconsidering the Bank's motives especially given its prior propaganda (during the creation of the CDF and the PRSP) surrounding the issues of participation, ownership and empowerment. This attitude on the Bank's part does not indicate any significant deviation from the days of SAPs.

Nonetheless, this attitude does express the Bank's desperate need to create a niche for itself, which it can then propose as a comfortable zone of activity for itself. It is difficult to ignore how this emerging dynamic reflects serious conflict of interests for the Bank. A few considerations must be explored to understand this phenomenon better. First, during the past few decades, the Bank has grown to be probably the largest development research agency. It is not just the size of its research wing or the size of the Bank's research budget that is of concern, but more importantly, the extent of influence the Bank has had in affecting policy making among its stakeholders through its research. Its research is one of the foremost sources of policy advice and technical consultation provided to its various stakeholders. Further, the Bank is known for being a strong proponent of neoliberal ideological principles in its attitude to development research. To what extent neoliberalism has been successful in achieving the development goals is a matter for a separate discussion. But the problem essentially seems to lie in the Bank's reluctance to consider alternative points of view. Development knowledge is certainly a territory that requires exploration in all possible directions and this requires the facilitator of such knowledge to be flexible and open to diverse points of view. To what extent an institution (such as the Bank), that incessantly advocates for neoliberal thinking in development research and policymaking, can maintain a neutral facilitator role remains to be seen especially when it foresees its "managerial" role as "amassing this [development] knowledge, assessing it" (Ibid.). But of course, the Bank generously offers to adopt this new role of "making it [knowledge] available to others [since it] is beyond the capacity (and self-interest) of any single country" (Ibid.) (emphasis added).

### 4.4.2 "What Should Governments Do"?

It is clear then, that the task of narrowing the knowledge gap ought to (at least according to the Bank) come under the sphere of activities of governments in developing countries; certainly, from the Bank's perspective only by reducing this knowledge gap can developing countries boost national GDPs, increase individual and household earnings, overcome environmental challenges, and enhance the living standards of its impoverished citizens (Ibid., 144). But how should governments go about accomplishing this mammoth task? The Bank suggests a three prong strategy. This strategy would require remaining receptive to external ideas and opportunities, the "right incentives and institutions", and grassroots activities to "acquire, adapt and use knowledge effectively (Ibid., 144-145). But what does the Bank really mean by these and how does it see these being translated into policies / programs?

Not surprisingly, one of the most significant recommendations contains a heavy emphasis on adopting policies, which favor a more open trade regime. For example, to ensure competitiveness of domestic businesses and manufacturers at the international stage, the Bank suggests that governments need to be more open to enforcing international (ICT) standards and adopting up-to-date technology. Adopting international technology licensing and intellectual property standards feature heavily in this discussion. Little attention is paid to affordability issues that business owners in developing countries face when accessing expensive technological licenses and over priced intellectual property protected tools imposed by few monopolizing global ICT firms. Governments are advised to "facilitate the inflow of such knowledge by not restricting access to technology licensing or restricting the terms of such contracts" (Ibid., 145). Contrary to focusing on discussions that may resolve how small and medium sized business owners can receive subsidized or special priced ICT tools and remain profitable when competing with larger more well financed foreign firms, the Bank's advice pushes governments to impose stricter intellectual property regulations. Such regulations are suggested as the only way to "access foreign technology through foreign direct investment and technology transfer – and to get access to foreign markets through trade" (Ibid., 146). These recommendations do not exhibit a substantial deviation from the Bank's traditional focus on spreading free market policies. In comparison, creating new infrastructure and stricter regulations that help maintain the mobility of technology ("technology transfer" in the Bank's words) only from North to South seems to be the Bank's priority. Such an attitude hardly reflects a fair assessment of what developing countries

require. Contrary to the principles of participation and inclusion to which the Bank pays lip service, the prevailing mentality of thrusting what the Bank deems fit on developing countries is quite prominent through out this chapter of the K4D report. The recurring reference of technology transfer to developing countries (which conveniently does not highlight the origin of the transfer) is hardly any different than the existing unidirectional mechanism of knowledge flow from North to South. Of course, from the Bank's perspective, such a flow is probably the necessary prerequisite for a bidirectional flow of knowledge in near future.

Apart from suggestions of enforcing stricter intellectual property regulations, adopting up-to-date technology to attract foreign direct investment and maintaining open trade regimes the Bank also has few other recommendations for governments such as raising the cost of providing tertiary education. If the former recommendation constituted being "open to outside ideas" (Ibid., 144), the suggestion for privatizing tertiary education falls under the requirement of "strong local efforts to acquire, adapt and use knowledge effectively" (Ibid., 144-145). According to the Bank, investing heavily in the requisite infrastructure and system for this tertiary education would help prepare individuals in local settings to enhance their ability to integrate into the knowledge economy and adapt to newer ways of acquiring, absorbing and utilizing such knowledge. While on the face of it, such capacity building approach seems expensive although harmless, it is essentially a strategy to create and prepare a workforce that can serve the knowledge economy in the near future. The Bank is so convinced of the need for this new kind of workers and in the future success of the knowledge driven economy, that it encourages governments to invest in acquiring state of the art facilities and infrastructure and shift the burden of this expenditure to students by charging them higher tuition rates and removing any education subsidies. Consequently, the Bank's recommendations would transform the tertiary education system in developing countries to one where most students would not be able to afford decent postsecondary education for a reasonable cost (such as those currently existing in rich countries such as U.S., Canada, and United Kingdom), requiring the latter to finance their education through loans. Declining affordability of tertiary education is of course not of concern to the Bank especially given the "significant benefits" that "advanced training confers" upon the such newly trained young professionals (Ibid., 147). Unfortunately, the truth remains that this may hinder the ability of average and low income families to enroll their children into tertiary education programs, which may in turn further directly or indirectly impact a developing country's overall poverty reduction aims and strategies.

Encouraging an open trade regime that enforces stricter intellectual property regulations, adopting up-to-date technology and preparing a workforce that supports the expansion of the knowledge driven economy only form part of the government's responsibilities (according to the Bank) in transitioning to the knowledge driven economy. The Bank also encourages governments to build capacity for people to communicate by creating ways for both way communications. The Bank provides examples of how developed countries have privatized their telecommunication industries. This has, apparently, improved access to services and provided more geographical coverage (providing telecom access in rural areas, for example), therefore providing reason enough for other governments to adopt similar strategies and speed up the process within their own boundaries. The discussion explicitly focuses on highlighting the abilities of international telecommunication giants to provide state of the art facilities and urges governments to welcome such providers (Ibid., 148). What the discussion fails to consider is the demand for such services within the population of the country and their ability to pay for the expensive services (irrespective of competition) provided by such private firms. The document goes on to highlight success stories across developing nations that capture the increase in variety of telecommunication services provided and increase in accessibility of such services (Ibid., 149) but does not comment on how they have helped reduce poverty or empowered the poor. What the advantages of increased accessibility of telecommunication services have had in the lives of the poor, fail to adequately interest the Bank's experts.

According to the Bank's WDR 1998/1999, adopting a K4D initiative and creating a knowledge driven economy requires the developing country governments to create a policy environment that help acquire knowledge, improve the learning capability of countries and achieve all this in the most cost effective and affordable way. In practical terms and according to the Bank's interpretation, this turns into creating more public-private partnerships and encouraging more open trade regimes that attract and retain large multinational service providers (since they are the only one with the capacity and the know-how), and investing in state of the art technology for education and infrastructure building. For the poor who do not have knowledge (as claimed by the report), convenience of such services would ensure accessibility to knowledge,

which in turn will eradicate poverty (as per the Bank's beliefs). Despite claims that the K4D initiative can bring the Bank closer to its end clientele and is a significant departure from the Bank's prior beliefs and attitude, in reality the report exhibits no such deviations. The spotlight still holds on the importance of private sector development, open trade regimes, deregulations for private firms and most importantly the fact that the capacity for change does not exist domestically but needs to be borrowed from abroad in order to achieve the necessary development.

### **4.5** Conclusion

The core purpose of this chapter has been to attend to the question of whether the Bank's ventures into the realm of development knowledge present a stark departure from its earlier neoliberal inclinations. The answer is no; the various symbolisms of neoliberal policies (such as privatization, deregulation, foreign direct investment, open trade regime) prominent through out the conceptualization and suggestions for institutionalizing the knowledge ventures are quite evident in the K4D initiative. Sadly, the passion with which the Bank propels the momentum surrounding the emergence of a knowledge-driven economy is disheartening as it only indicates continuation of the institution's ever-growing distance from the practical problems facing the poor in developing countries. Pragmatic poverty reduction measures do not feature anywhere in these new knowledge ventures instead renewed emphasis on strategies of deregulation, privatization, open trade regimes, and public private partnerships – prominent elements of neoliberalism – are extremely evident.

### **Chapter 5: The World Bank's New Knowledge Fiefdom**

The World Bank's knowledge management program essentially promotes use of various channels of knowledge mobilization as well multiple mechanisms of knowledge sharing. These two functions help the Bank as well as its stakeholders / partners / clients acquire knowledge from one another (at least theoretically) and also disseminate knowledge using the various communication channels available to them. In this sense, the knowledge management program is expected to provide infrastructure and technical support to all those parties who wish to be connected to the Bank's multiple knowledge programs. But this is not the case in reality. An interesting element of the knowledge management program is its heavy focus on researching (i.e. knowledge production) and learning mechanisms. The Bank claims these to be support services that help disseminate development knowledge. Learning for capacity building is not problematic in itself but learning has to be put in perspective particularly when it happens under the supervision of World Bank, and in the name of knowledge management and sharing. A variety of virtual educational institutions, virtual and real think tanks, learning programs and projects have been put in place as part of the Bank's knowledge management program.

It is these learning programs that raise issue about the nature of the World Bank's knowledge management and sharing mechanisms and are at the core of the discussion in this chapter. To what extent are these various learning mechanisms merely sites of knowledge sharing? Could these learning mechanisms be considered sites of unidirectional knowledge mobilization (from North to South or more specifically from the Bank to its stakeholders, partners and clients), and if yes, what kind of knowledge is being mobilized through them? How is such knowledge mobilized and how is it justified before the development community? More importantly, is such knowledge capable of bringing about real transformations or is it simply a way of advancing a particular type of knowledge – neoliberal knowledge – that is integral to Bank's overall objective of furthering its neoliberal agenda?

This chapter contends that by disseminating development knowledge created and generated by and at the Bank, they intend to actively "educate" participating stakeholders on a version of development that falls within the paradigm of the Bank's ideological parameters. A plethora of knowledge sharing programs (or more precisely learning mechanisms) exist, as part

of the K4D initiative and it is not possible to attend to all of these in this project. However, the choice of discussing specific ones is directly correlated to the heavy promotion and publicizing they receive from the Bank. These are the ones that the Bank considers its flagship programs of knowledge sharing. It is important to pay attention to the extent of sharing these programs encourage vis-à-vis the extent of learning and acquiring knowledge from the Bank's staff and experts. This chapter argues that the emphasis is on disseminating knowledge that agrees with the Bank's neoliberal agenda, rather than on absorbing local knowledge into the Bank's own development activities.

### 5.1 The World Bank's Knowledge Management Program

The Bank's knowledge management program was set up as a matrix organization via which information from various sectors and regions could be filtered and extracted (Pommier, What and Why: History & Context 2004). Initially the knowledge management unit was associated with the ICT group, reflecting the Bank's intentions to set up a storehouse of development knowledge. However, as the Bank began to shift its focus, more attention was paid to North – South and South-South information flow and exchange (Pommier, How the World Bank launched a knowledge management program n.d.). To strengthen and support these activities, and align the K4D initiative with the Bank's broader participatory / empowerment action, the Bank created "Networks"<sup>65</sup>. Furthermore, a formal Knowledge Management program along with a director position, knowledge manager positions for the various sectors, thematic groups<sup>66</sup> and Advisory Services<sup>67</sup> – all coordinated by the Sector Boards<sup>68</sup> – were also established. To maintain order in coordination and funding among these various groups, the Bank created Knowledge Management Council at the Vice-Presidency level (Pommier, What and Why: History & Context 2004). The knowledge management unit was shifted during mid 2000s to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>The five different networks at the World Bank are: Financial and Private Sector Development, Human Development, Operations Policy & Country Services, Poverty Reduction & Economic Management and Sustainable Development. Each Network is supported by an individual Office of Vice-Presidency who reports to a Network Managing Director (MD). The Network MD directly reports to the Bank's President. <sup>66</sup>Thematic groups or communities of practice further delineated the work of sectors, e.g., Education being further refined into girls" education, science and mathematics education, educational technology, early childhood development, etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>The idea of a knowledge broker service called Advisory Services. These came to exist as small-dedicated services helping to draw all resources and experts together, a one-stop shop for info by sector.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>Senior staff who represent the various developing regions and Sector Directors.

Vice-Presidency Operation Core Services to reflect the inclusion of this new purpose with the Bank's core activities (Pommier, How the World Bank launched a knowledge management program n.d.).

### 5.1.1 Key Principles of the Knowledge Program

The World Bank's knowledge program was founded on three key principles (Pommier, What and Why: History & Context 2004):

- 1. Utilizing information as efficiently as possible to improve the quality of the Bank's services and programs. For this, the Bank created "Thematic Groups (TGs)" responsible for systematically collecting and organizing information and expertise gathered by the former and other similar organizations in their areas of specialty. The Bank appointed "Advisory Services" (such as "Ask us") that extract the necessary knowledge from this information and distribute it to expert individuals and groups (within the Bank and its various stakeholders) engaged in similar projects across the globe.
- Sharing knowledge between the Bank's patrons and associates. Following the launch of the CDF and the PRSPs, the Bank reoriented its focus on a variety of innovative ICT programs that helped improve knowledge sharing and facilitation.
- 3. Working with clients to help improve their ability to utilize knowledge from various sources to aid developing countries to create a trained and more technologically equipped work force who can handle the challenges of institutional transformations in this age of ICT. This aim is integral to the Bank's broader goal of poverty reduction.

It is important to outline key observations at this point. With regards to the first principle, a number of problems exist. What is systematic collection of knowledge? Who decided how such collected knowledge is to be organized and categorized? Who are these experts and who certifies their expertise? As staff and consultants of the Bank, how impartial are their decisions and judgments given their active involvement in filtering acquired knowledge and separating useful knowledge from useless? To what extent the knowledge disseminated back in the knowledge network is truly reflective of the raw knowledge acquired from local sources? Or is such raw

knowledge processed further before dissemination? Who decides what kind of knowledge is appropriate for complementing a local project? Unfortunately, answers to all of these questions are subjective and therefore contentious and concerning.

This draws attention to the problematic second principle. The fact that knowledge sharing and facilitation cannot be completely objective has already been established. The subjective nature of knowledge facilitation calls into question the Bank's relationship with its patrons and associates. Are both parties involved in such relationships on the same level, i.e. is their relationship reflective of ideal power equilibrium? Hardly, instead the Bank's relationship with its patron, depending on who they are and what is the nature of their involvement with the Bank influences the power hierarchy that may exist in such a relationship (Mosse 2001). Such patrons include a variety of state and non-state actors and the degree of power relationship between the Bank and such actors may be different depending on the nature of development activities they undertake. More explicitly put, the Bank may be able to thrust its weight more easily on non-state actors like a local development non-profits which are tied to the latter through contracts, funding and consultancy than on a state which has a more official relationship with the Bank and may be less power privileged than the local non-profit. The reverse is also possible especially with very poor countries who are quite dependent on the Bank's lending capabilities to keep the state running and the paralyzed state bureaucracy within whom reinforces a more powerful position for the local non-profit that the Bank deems to be less corrupt and more easily held accountable. The point of highlighting the dynamics of power relationship between the Bank and its patrons and associates is that all patrons and associates do not have the same relationship with the Bank and therefore their interactions and experiences with the knowledge management and sharing programs may not be uniform. This in turn influences the knowledge they acquire from the Bank and how such knowledge is utilized locally and its varied implications.

The third principle highlighted here is probably the most problematic of the three. It is instilled with problematic assumptions such as: clients do not know how to utilize knowledge that they acquire and developing countries do not have trained and technologically equipped workforce who can institutionalize ICT in their administration. The first presumption is probably a continuum from the Bank's claims in WDR 1998/99 that poor do not have knowledge. This kind of vague assertion only reinforces Bank's unchanged attitude toward development and

undermine the capacity of state and non-state actors. What the Bank is referring to by utilization is also not clear and without a clear definition it is impossible to articulate with certainty whether a client can or cannot utilize knowledge for project planning. The other abysmal claim in such an assertion is the broad generalization that is associated with client capability. Surely, not all clients have the same capabilities, resources and right opportunities to employ acquired knowledge or may be they do not employ acquired knowledge in a manner that is in agreement with that of the Bank.

Regarding the second presumption, it is hard to disagree with the Bank on the issue that all developing countries (it is quite evident that the Bank is referring to developing countries here as clients) may not be equally equipped to handle the challenges of institutionalizing ICT in their everyday function. The suggestion of preparing a new work force may be considered valid to some extent except as a suggestion from the Bank it raises suspicions. Would it soon be followed with push for changing education training policies, diverting funds from elsewhere to install expensive technological equipments in schools and colleges or may be privatizing higher education to accommodate such expensive training, opening the market to multinational information technology companies who can install such technology? Further, would it involve more indirect interventions from the Bank's experts in the form of providing technical consultancies to the governments of such countries? None of these are unusual suppositions given the Bank's track record. In fact, they are exactly aligned with the WDR 1998/ 99 in many ways as already discussed in the previous chapter. The more obvious and important concern here is the nature of activity that is occurring behind the label of facilitation and sharing as advocated by the knowledge management program.

#### 5.1.2 Integrating knowledge management with the Bank's core operations

The first three years (1997-2000) of the Bank's K4D initiatives were funded by the Strategic Compact. The World Bank spent three percent of its annual budget to fund the knowledge-sharing program (compared to the approximately two and half percent it spends every year on development research). This caused the number of thematic groups to grow by three times between June 1997 and 1998. Further, this also made it clear to the Bank staff that the institution was serious about incorporating knowledge sharing at every level of its operation. Of

the total funding received by this unit, approximately ten percent was used on technology, two percent covered the administrative expenses of the central coordinating unit and the remaining (almost ninety percent) was used to provide support the thematic groups and the sector helpdesks which worked hands on with the Bank operations. (Pommier n.d.). At present the number of thematic groups have grown to more than 120. Despite funding these networks directly, the Bank makes strong claims of no interference in the workings of these "self-organized" groups (Pommier n.d.).

Once knowledge sharing had been made a core activity of the Bank, the institution went one step further and introduced a formal personnel evaluation system to ensure that Bank officials were making an active effort to integrate knowledge sharing and learning mechanisms in their day-to-day activity (Pommier n.d.). Although a new performance evaluation system was installed, it was not very different than the evaluations systems existing during late 1970s and 1980s under the Bank President Robert McNamara. McNamara was known to have popularized the mentality of "loan approval" culture among the Bank staff because of his belief that staff output was best measured in terms of the timeliness of concrete deliverables (Payer 1982) especially in relation to intangible consulting roles. Wolfensohn's convictions about evaluating the Bank staff's performance on how quickly they adapt knowledge sharing and integrate it with their primary functions seemed to closely follow that of McNamara's. His commitment to successfully integrate the knowledge management and sharing mechanisms with the Bank's dayto-day operations were probably best portrayed by the fact that where staff "cynicism and posturing remained … it [was] supplemented by a series of monetary rewards" (Pommier n.d.).

Keeping in mind the challenges of capturing local knowledge from diverse sources, the Bank has created various channels of communications under the umbrella of K4D initiative. An example of knowledge sharing mechanism, as outlined by Pommier (n.d.), a Senior Advisor at the World Bank's Network Operations and Knowledge Sharing Program would help understand this better:

... a number of thematic groups are providing a mentor for each new recruit to quickly familiarize them with sector strategies, lending procedures and key professional contacts. Every staff can also call a help desk, where packets of information and referral services are available. Seasoned professionals will attend and contribute to technical clinics (working lunches of one-to-two hours) or search the knowledge collections on the Intranet. **Externally, knowledge sharing takes place virtually on the Web, and face-**

# to-face with clients and partners, either during field missions or during sector weeks organized annually by sector boards and their thematic groups (emphasis added).

Managing the Bank's knowledge program internally, according to the above statement, includes "mentoring" new "recruits", "familiarizing" them with Bank's ways of working, providing them with "packets of information" and "referral services" (Pommier n.d.). Even among staff and experts within the Bank, this hardly sounds like facilitation and coordination. It sounds more like instilling a certain kind of knowledge and training that the Bank advocates for, among its staff. While as an independent organization, the Bank is free to install whatever knowledge and training it deems appropriate within its internal structure; the implications of such knowledge and training may not be entirely limited to the Bank's interiors. The knowledge and training that the Bank staff receives does impact the nature of their relationship with external clients, partners and stakeholders especially when in roles of consulting, advising, policy planning and so forth. If the Bank staff are entrenched with "packets of information" and "sectoral strategies and procedures" developed and distributed by and within a neoliberal institution such as the Bank, is it possible that the knowledge transfer between the Bank's staff and the client (during consultation and planning) simply helps advance the Bank's neoliberal agenda.

### 5.2 World Bank and its Various Knowledge Programs

In light of the discussions so far, this section reviews some of the knowledge programs established by the Bank as part of the K4D initiative. Given the immense thrust on ICT and integrating ICT with development, it is no surprise that almost all of these programs appear in digital / electronic format. They constitute three main types of electronic resources: 1) development research and knowledge depositories, 2) distance education / e-learning mechanisms and 3) purely multidirectional knowledge transfer and sharing systems (Pommier n.d.). However, these categories are not mutually exclusive i.e. many of the existing initiatives may provide more than one of these three services. Most developing countries are usually not adequately equipped to cope with the ICT demands of the Bank's initiatives and do not have the necessary physical infrastructure to support the former. Therefore, most of the above three service offerings in poor countries are also combined with infrastructure and capacity building activities / consultations from the Bank.

There are two reasons behind selecting particular programs that will be discussed in this chapter. First, they are considered flagship programs by the World Bank itself and most widely publicized and recommended (as per their frequent occurrences on the Bank's website and officially published literature) by the Bank. While this is an important consideration, it is not sufficient. Hence, the second reason; based on factors such as size, budget, staff capacity, global availability, frequency of citation in expert and scholarly discussions, most often used by clients, allocation of dedicated web resources, and established as part of the Bank but later relocated in developing world as a spinoff organization.

Some prominent examples of development research and knowledge depositories are the World Bank Institute (WBI), the Global Development Network (GDN) and the Global Knowledge Partnership (GKP). The primary focus of the WBI is on capacity development among development practitioners in both public and non-profit sector to help advance poverty reduction efforts. It provides research and policy support in form of customized and sector and / or issue specific training and learning material to individuals and groups (World Bank Institute 2009). Interestingly, to achieve this the WBI offers customized and sector/issue specific training and learning material to individuals and groups. It has been one of the most important research institutes within the Bank and continues to be funded and administered directly by the Bank (World Bank Institute 2010). Incidentally, the GDN has somewhat similar mandate except it reemphasizes the need for multidisciplinary approach to development research (GDN 2010a). GDN differs from WBI in that it was created by the Bank in house but later was relocated in Malaysia as a spinoff "independent not-for-profit research organization". In this sense, it is also one of the few knowledge programs that are actually located in the developing world. In contrast, the GKP"s core mandate is to reduce the knowledge gap between North and South through use of various digital tools. It works with public, private and non-profit actors to "share knowledge and build partnership to realize the transformative potential of knowledge, communication and information technology to improve lives, reduce poverty and empower people" (GKP 2002).

The Bank's knowledge programs especially those that conduct research, act as knowledge depositories and also promote knowledge sharing are criticized for their inability to stay neutral in the process of knowledge facilitation. Even as spin off organizations, they are unable to escape the influence of the Bank as they acquire funding and staff from the latter. Senior management

within such organizations is primarily ex-Bank staff (as expected in a spin off organization) and they are unable to escape the dominant attitude and culture displayed within the Bank's organizational culture (Wilks 2001). This affects which partners they decide to work with, how they select such partners and the kind of relationship they maintain with such partners. Even as organizations performing dual role, such programs tend to place more importance on integrating knowledge sharing practices with everyday development administration rather than prioritizing how such knowledge can be applied locally (Jha, Seymour and Sims 2004). This is partly a problem arising from their mandate, which requires them to close the digital gap between the North and the South. That technology is simply a tool that can help circulate knowledge among more players but cannot overnight eliminate basic problems of development is often overlooked in such knowledge programs (Wade 2002). Further, their overt emphasis on acquiring ICT tools to bridge the development gap is unable to generate more representative participation from Southern organizations partly because Southern organizations do not always have the necessary infrastructure. Even if they invested their limited funds in acquiring the necessary tools, they would be diverting funds from elsewhere which may be presently meeting more basic needs (Wilks 2002).

The Development Gateway (DG) is one of the most well known and probably the largest knowledge program by the Bank in terms of its spread and clientele. The DG works with a range of stakeholders to ensure enhanced awareness and improved learning about development issues and challenges (Development Gateway 2010). DG offers development professionals a platform for mutual exchange and sharing of knowledge and learning (Development Gateway Foundation 2008). As an organization funded exclusively by governments of rich industrialized countries, the DG is quite a problematic venture. China and India are also contributors but this is largely related to their interests in promoting the growing IT sectors within their countries and capturing business for the latter. Multinational corporations such as IBM, Hewlett Packard, Memphis, Microsoft and Intel are also substantial contributors to DG. In fact their CEOs and managing directors occupy important positions in the governing board of DG (Ibid). Further, senior officials from the Bank also occupy such positions. Evaluation of the nature of activities undertaken by the DG suggests that a substantial portion of its contracts is from the Bank itself and not acquired through official bidding processes. Hence, while the DG may publicize itself as having a wide variety of clients, essentially its biggest client is the Bank itself (Jha, Seymour and

Sims 2004, 9). The strongest criticism of the DG has been that consultations with Southern agencies have been sugarcoated in the media to cover-up accusations that the DG does not meet most of their basic needs (Ibid., 13). In its learning mechanism, it has been accused of circulating knowledge content that does not address challenges facing development practitioners (especially among local agencies), rather, reinforcing Northern bias in knowledge supplied to clients (Wilks 2001). In fact, editorial activities within the DG are criticized for their biases in promoting particular types of knowledge. Development practitioners from the South are encouraged to forward submissions to the DG but such submissions rarely find their way into educational content promoted through e-learning mechanisms (Jha, Seymour and Sims 2004). Further, compared to other e-learning knowledge programs such as Eldis, OneWorld and so forth, the DG's content is primarily focused on economic and technological issues that reemphasize dominant neoliberal agenda (Ibid. 22).<sup>69</sup>

Similar problems have surfaced with programs such as the Global Development Learning Network (GDLN) and the African Virtual University (AVU). GDLN is a collaborative initiative among more than 120 recognized global institutions across 80 nations. It offers innovative learning solutions for individual and organizational stakeholders involved in development (GDLN 2000). GDLN promoted sessions are usually a mix of various different learning methods such as discussions with panels constituting of professionals and practitioners, case study learning, policy framework analysis, digital and online database tools and generally disseminated through one-on-one, video conferencing and e-learning procedures (GDLN 2000a). Although GDLN is basically just another online tool to facilitate knowledge sharing and management, its implicit focus and probably the most important (and controversial as well) contribution is in creating and developing the content it disseminates.

Criticism of GDLN focuses on the organization's tendency to promote pre-packaged information across various countries, which do not account for country specific challenges. This attitude is seen to reflect the Bank's old "one-size-fits-all" approach and lack appreciation for "local realities, concerns, expertise and voices in the conceptualization, the design, and delivery of these programs" (Assié-Lumumba 2008). In fact, the training provided by GDLN is seen as primarily technological and aimed at preparing workforce for adapting technology to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Eldis and OneWorld are popular development research portals (just like development gateway, although independent organizations) available on the worldwide web.

development practice. Courses with economic and technological focus are amply available through GDLN yet course that would equip client / learners with skills that would help them resolve immediate and short-term real challenges are missing or at best few (Ibid., 239). This is primarily attributed to decision makers sitting in the Bank's headquarters in Washington D.C. who impose a top-down framework of activity in conceptualizing and designing courses, deciding what contents to be included, and selecting instructors for such courses. Such courses are generally offered from main office in Washington D.C. and the claim of customized programs for development professionals is genuinely a myth (Ibid., 243).

AVU, on the other hand, is an intergovernmental organization whose goal is to use ICT to provide Africans from all corners of the continent access to superior quality higher education. It uses distance learning and e-classes to provide post-secondary education to individuals across Africa (AVU 2010 a). Students and local partners of the AVU have consistently complained about the paternalistic attitude of the Bank and the inability of local partners and professionals to participate in design of course content. One of the problems with AVU offered distance-learning programs has been their exorbitant cost, which makes it difficult for poor African countries to afford them or provide them for their students (Assié-Lumumba 2008). The ability of digital technology to provide education that can complement local needs has been seriously questioned. In fact, Okuni (2000) suggests, "that the World Bank concept of the African Virtual University (AVU) appears to be a lifeline from "cyberspace"" and raises a very important question: "will higher education through the Internet be an appropriate antidote for Africa's educational malaise?" (Okuni 2000).

### **5.3** Conclusion

Few remarks are in order at this point. First, almost all the initiatives reviewed here practice learning and sharing methods that one way or the other complement the Bank's existing projects and practices. Second, the knowledge programs created as part of the Bank's knowledge ventures are essentially sites of power production. They are conveniently located across the developing world and claim to have a distinct characteristic yet their organizational nature and activities are very similar. Through their strong ties with the Bank and mobilization of neoliberal knowledge they constantly reproduce and continuously reinforce the North-South power

hierarchy. Third, the nature of infiltration that these knowledge programs have achieved through their widespread presence in developing countries cause further dependency of the latter world on the Bank and allow the Bank to intervene in the latter's internal domains without creating much opposition.

In light of these observations, one can hardly consider the Bank's knowledge ventures to be of benign nature. They do not reflect a stark departure from the neoliberal agenda advocated by the Bank. On the contrary, knowledge activities, such as capacity development work, knowledge generation and sharing activities, and customization of research for problem solving, are simply sophisticated, well-rationalized and highly persuasive excuses for installing new mechanisms of control. Perhaps, it suggests the inception of a knowledge fieldom that reigns over the realm of development knowledge.

## **Chapter 6: Conclusion**

This project presents an assessment of the World Bank's present approach to international development. It does so by examining the knowledge ventures (the K4D initiative and the Bank's transformation to a knowledge bank) that have been adopted as part of the new and alternative development agenda (that is the CDF). The adoption of the CDF during the post-SAP period (mid 1990s onward) supposedly marked – as claimed by the Bank – the beginning of a new era in development. Practically speaking, it emphasized cooperation between the Global North and South and also participation of local actors and agencies from the Global South in planning projects that could be more relevant and meaningful in the local context. The launch of the new development agenda may have officially marked the end of the neoliberal crisis facing the World Bank and the development discourse. The failure of staunch neoliberal policies to generate sustainable and long-term economic growth in developing countries provided a very valuable lesson to the development community: neoliberalism may not be the simple solution to the complex problem of underdevelopment in poor countries. Consequently, critics of the previous development agenda expected that the new development agenda would promote alternative thinking about development. International development agencies like the Bank exhibit such thinking in rhetoric but this project demonstrates that they are far from inculcating alternative thinking in everyday practice. Therefore, this project reasserts that while the Bank has incorporated changes in approach, its intent still remain the same. The inception of the knowledge ventures, the design of the knowledge management program and the Bank's controversial role in facilitating knowledge sharing and management indicate a combined effort to reinforce the earlier neoliberal order.

A few clarifications are in order at this conjuncture. First, this project has adopted a poststructuralist perspective in examining the Bank's knowledge ventures and this approach has its own limitations. It provides an extremely useful analytical tool of deconstructing ideas and discourses and therefore moving beyond an analysis that is merely limited to an institutionalist or statist perspective. At the same time, the post-structuralist perspective has its limitations, primarily because of its inability to provide a plausible alternative framework (at least in the current context) and any alternative solutions. Further, while a post-structuralist perspective helps generate awareness of the various ways knowledge / power binary exist and is deeply embedded in everyday practices, it does not suggest how they may be avoided or overcome. This project is, therefore, aware of the limitations of the theoretical approach adopted here. Nonetheless, the purpose is to promote caution about excessive excitement surrounding the Bank's knowledge ventures and not to take on an ambitious task of total dismantling.

In the same context, the second concern is with respect to the application of the ICT in international development. This project by no means suggests throwing the baby out with the bath water. ICT can be and in fact have been very useful tools for installing positive changes in international development. There is ample evidence in scholarly literature and practice to suggest this. However, it is important to realize that ICT is simply a technical tool with multiple useful applications that can enhance the development experience but by no means fix the underdevelopment problem overnight. Suggestions that claim otherwise are reductionist and undermine the complex and varied nature of underdevelopment in poor countries. In this sense, this project is not against the integration of ICT in development practice but simply calls for more awareness of how such tools - like any other tools - can be abused to reinforce existing power hierarchies. In fact, this project must acknowledge that the Bank's move to adopt a less interventionist and more subtle approach to development may very well have been a positive byproduct of the ICT revolution. None can deny the contributions of twentieth century telecommunication and World Wide Web in connecting people across borders, providing them with an advocacy platform to voice their opinions, offering them opportunities to seek accountability and transparency from institutions such as Bank and successfully creating a reactionary global social movement such as the Anti-globalization movement.

This brings one to the discussion of the World Bank's role in trying to consolidate global development knowledge. While the Bank plays a controversial role in global development knowledge consolidation and its ideological beliefs and historical legacy cannot be separated from its present activities, it is also important to consider why this initiative of the Bank has been so well received (despite sporadic comments and reactions) across the Global North and South. The sheer infrastructure, human resources and financial capability that rests within the Bank is hardly comparable to any other international agencies in international development. Further, the arrival of the ICT revolution has made it easier to quench the huge demand for development

knowledge that has existed for a long time. The benefits of sharing, collaboration and exchange of ideas are very powerful and should be encouraged in development practice. In this sense, the Bank fills a void that probably no other institution can. This project is not disassociated with this practical realization.

Furthermore, this project is essentially a theoretical effort to highlight some of the conceptual problems that surround the Bank's knowledge ventures. More than a decade has gone by since the inception of these ventures. In this sense, this thesis presents a historical analysis of the theoretical justifications surrounding the Bank's knowledge ventures. Hence, in the present context, it is imperative to evaluate where the Bank's knowledge ventures stand and what their impact and contribution has been to international development (both intellectually and in practice). This may also be a good time to conceptualize projects about how these ventures have helped generate any positive transformation (in terms of ownership, reducing dependency, creating sustainable development and adapting to local circumstances) for poor countries and what lessons can they offer practitioners. It is no secret that Northern biases exist in the intellectual realm concerning international development and research should further investigate what role the Bank's knowledge ventures have precisely played in curbing or promoting such biases. Have they been able to promote the entrance of more research from the Global South in the international intellectual realm and what implications has this had for international development? In connection to the role of ICT in development, it would also be important to investigate how the integration of ICT in development has redefined the triangular relationship between state, non-state and international actors. Research activities in areas such as egovernance policies (a direct impact of ICT integration in development) and how they reshape state-citizen relationships could also have valuable implications for the discipline.

# Epilogue

During the summer of 2008, I worked as a researcher at a recently established not-forprofit foundation (hence forth the Foundation) in Edmonton, Canada<sup>70</sup>. The Foundation was established by a group of wealthy Canadian-South Asian business owners who had migrated to Canada during 1960s, and now wanted to contribute toward the betterment of the impoverished and marginalized in Canada – the indigenous communities and the low income migrant families as well as for the poor in their home countries. Even as a nascent organization, the Foundation was ambitious and was considering extending operations to developing regions beyond South Asia, such as sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America and Eastern Europe. My responsibility as a researcher was identifying key development priorities across relevant developing countries, conduct further research on these issues and design implementable projects to address these concerns.

Before I delve further into discussing my work at the Foundation, it is important to digress for a moment and discuss the recruitment process that led to my appointment at this organization. This is important as otherwise it would be unfair to continue to discuss this project without explicitly referring to the core rationales that led me to conceive this thesis. The recruitment process was three months long and involved four rounds of qualifying interviews at the various levels of the organization. These interview sessions tried to capture the candidates" genuine commitment to issues of poverty<sup>72</sup>, equity and justice. The Foundation repeatedly emphasized its ways of working that focused on grass-roots capacity building, encouraging participation and in turn empowering the participants to become fully capable citizens. Further, there was an unspoken undertone of moving away from the "neo-colonial" attitude toward development that governments and civil society organizations (CSO) in developed countries exhibited. The Foundation was strictly against using words such as "borrowers" / "lenders / creditor", "donor", "recipient", "Third World", "Global South" and so on and so forth in formal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> For obvious reasons, I have chosen not to identify the organization, my supervisor or co-workers by their names and prefer to keep their identities anonymous.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> For the purpose of this project, I consider poverty as a combination of economic inequality and social inequality. Social inequalities such as unequal access to health care and education rise primarily because of lack of sufficient income, and therefore, it would be useful to consider both economic and social inequalities together when discussing poverty".

documents, let alone in casual conversations. I later learned<sup>73</sup> that I was selected because of my nationality (citizen of a developing nation – India) and first-hand experiences of grown up and also living / working in many developing countries. I speak of the recruitment process in this manner because of the highest moral, ethical rigor and passion that the Foundation demonstrated toward the issues of poverty, inequality and justice, which I found quite impressive. It genuinely made me hopeful about the organization's commitment to creating and / or facilitating actual change, rather than simply paying lip service to a plethora of existing "make poverty history" movements. Sadly, I would soon find out that the Foundation was en-route to becoming another shareholder in this ever-expanding "business of development" which hopes to save the "third world" from the so called menace of poverty but fails to provide a real and lasting impact.

The very first phase of my work involved researching an issue that required urgent attention and developing assessment papers on that particular issue. It included a comprehensive analysis of historical, political, economic, social, cultural and environmental background of the country, followed by various sections that analyzed the status of the issue including its overall and specific impact on the community, key organizations – governmental, bilateral and multilateral aid agencies, international and grassroots CSOs engaged in addressing the issue, their past and current projects on the subject, level of success of such projects, key areas unaddressed (to avoid duplicity of efforts) and therefore the scope of involvement of the Foundation including the political, financial, legal and human resource implications.

Towards this end, I was advised to consult a variety of reliable sources- reports, position papers, policy papers and statistics produced primarily by international institutions such as the United Nations and its specialized agencies, the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund and bilateral agencies such as U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), United Kingdom Department for International Development (UK DFID), Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) and so forth. I was asked to refrain from using resources published in academic journals (unless it was to support a theoretical claim) and minimize consulting reports, statistics and online resources of governments in developing countries, as they may not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> This was something mentioned to me informally, couple of times in the middle of casual conversations with my supervisor. I was reminded that it was a hard decision to make but the Foundation felt that being born and brought up in a developing country would certainly make a difference in the way I perceived issues of poverty.

be accurate, up to date or reliable<sup>74</sup>. The tone of the writing had to be passive, dispassionate, extremely objective and supported by quantitative evidence as much as possible; otherwise the Foundation's work would not be taken seriously (by funding organizations in the development community). The majority of our project designs and documents were *inspired* by that of the Bank's or the Fund's reporting frameworks. They included but were not limited to implementation plans, risk analysis, monitoring and performance evaluation measures. In fact the content and design of legal contracts between the Organization and the partnering governments or local CSOs were also drawn upon consultation with that of institutions such as the Bank and the Fund<sup>75</sup>. In selecting local partners for projects, the Foundation preferred CSOs which were already partnering / collaborating with acclaimed international institutions and development agencies on projects as they were perceived to be reputed and standardized organizations. Over the next four months, I was heavily involved in consulting all kinds of research, publications and project documents of the Bank and the Fund and studying them for our assessment reports. The majority of these projects focused on tackling issues of rising unemployment and rehabilitation, private sector development, microfinance, enhancing youth and women's entrepreneurship, increasing the reach of industrial and technical education and so forth.

The most startling part of this experience was probably my day-to-day interactions with the Bank's<sup>76</sup> research and publication materials. Information<sup>77</sup> on the Bank's website is categorized under three main headings: "Projects & Operations", "Data & Research" and "Publications". These do not include some of the other major links (with many other sub links) such as "news", "learning", "countries" and such. A scan of the website and its "site map" indicated more than 120 links. There is a plethora of information – the Bank's product and services, area of expertise, partnerships, data, statistics, indicators, advanced analysis, household surveys, reports, project briefs, project outputs, project evaluations, policy research papers, research evaluations, research and academic articles published in the World Bank journals, just to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Such a belief arising from the fact that governments obviously would like to play down the urgency of the situation in hand

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Further to this, I soon came to know that my immediate supervisor was also working as a contract consultant to the Bank and frequently traveled to Washington D.C. to continue her project work there.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Although, previously I have discussed both the Bank and the Fund, from here onwards I would solely limit the discussions to the Bank, which is the primary focus of this project.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> A search for definition of the word 'information' reveals quite varied and differential meanings across various popular dictionaries. For my purposes here, I will stick to the meaning highlighted in Oxford Dictionary, i.e. information is a fact or knowledge provided and / or learned.

name a few (World Bank 2009). Information is also cross-referenced by region, country, level of income (middle income, low income and fragile states) (World Bank 2009a) and relevant topic – agriculture and rural development, health nutrition & population, education, climate change, children & youth, AIDs, anti corruption, economic policy & debt issue, energy access & renewable, faiths and development, financial crisis, food crisis, gender, globalization, water, urban development, transport, trade, social development, public sector development, governance, poverty, law and development, macroeconomic growth, migration and remittance and the list continues (World Bank 2009b). The Bank seems to be a one-stop shop for all development related queries. It has resources for developing country governments, for lenders (that is development finance providers) and developed country governments as well as for CSOs, for the media and press, for the youth to build awareness as well as be more ethically and morally responsible citizens. This is exclusively the website of the World Bank and does not include that of the resources available on the sites of institutions such as International Finance Corporation (IFC), Multilateral Guarantee Investment Agency (MIGA), which also belong to the World Bank group. It is not a matter of just first interaction, but even after many interactions, it would be difficult not to consider the Bank a "complex organization" with its web of very intricate activities (data collection, analysis, policy development, technical advising, advocacy, lending, and so on and so forth) on a very multifaceted set of issues.

Nonetheless, one cannot help but be impressed by the "commitment" and "passion" reflected in the Bank's work. Transforming itself into a massive concern that satisfies the information needs of so many - CSOs, bilateral and other multilateral aid agencies, developing and developed countries across the world, private philanthropies and corporations - is no easy job but the Bank seems to have mastered it quite efficiently. Despite the severe criticism that the Bank faced during late 1980s / early 1990s, it is probably one of the institutions which far from fading, has simply grown in importance and relevance on the international stage. Such criticism does not focus on any single issue but involves a wide range of problems, and seem to have crippled the overall "development project". To touch upon the important ones, the Bank has received most criticism for its ideological beliefs (specifically for its staunch neoliberal ideological beliefs), its relentless pursuit of creating free market economies in developing countries and its too close relationship with its Anglo-American founders.

Despite the limited success and repeated failures of its prescribed policies in more than few instances, the Bank continues to push the same policies – policies that lack any concrete revisions but are simply different in their overall packaging. Behind the curtains of "project financing" and "lending" to poor countries, it continues to contribute to their growing debt portfolio – debts that are almost impossible for many developing countries to pay back. The Bank has also been heavily criticized for biting off more than it can chew, expanding its operations enormously, and losing focus of its priorities. The mentalities of its senior management and officials and the "loan approval culture" are criticized for crippling the Bank's "corporate" culture. Some critics have even identified a parallel between the Bank's reform policies in developing countries with that of the political and economic reforms adopted by European imperial powers in parts of Asia and Africa during colonial times.

Nevertheless, it would be foolish to say that the Bank has succumbed to this abundant criticism and not been able to manage an appropriate response to it. It has successfully transformed itself from a predominantly international finance institution to a development "giant" – suffice to say that there are not very many international institutions that can take credit for being a lending organization, a development agency, a research institution and a knowledge bank (KB), a more recent venture of the Bank, all at the same time. This in turn helped create an indispensable role for the Bank in the development community.

To those who closely follow and study the politics of development, the discussion spanning the last few pages is in reality nothing new or unique. However, it is quite different to have heard and learnt about something vis-à-vis actually interact with it. The repeated emphasis at the Foundation to adopt appropriate methods and mentality about the poverty issues in developing countries create a somewhat different expectation than those prevalent in the culture of international institutions such as the World Bank. Within the Foundation, the focus of the work – at least apparently – was to listen to the poor and work solely for the benefits of the poor. Even though the Bank claims to hold the same belief, its actions and attitudes hardly comply. This is not just my individual conclusion but also one that was shared by my manager at work. Yet, the Foundation depended heavily on the information and analysis provided by the Bank. The fact that the institution's offering seem to be substantially different from that of the needs and may be even demands of its end clientele did not seem to matter much. Organizations such as the

Foundation seek to improve the lives of the poor yet they apply policies, design projects and implement programs that are advocated primarily by the Bank. Despite the repeated failures the Bank has encountered over the past three decades, its significant influence in the development community, especially in terms of research and information production has hardly declined. At the cost of generalizing based on a single experience, I do not mean to oversimplify the problem. However, in my position, two important questions really concerned me.

First, despite claiming to do more grassroots work and having a more humane approach to development, increasingly CSOs (both global and local) and philanthropic organizations seem to be reiterating the same attitude as that of the Bank in their work. This has been even more prominent over the past decade, essentially since the adoption of the PRGF programs and the launch of the PRSPs. In this new development agenda, CSOs have earned a seat in the decision-making and planning table. However, to what extent this has changed the nature of the business remains to be seen. It probably has not but it has made it possible for the Bank to effectively crush one of the major oppositions that stood in its path. By inviting the CSOs to join the planning circle, the Bank has conveniently absorbed them in its circle of activity and produced new agents for spreading its mission of neoliberalism.

Second, my experience at the Foundation also led me to evaluate the various players especially the smaller and non-state actors - in the development community, their day-to-day need for development knowledge (information, analysis, statistics, and up to date research) for their work and their dependency on institutions such as the World Bank. Since mid 1980s, the rise of new and organized class of actors, the civil society actors, across the globe has been prominent. As an increasingly integral actor in actualizing grassroots development, their dependency on information is acute. Consider their reliance on the Bank given their limited funds, need to minimize operational costs and other overheads as well as the need to access information, research and analysis on a variety of development related issues. Balancing these various aspects of their activity given limited physical and financial capacity is certainly not an easy task. The rising need for a new resource: development knowledge, and the limited number of institutions with the capacity to respond to this need have given rise to a new supply-demand in-equilibrium, providing the Bank the unique opportunity to start a new business in this context. This is the business of development knowledge and the Bank's stature, staffing and financial capacity, international reach, and more importantly its legacy as a development research institution make it the perfect and sole service provider in this business. While this business may not be entirely driven by financial transactions, factors such as political and ideological affiliations are important attributes in deciding who gets to access this resource. Further, beyond such affiliations, exists a larger concern about shifting priorities and paradigms that may be occurring at the end of the civil society actors after obtaining access to this knowledge. To what extent the nature of the products and services developed based on this resource acquired from the Bank can help resolve problems is of vital concern. But even beyond that, how can it be ensured that the development knowledge acquired from the Bank is free of the institution's own one-sided political and ideological beliefs. One can only imagine the consequence of such beliefs creeping into strategizing processes, policy planning and decision-making within CSOs that is mainly interested on improving the quality of life for the poor in developing countries.

Various stakeholders in the development community – students, scholars, bilateral and multilateral aid agencies, governments of developing countries and such – use the development knowledge promoted by the Bank to make decisions of significant consequence to the poor. Therefore, the Bank's activities, especially those related to conducting research and producing development knowledge stand to tremendously impact the work of development community. At a time of declining credibility and legitimacy crisis (with its lending and technocracy roles), it is interesting to observe that the Bank creates a new role of development knowledge brokering for itself. What is the goal behind further expanding the institution's activities? Is there not a contradiction between the old (and very political lending and technocratic) role and the new knowledge-brokering (perceived to be apparently apolitical and neutral) role? Is this contradiction an intentional creation and if yes, why and how do the projection of such multiple images help the Bank? Is it possible that an overarching, deeper and not-so-apparent agenda exists behind this new role of development?

The above questions rest at the foundation of this thesis and form the core rationale for its inception. It has been more than a decade since the World Bank first conceived its knowledge ventures. In this sense, some may consider this thesis, especially its historical analytical approach slightly outdated. However, to grasp the seriousness of the concerns that arise out of this

relatively new role of the Bank, it is important to pay attention to the historical circumstances and events that led the Bank to create the knowledge ventures. This is why I have tried to take a critical international political economy approach to studying the historical origins of the World Bank's knowledge ventures.

# **Bibliography**

AVU. Background. 2010 a.

http://www.avu.org/inner.asp?active\_page\_id=l233l227l130l224l36l81l133l59l235l230l57l25 l59l137l130l247l199l247l88l2l5l229l230l84l33l195l250l204l236l221l65l94l229l226l32l14l138l 216l97l96l118 (accessed 19-February, 2010).

- Abe, Kiyoshi. "Technologies of Surveillance." Theory, Culture & Society 23 (2006): 265-267.
- Abrahamsen, Rita. "The power of partnerships in global governance." *Third World Quarterly* 25, no. 8 (2004): 1453-1467.
- Adler, Emanuel, and Steven Bernstein. "Knowledge in Power: The Epistemic Construction of Global Governance." In *Power in Global Governance*, Edited by Michael Barnett and Raymond Duvall, 294-318. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- Agrawal, Arun. *Environmentality: Technologies of Government and the Making of Subjects*. Durham: Duke University Press, 2005.
- Assié-Lumumba, N'Dri T. "The Global Development Learning Network (GDLN) and Tertiary Education in Africa: Opportunities and Predicaments of Centralized Knowledge Broadcasting Programs on the World Scale." *Perspectives on Global Development and Technology* 7 (2008): 231-258.
- Ayres, Jeffrey M. "Framing Collective Action Against Neoliberalism: The Case of the "AntiGlobalization" Movement." *Journal of World Systems Research* X, no. 1 (Winter 2004): 11-34.
- Burchell, Graham. "Liberal government and techniques of the self." *Economy and Society*, 1993 August: 267-282.
- Bank Information Center. *World Bank: Getting Info*. 2010. http://www.bicusa.org/en/Institution.Information.5.aspx#2 (accessed 14-June , 2010).
- Barsky, Robert F. *Discourse Analysis Theory*. http://sociocritic.mcgill.ca/theorie/discourse%20theorie.htm (accessed 19-August, 2009).
- Beckman, Bjorn. "Empowerment or Repression? The World Bank and the Politics of African Adjustment." In Authoritarianism, Dmeocracy and Adjustment, The Politics of Economic Reform in Africa, edited by Peter Gibbon, Yusuf Bangura and Arve Ofstad, 83-105. Uppsala: Nordiska Afrikainstitutet, 1992.
- Bello, Walden. "From Seattle to Seoul: The Struggle for a Deglobalized World." *ASEM 2000 People*"s Forum . Seoul: Transnational Institute, 2000.

- Bieler, Andreas, and Adam Morton. "A critical theory route to hegemony, world order and historical change: neo-Gramscian perspectives in International Relations." *Capital and Class* 82 (2004): 85-114.
- Birdsall, Nancy. *The World Bank: Toward a Global Club*. Center for Global Development Essay, Washington D.C.: Center for Global Development, 2007b, 50-59.
- Birdsall, Nancy, and Arvind Subramanian. From World Bank to World Development Cooperative. Center for Global Development Essay, Center for Global Development, Washington D.C.: Center for Global Development, 2007, 1-13.
- Bhatnagar, Buvan, and Aubrey C Williams. Participatory Development and the World Bank: Potential Directions for Change. Discussion Paper 183, Washington D.C.: The World Bank, 1992.
- Bhatnagar, Bhuvan. "Participatory Development and the World Bank: Opportunities and Concerns: Potential Directions for Change." In *Participatory Development and the World Bank*, Edited by Bhuvan Bhatnagar and Aubrey C Williams, 13-30. Washington D.C.: The World Bank, 1992.
- Bradlow, Daniel D. "The World Bank, the IMF, and Human Rights." *Transnational Law & Contemporary Problems* 6 (1996): 47-90.
- Bretton Woods Project. "WDR resignation embarrasses Bank." Bretton Woods Update, 2000 йил August: 1-2.
- -. Funding the World Bank The sixteenth IDA replenishment: Major reform must be the price of UK support. 2010 13-April. http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/art-566165 (accessed 2010 йил 21-August).
- -. "Knowledge Bank evaluation criticises "reluctance to consider alternatives"." *Bretton Woods Project*. 29-June , 2009 . <a href="http://brettonwoodsproject.org/art.shtml?x=34470">http://brettonwoodsproject.org/art.shtml?x=34470</a>> (accessed 18-December , 2009).
- Brown, John S, Stephen Danning, Katalina Groh, and Laurence Prusak. Storytelling in organizations: why storytelling is transforming 21st century organizations and management. Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann, 2005.
- Cammack, Paul. "What the World Bank means by poverty reduction, and why it matters?" *New Political Economy* 9, no. 2 (2004): 189-211.
- —. "The Governance of Global Capitalism: A New Materialist Perspective." *Historical Materialism* 11, no. 2 (2003): 37-59.

- —. "The mother of all governmets: The World Bank's Matrix of Global Governance." In *Global Governance: Critical Perspectives*, Edited by R Wilkinson, S Hughes and eds, 36-53. London: Routledge, 2002.
- Carmody, Padraig. "Constructing Alternatives to Structural Adjustment in Africa." *Review of African Political Economy* 75 (1998): 25-46.
- Carrasco, Enrique. ""The 1980s: The Debt Crisis & The Lost Decade" in Pursuing the Good Life: The Meaning of Development as It Relates to the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund." *The E Book on International Finance and Development*. Kristen J. Berg. 1998. http://www.uiowa.edu/ifdebook/ebook2/contents/part1-V.shtml (accessed 21-April, 2009).
- Chambers, Robert. *Whose Reality Counts? Putting the First Last*. London: Intermediate Technology Publication, 1997.
- Chambers, Robert. "Participatory Rural Appraisal (PRA): analysis of experience." *World Development* 22, no. 9 (1994): 1253-1268.
- Chang, Ha-Joon. Breaking the mould: An institutionalist political economy, alternative to the neoliberal theory of the market and the state. Social Policy and Development Programme Paper No 6, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development, Geneva: UNRISD, May, 2001, 1-27.
- -. Bad Samaritans: The Myth of Free Trade and the Secret History of Capitalism. NewYork: Blumsbury Press, 2008.
- Cooke, Bill, and Uma Kothari. "The Case for Participation as Tyranny." In *Participation: The New Tyranny?*, Edited by Cooke Bill and Uma Kothari, 1-15. London / New York: Zed Books, 2001.
- Cornwall, Andrea, and Celestine Nyamu-Musembi. "Putting the "rights-based approach" to development into perspective." *Third World Quarterly* 25, no. 8 (2004): 1415-1437.
- Cox, Robert W. "Gramsci, Hegemony and International Relations: An Essay in Methods." *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*, 12, no. 2 (1983): 162-175.
- Einhorn, Jessica. "The World Bank'ss Mission Creep." *Foreign Affairs*, 2001 September / October: 22-35.
- Elden, Stuart. "Rethinking Governmentality." Political Geography 26 (2007): 29-33.
- Da Costa, Dia, and Philip McMichael. "The Poverty of the Global Order." *Globalization*, December 2007 : 588-602.

- Development Gateway. *About*. 2010. http://www.developmentgateway.org/about.html (accessed 14-February, 2010).
- Development Gateway Foundation. Development Gateway Foundation: Information tools, Global Partnerships, Effective Aid. Washington D.C., 2008 August.
- Dean, Mitchell. *Governmentality: Power and Rule in Modern Society*. London: Sage Publications, 1999.
- Deaton, Angus, Abhijit Banerjee, Nora Lustig, Ken Rogoff, and Edward Hsu. An Evaluation of World Bank Research, 1998-2005. Independent evaluation of all research activities, Washington D.C.: The World Bank, 2006.
- Department of Trade and Industry. *Our Competitive Future: UK Competitiveness Indicators* 1999. White Paper, London: UK Department of Trade and Industry, 1999.
- Dharmadhikary, Shripad. "The World Bank as a Knowledge Creator." In *The World Bank in India: Undermining Sovereignty, Distorting Development*, edited by Michele Kelley and Deepika D'Souza, 60-71. New Delhi: Orient Blackswan Private Limited, 2010.
- Dodds, Klaus. "The Third World, developing countries, the South, poor countries." In *The Companion to Development Studies*, by Vandana Desai and Robert B. Potter, 3-7. London: Hodder Education, 2008.
- Escobar, Arturo. "Latin American At A Crossroads: Alternative modernizations, post liberalism or post-development." *Cultural Studies* 24, no. 1 (January 2010): 1-65.
- -. Encountering Development: The Making and Unmaking of the Third World. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1995.
- Fanon, F. Towards the African Revolution. New York: Grove Press, 1967.
- Featherstone, Mike, and Couze Venn. "Problematizing Global Knowledge and the New Encyclopaedia Project: An." *Theory, Culture & Society* 23, no. 2-3 (2006): 1-20.
- Fine, Ben. Neither the Washington nor the post-Washington consensus: An Introduction. Vol. Volume 17 of Routledge studies in development economics, in Development policy in the twenty-first century: beyond the post-Washington consensus, Edited by Ben Fine, Costas Lapavistas and Jonathan Pincus, 1-27. London: Routeledge, 2003.
- Foucault, Michel. Ethics: Subjectivity and Truth. Essential Works of Michel Fou- cault, 1954– 1984. Vol. 1. New York: New Press, 1997.

- -. "Governmentality." In *The Foucault Effect: Studies in Governmentality: With two lectures by* and an interview with Michel Foucault, Edited by Graham Burchell and Colin Gordon. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1991.
- Friedrichs, David O., and Jessica Friedrichs. "The World Bank and Crimes of Globalization: A Case Study." *Social Justice*, 2002: 13-36.
- Gavin, M, and Dani Rodrik. "The World Bank in historical perspective." *American Economic Review, Papers and Proceedings* 8, no. 2 (1995): 329-334.
- GDLN. *About the Global Development Learning Network* . 2000 June. http://www.gdln.org/about (accessed 14-February, 2010).
- -. Services: How to Work with GDLN. June, 2000a. http://www.gdln.org/services/howto (accessed 14-February, 2010).
- GDN. *The History of GDN*. 2010a. http://www.gdnet.org/cms.php?id=gdn\_the\_history (accessed 17-February, 2010).
- George, Susan. "A Short History of Neoliberalism." *Conference on Economic Sovereignty in a Globalising World*. Bangkok: Transnational Institute, 1999.
- Germain, Randall D. and Michael Kenny. "Engaging Gramsci: international relations theory and the new Gramscians." *Review of International Studies* 24, (1998): 3-21.
- Gibbon, Peter. "The World Bank and African Poverty, 1973-1991." *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 20, no. 2 (June 1992): 193-220.
- Gilbert, Christopher L., and David Vines. "The World Bank: an overview of some major issues." In *The World Bank: Structures and Policies*, Edited by Christopher L. Gilbert and David (Eds.) Vines, 10-32. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000.
- Gilbert, Christopher, Andrew Powell, and David Vines. "Positioning the World Bank." *The Economic Journal* 109 (November 1999): F598 -F633.
- Gill, Stephen. "Grand Strategy and World Order: A Neo-Gramscian Perspective." *ISS's Grand Strategy Lecture Series*. New Heaven: Yale University, 2000. 1-26.
- Gramsci, Historical Materialism and International Relations, Edited by Stephen Gill. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- GKP. Who we are? 2002.

http://www.globalknowledgepartnership.org/gkp/index.cfm/pageid/210/Home/Who-We-Are/ (accessed 14-February, 2010).

- Goldman, Michael. "Constructing an Environmental State: Eco-governmentality and other Transnational Practices of a 'Green' World Bank." *Social Problems* 48, no. 4 (November 2001): 499-523.
- -. Imperial Nature: The World Bank and Struggles for Social Justice in the Age of Globalization. New Haven / London: Yale University Press, 2005.
- -. "Tracing the Roots/Routes of World Bank Power." International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy 25, no. 1/2 (2005): 10-29.
- Hacker, Jacob. "Privatizing Risk without Privatizing the Welfare State: The Hidden Politics of Social Policy Retrenchment in the United States". American Political Science Review, Vol 98, No. 2 (May 2004): 243-260.
- Harvey, David. A brief history of neoliberalism. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.
- Helleiner, G.K. "Structural Adjustment and Long-term Development in SubSaharan Africa." In *Alternative Development Strategies in SubSaharan Africa*, edited by Frances Stewart, Lall Sanjay and Samuel Wangwe. London: Macmillan Press, 1992.
- Hickey, Sam, and Giles Mohan. "Relocating Participation within a Radical Politics of Development." *Development and Change* 36, no. 2 (2005): 237-262.
- Hunt, E.K. *History of Economic Thought: A Critical Perspective*, Updates Second Edition. Armonk, New York: M.E. Sharp Inc., 2002.
- IISD. Participatory Approach to research. 1995, 31-August. http://www.iisd.org/casl/caslguide/participatoryapproach.htm (accessed 9-June, 2010).
- Ilcan, Suzan, and Lynn Phillips. "Global Developmentalities." *Technocracy @ Development Conference*. Wageningen: The University of Wageningen, 2006. 1-19.
- Ilcan, Suzan, and Lynne Phillips. "Developmentalities and Calculative Practices: The Millennium Development Goals." *Antipode* 42, no. 4 (2010): In Press.
- Ilcan, Suzan, and Lynne Phillips. "Governing through Global Networks: Knowledge Mobilities and Participatory Development." *Current Sociology* 56 (2008): 711.
- infoDev. Overview. 2010, 11-February. http://www.infodev.org//en/Page.About.html (accessed 2010 14-February).
- IMF. Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers. 2009a. http://www.imf.org/external/NP/prsp/prsp.asp (accessed 14-September, 2009).
- -. *The Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility (PRGF)*. 2009 July. http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/facts/prgf.htm (accessed 14-September, 2009).

- Japanese International Coorporation Agency. *Participatory Development and Good Governance*. http://www.gdrc.org/u-gov/doc-jica\_gg.html (accessed 9-June, 2010).
- Jennings, Ray. Participatory Development as New Paradigm: The Transition of Development Professionalism. Conference Publication, Washington D.C.: Community Based Reintegration and Rehabilitation in Post-Conflict Settings Conference, 2000.
- Jessop, Bob. "From micro-powers to governmentality: Foucault"s work on statehood, state formation, statecraft and state power." *Political Geography* 26 (2007): 34-40.
- Jha, Aditya, Vicky Seymour, and Sean Sims. *Evaluation of Development Gateway*. London: Bretton Woods Project, 2004.
- Joseph, Jonathan. "Poverty Reduction and the New Global Governmentality." *Alternatives* 35 (2010): 29-51.
- Kapur, Devesh. "The Changing Anatomy of Governance of the World Bank." In *Reinventing the World Bank*, Edited by Jonathan R. Pincus and Jeffrey A. WInters, 54-75. Ithaca / London: Cornell University Press, 2002.
- Kapoor, Ilan. "The devil"s in the theory: a critical assessment of Robert Chambers" work on participatory development." *Third World Quarterly* 23, no. 1 (2002): 101-117.
- Karns, Margaret P, and Karen A Mingst. *International Organizations: The Politics and Processes of Global Governance*. Boulder / London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2004.
- Kothari, Uma. "Power, Knowledge and Social Control in Participatory Development." In *Participation: A New Tyranny?*, Edited by Bill Cooke and Uma (Eds.) Kothari, 139-152. London / New York: Zed Books, 2001.
- Larner, Wendy. "Neoliberalism?" *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space* 21 (2003): 509-512.
- Larner, Wendy, and William Walters. "Globalization as Governmentality." *Alternatives* 29 (2004): 495-514.
- Lemke, Thomas. ""The birth of bio-politics": Michel Foucault"s lecture at the Collège de France on neoliberal governmentality." *Economy and Society* 30 (May 2001): 190-207.
- Lie, J.H.S. "Developmentality: CDF and PRSP as Governance Mechanisms." *AEGIS European Conference on African Studies*. Leiden: AEGIS European Conference on African Studies, 2007. 11-14.

- Lipschutz, Ronnie D. "Global civil society and global governmentality." In *Power in Global Governance*, Edited by Michael Barnett and Raymond Duvall, 229-249. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- Lowenheim, Oded. "Examining the State: a Foucauldian perspective on international "governance indicators"." *Third World Quarterly* 29, no. 2 (2008): 255-274.
- Maxwell, Simon. *The Washington Consensus is Dead! Long live the meta narrative!* Working paper 243, London: Overseas Development Institute, 2005, 1-14.
- Manji, F. "The depoliticisation of poverty." In *Development and Rights*, by D Eade. Oxford: Oxfam, 1998.
- Martinez, Elizabeth, and Arnoldo Garcia. *What is Neoliberalism? A Brief Definition for Activists*. February 26, 2000. http://www.corpwatch.org/article.php?id=376 (accessed December 27, 2010).
- Mehta, Lyla. "The World Bank and Its Emerging Knowledge Empire." *Human Organization* 60, no. 2 (Summer 2001): 189-196.
- Merlingen, Michael. "Governmentality: Towards a Foucauldian Framework for the Study of IGOs." *Cooperation and Conflict* 38 (2003): 361-384.
- Miller, Peter, and Nikolas Rose. "Governing Economic Life." *Economy and Society* 19 (1990): 1-31.
- Miller-Adams, Michelle. *The World Bank: New agendas in a changing world*. London: Routledge, 1999.
- Mkandawire, Thandika, and Charles C. Soludo. *Our Continent, Our Future: African Perspectives on Structural Adjustment*. Trenton, NJ: CODESRIA, International Development Research Centre, 1999.
- Mosse, David. ""People"s Knowledge", Participation and Patronage: Operations and Representations in Rural Development." In *Participation: A New Tyranny?*, Edited by Bill Cooke and Uma Kothari, 16-35. London / New York: Zed Books, 2001.
- Morton, Andrew David. "Social Forces in the Struggle over Hegemony: Neo-Gramscian Perspectives in International Political Economy." *Rethinking Marxism* 15, no. 2 (April 2003): 153-179.
- Naidoo, Kumi. "Civil Society Accountability: "Who Guards the Guardians?"." The Global Development Research Center. April 3, 2003. http://www.gdrc.org/ngo/accountability/ngoaccountability.pdf (accessed December 31, 2010).

- O"Brien, Robart, Anne Marie Goetz, Jan Aart Scholte, and Marc Williams. *Contesting Global Governance: Multilateral Economic Institutions and Global Social Movements. Cambridge Studies in International Relations: 71*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000.
- Okuni, A. "Higher Education through the Internet Expectations, Reality and Challenges of the African Virtual University." *D+C Development and Cooperation* 2 (March 2000): 23-25.
- Önis, Ziya, and Fikret Sênses. *Rethinking the Emerging Post-Washington Consensus: A Critical Appraisal*. ERC WOrking Paper in Economics 03/09, Economic Research Center, Ankara: Middle East Technical University, 2003, 1-35.
- Payer, Cheryl. *The World Bank: A Critical Analysis*. New York / London: Monthly Review Press, 1982.
- Page, Jeremy. Indian slum population doubles in two decades. 18-May, 2007 . http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/world/asia/article1805596.ece (accessed 13-March, 2010).
- Palmquist, Ruth A. *Discourse analysis*. 1997. http://www.ischool.utexas.edu/~palmquis/courses/discourse.htm (accessed 19-August, 2007).
- Peet, Richard and Elaine Hartwick. *Theories of Development: Contentions, Arguments, Alternatives*. 2nd Edition. NewYork: The Guildford Press, 2009.
- Pierson, Paul. Dismantling the Welfare State? Reagan, Thatcher and the Politics of Retrenchment. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1994.
- Pincus, Jonathan R., and Jeffrey A Winters. "Reinventing the World Bank." In *Reinventing the World Bank*, Edited by Jonathan R. Pincus and Jeffrey A Winters, 1-25. Ithaca / London: Cornell University Press, 2002.
- Pithouse, Richard. "Producing the Poor: The World Bank"s New Discourse of Domination." In *The World Bank: Development, Poverty, Hegemony*, Edited by David Moore, 413-452. Kwazulu-Natal: University of Kwazulu-Natal Press, 2007.
- Pommier, Michel. "What and Why: History & Context." World Bank Institute Advisory Service Toolkit. 2004. http://info.worldbank.org/etools/docs/library/152401/1aW\_history.htm (accessed 16-February, 2010).
- -. "How the World Bank launched a knowledge management program." *Knowledgepoint.com.au.*  http://www.knowledgepoint.com.au/knowledge\_management/Articles/KM\_MP001a.html (accessed 16-February, 2010).

- Quah, Denny. "Growth and Increasingly Weightless Economies." *The Economics of the Knowledge Driven Economy*. London: United Kingdom Department of Trade and Industry and CEPR, 1999. 22-30.
- Rich, Bruce. "The World Bank under James Wolfensohn." In *Reinventing the World Bank*, Edited by Jonathan R. Pincus and Jeffrey A. Winters, 26-53. Ithaca / London: Cornell University Press, 2002.
- Robinson, William. "Gramsci and Globalisation: From Nation- State to Transnational Hegemony." *Critical Review of International Social and Political Philosophy* 8, no. 4 (December 2005): 1-16.
- Robinson, William. I, and Jerry Harris. "Towards A Global Ruling Class? Globalization and the Transnational Capitalist Class." *Science & Society* 64, no. 1 (2000): 5381-5411.
- Rodrik, Dani. "Goodbye Washington Consensus, Hello Washington Confusion? A Review of the World Bank's Economic Growth in the 1990s: Learning from a Decade of Reform." *Journal of Economic Literature* XLIV (December 2006): 973-987.
- Rojas, Cristina. "Governing through the social: Representations of poverty and global governmentality." In *Global Governmentality:Governing International Spaces*, Edited by Wendy Larner and William Walters, 97-135. London: Routledge, 2004.
- Rose, Nikolas. "Expertise and the government of conduct"." *Studies in Law, Politics and Society* 14 (1994): 359-397.
- -. "Government, authority and expertise in advanced liberalism." *Economy and Society*, 1993 August: 283-299.
- Rose, Nikolas, Pat O"Malley, and Mariana Valverde. "Governmentality." *Annual Review of Law and Social Science* 2 (2006): 83-104.
- Rose-Redwood, Reuben S. "Governmentality, geography, and the geo-coded world." *Progress in Human Geography* 30, no. 4 (2006): 469-486.
- Ruckert, Arne. "Towards an Inclusive-Neoliberal Regime of Development: From the Washington to the Post- Washington Consensus." *Labour, Capital and Society* 39, no. 1 (2006): 36-67.
- Rupert, Mark. "Globalising common sense: a Marxian-Gramscian (re-)vision of the politics of governance/resistance." *Review of International Studies* 29, (2003): 181-198.
- Sawyer, Suzana, and Edmund T. Gomez. Transnational Governmentality and Resource Extraction Indigenous Peoples, Multinational Corporations, Multilateral Institutions and the State. Identities, Conflict and Cohesion Programme Paper Number 13, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development, Geneva: UNRISD, 2008.

- Schech, Susanne. "Wired for Change: The Links Between ICTs and Development Discourses." Journal of International Development 14 (2002): 13-23.
- Scraf, Charlotte, and Kelly Hutchinson. "Knowledge Networks for Development: A Participatory Design Approach." Alexandria: International Conference on the Convergence of Knowledge, Culture, Language and Information Technologies, 2003.
- Seoane, Jose, and Emilio Taddei. "From Seattle to Porto Alegre: The Anti-Neoliberal Globalization Movement." *Current Sociology* 50 (January 2002): 90-122.
- Sen, Amartya. Development as Freedom. New York: Anchor Books, 1999.
- Simon, David. "Neoliberalism, structural adjustment and poverty reduction strategies." In *The Companion to Development Studies*, Edited by Vandana Desai and B. Robert Potter, 86-92. London: Hodder Education, 2008.
- Soederberg, Susanne. "Financial Fetishism and Uneven Development." *Third World Quarterly*, Forthcoming: 1-17.
- St.Clair, Asuncion Lera. "The World Bank as a Transnational Expertised Institution." *Global Governance* 12 (2006): 77-95.
- Stiglitz, Joseph. "Knowledge as a Global Public Good." In *Global Public Goods: International Cooperation in the 21st Century*, Edited by Inge Kaul, Isabelle Grunberg and Marc A. Stern, 308-325. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999a.
- -. "Knowledge in the Modern Economy." *The Economics of the Knowledge Driven Economy*. London: Department of Trade and Industry and the Centre for Economic Policy Research 1, 1999. 37-57.
- —. "More Instruments and Broader Goals: Moving Toward the Post-Washington Consensus." *The 1998 WIDER Annual Lecture*. Helsinki, Finland: The World Bank, 1998a.
- -. "Towards a New Paradigm for Development: Strategies, Policies, and Processes." *Prebsich Lecture at UNCTAD, Geneva*. Geneva: UNCTAD, 1998b.
- Taylor, Marcus. "Displacing Insecurity in a Divided World: global security, internationald development and the endless accumulation of capital." *Third World Quarterly* 30, no. 1 (February 2009): 147-162.
- Taylor, Marcus. "Responding to Neoliberalism in Crisis: Discipline and Empowerment in the World Bank'ss New Development Agenda." *Research in Political Economy* 21 (2004): 3-30.

- Thompson, Mark. "The World According to David Harvey." *Democratiya* 3 (Winter 2005): 22-27.
- Toye, John, and Richard Toye. *The World Bank as a Knowledge Agency*. Program Paper No 11, Geneva: United Nationas Research Institute for Social Development, 2005.
- United Nations. *Participatory Approaches to Development*. http://www.un.org/Docs/SG/approach.htm (accessed 9-June , 2010).
- Zack-Williams, Tunde, and Giles Mohan. "Africa from SAPs to PRSPs: Plus Ca Change Plus C"est la Meme Chose." *Review of African Political Economy* 106 (2005): 501-503.
- Wade, Robert H. "Bridging the Digital Divide: New Route to Development or New Form of Dependency." *Global Governance* 8 (2002): 443-466.
- Watson, Rob. "Tacit Knowledge." Theory, Culture & Society 23 (2006): 208-210.
- Wilks, Alex. A Tower of Babel on the Internet? The World Bank's Development Gateway. Briefing, London: Bretton Woods Project, 2001.
- -. "From the Adam Smith Institute to the Zapatistas: an Internet Gateway to all development knowledge." *Compare* 32, no. 2 (2002): 327-337.
- Williamson, John "The Washington Consensus as Policy Prescription for Development." In Development Challenges in the 1990s: Leading Policymakers Speak from Experience, Edited by Timothy Besley and Roberto Zagha, 31-33. Washington D.C.: World Bank and Oxford University Press, 2005.
- What should the Bank think about the Washington Consensus? . Background to World Development Report 2000, Institute for International Economics, Washington D.C.: Institute for International Economics, 1999.
- Wolfensohn, James. Voice for the world"s poor : selected speeches and writings of World Bank president James D. Wolfensohn, 1995-2005. Washington D.C.: The World Bank, 2005.
- Wolfensohn, James D, and Stanley Fisher. "The Comprehensive Development agenda (CDF) and Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers (PRSP)." *International Monetary Fund*. 2000 5-April. www.imf.org/external/np/PRSP/pdf/cdfPRSP.pdf (accessed 16-August , 2009).
- Woods, Ngaire. "Bretton Woods Institutions." In Oxford Handbook on the United Nations, Edited by Thomas G. Weiss and Sam Daws, 233-252. New York: Oxford University Press, 2006.

World Bank. About us. 17-March, 2010a.

http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/EXTABOUTUS/0,,pagePK:50004410~pi PK:36602~theSitePK:29708,00.html (accessed 8-May, 2010).

-. Voices of The Poor. 2010b.

http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTPOVERTY/0,,contentMDK :20622514~menuPK:336998~pagePK:148956~piPK:216618~theSitePK:336992,00.html (accessed 13-June, 2010).

-. Knowledge Management. 2010c.

http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/WBI/WBIPROGRAMS/KFDLP/0,,conte ntMDK:20934424~menuPK:2882148~pagePK:64156158~piPK:64152884~theSitePK:461 198~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y~isCURL:Y,00.html (accessed 29 December, 2010).

- *Knowledge Bank*. 2010d.
  http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/WBI/0,,contentMDK:20212624~menuPK :575902~pagePK:209023~piPK:207535~theSitePK:213799,00.html (accessed 29 December, 2010).
- —. World Bank Site Map. 2009. http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/0,,contentMDK:20130468~pagePK:5001 6803~piPK:50016805~theSitePK:13,00.html (accessed, 15-August 2009).
- —. The World Bank Annual Report 2009, Year in Review. Annual Report, Office of the Publisher, External Affairs, The World Bank, Washington D.C.: International Bank for Reconstruction and Development, 2009.
- *Countries & Regions*. 2009a.
  http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/COUNTRIES/0,,pagePK:180619~theSite PK:136917,00.html (accessed 15-August, 2009).
- -. *Topics in Development*. 2009b. http://www.worldbank.org/html/extdr/thematic.htm (accessed 15-August, 2009).
- -. Global Economic Prospects and Developing Countries Making Trade Work For the Poor. Washington: The World Bank, 2002a.
- -. Globalization, Growth and Poverty. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002b.
- Comprehensive Development agenda. 11-May, 2000.
  http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/EXTABOUTUS/EXTWEBARCHIVES/
  0,,MDK:22201409~menuPK:64654237~pagePK:64660187~piPK:64660385~theSitePK:25
  64958,00.html (accessed 9-May, 2010).

- World Development Report 1998/1999: Knowledge for Development. Annual World Development Report, Washington D.C.: Oxford University Press, 1998/99.
- World Bank Institute. *About WBI*. 2010. http://wbi.worldbank.org/wbi/about (accessed 16-February, 2010).
- World Bank Institute. *The World Bank Institute: A global facilitator of capacity development for poverty reduction*. Prod. World Bank Institute. Washington D.C., 2009.
- World Bank OED. "Sharing Knowledge to Achieve Development Goals." *Precis* 234 (Fall 2003): 1-6.
- Vaitilingam, Romesh. "Overview: The Economics of the Knowledge Driven Economy." The Economics of The Knowledge Driven Economy. London: UK Department of Trade and Industry and Centre for Economic and Policy Research, Jan 1999. 5-10.
- Venn, Couze. "Cultural Theory, Biopolitics, and the Question of Power." *Culture, Theory & Society* 24, no. 3 (2007): 111-124.